424B5 1 tm2425002-8_424b5.htm 424B5
TABLE OF CONTENTS
Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(5)
Registration No. 333-270053, 333-270053-01, 333-270053-02, 333-270053-03,
333-270053-04, 333-270053-05, 270053-06 and 270053-07​
Prospectus Supplement
(To Prospectus dated February 27, 2023)
$750,000,000
Ares Management Corporation
5.600% Senior Notes due 2054
Interest payable on April 11 and October 11, commencing April 11, 2025.
Ares Management Corporation (the “Issuer”) is offering $750,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 5.600% Senior Notes due 2054. The notes will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a joint and several basis by each of Ares Holdings L.P. (“Ares Holdings”), Ares Investments Holdings LLC (“AIH”), Ares Management LLC (“AM”), Ares Finance Co. LLC (“AFC”), Ares Finance Co. II LLC (“AFC II”), Ares Finance Co. III LLC (“AFC III”) and Ares Finance Co. IV LLC (“AFC IV”) and any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the notes as provided under “Description of the Notes — Guarantees” ​(collectively, the “Guarantors”). The Issuer and certain of the Guarantors are holding companies, and the notes are not guaranteed by any fee generating businesses or funds of the Issuer. The notes will mature on October 11, 2054.
The Issuer may redeem the notes prior to maturity in whole at any time or in part from time to time at a redemption price equal to the greater of 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed and a “make-whole” redemption price, in either case, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the date of redemption, as described in this prospectus supplement under “Description of the Notes — Optional Redemption of the Notes.” However, if the Issuer redeems any notes on or after April 11, 2054 (the date falling six months prior to the maturity date of the notes), the redemption price for the notes will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the repurchase date. Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event (as defined in “Description of the Notes — Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event”), the Issuer will be required to make an offer to repurchase all outstanding notes at a repurchase price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the repurchase date, as described in this prospectus supplement under “Description of the Notes — Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event.”
The notes and the guarantees will be the Issuer’s and the Guarantors’ respective direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and will rank equally in right of payment with all of their respective existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and senior to any of their respective subordinated indebtedness and will be effectively subordinated to all of their respective secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the assets securing that indebtedness, and will be structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of the Issuer and the Guarantors that is not itself the Issuer or a Guarantor.
The notes will be issued in minimum denominations of $2,000 and in integral multiples of $1,000 in excess thereof.
For a more detailed description of the notes, see “Description of the Notes.”

​ | ​ | ​ | Per Note | ​ | ​ | Total | ​
Price to public(1) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 99.239% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 744,292,500 | ​ | ​
Underwriting discount(2) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0.875% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 6,562,500 | ​ | ​
Proceeds to us before expenses(1) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 98.364% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 737,730,000 | ​ | ​

​
(1)
Plus accrued interest, if any, from October 11, 2024.
​
(2)
For additional information about underwriting compensation, see “Underwriting (Conflicts of Interest).”
​
Investing in the notes involves risks that are described in the “Risk Factors” sections in this prospectus supplement beginning on page S-34 and in the accompanying prospectus, the “Risk Factors” section in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 and in the other documents filed by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) that are incorporated by reference herein and in the accompanying prospectus.
Neither the SEC nor any state or foreign securities commission or regulatory authority has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.
The underwriters expect to deliver the notes to purchasers through the book-entry delivery system of The Depository Trust Company (“DTC”) and its participants, including Clearstream Banking, S.A. and Euroclear Bank SA/NV, on or about October 11, 2024.
Joint Book-Running Managers

​ | Morgan Stanley | ​ | ​ | Citigroup | ​ | ​ | RBC Capital Markets | ​ | ​ | SMBC Nikko | ​ | ​ | Truist Securities | ​

Co-Managers

​ | Ares Management Capital Markets LLC | ​ | ​ | Barclays | ​ | ​ | BNY Capital Markets | ​ | ​ | BofA Securities | ​

​ | Deutsche Bank Securities | ​ | ​ | Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC | ​ | ​ | J.P. Morgan | ​ | ​ | MUFG | ​

​ | UBS Investment Bank | ​ | ​ | US Bancorp | ​ | ​ | Wells Fargo Securities | ​

​ | AmeriVet Securities | ​ | ​ | Loop Capital Markets | ​ | ​ | R. Seelaus & Co., LLC | ​ | ​ | Ramirez & Co., Inc. | ​ | ​ | Siebert Williams Shank | ​

The date of this prospectus supplement is October 9, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​
TABLE OF CONTENTS
Prospectus Supplement

​ | About This Prospectus Supplement | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-1 | ​ | ​
​ | Market and Industry Data and Forecasts | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-2 | ​ | ​
​ | Summary | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-3 | ​ | ​
​ | Risk Factors | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-34 | ​ | ​
​ | Disclosure Regarding Forward-Looking Statements | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-40 | ​ | ​
​ | Guarantor Disclosures | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-41 | ​ | ​
​ | Use of Proceeds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-42 | ​ | ​
​ | Description of Other Indebtedness | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-43 | ​ | ​
​ | Description of the Notes | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-47 | ​ | ​
​ | Underwriting (CONFLICTS OF INTEREST) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-62 | ​ | ​
​ | Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-67 | ​ | ​
​ | Legal Matters | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-72 | ​ | ​
​ | Experts | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-73 | ​ | ​
​ | Where You Can Find More Information | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | S-74 | ​ | ​

Prospectus

​ | ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​
​ | ARES MANAGEMENT CORPORATION | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2 | ​ | ​
​ | Subsidiary Registrants | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3 | ​ | ​
​ | RISK FACTORS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4 | ​ | ​
​ | DISCLOSURE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 5 | ​ | ​
​ | USE OF PROCEEDS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES AND GUARANTEES | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 26 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 27 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 28 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF UNITS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 29 | ​ | ​
​ | SELLING STOCKHOLDERS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 30 | ​ | ​
​ | PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 31 | ​ | ​
​ | LEGAL MATTERS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 33 | ​ | ​
​ | EXPERTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 34 | ​ | ​
​ | WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​ | ​
​ | INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 36 | ​ | ​

S-i

TABLE OF CONTENTS
This prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the information incorporated or deemed incorporated herein have been prepared using a number of stylistic conventions, which you should consider when reading the information herein or therein. Unless otherwise expressly stated or the context otherwise requires, references in this prospectus supplement to:
•
“2024 Proxy Statement” refers to our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A, filed with the SEC on April 19, 2024;
​
•
“After-tax RI” is RI less the current income tax provision. For this purpose, the current income tax provision represents the sum of (i) taxes paid or payable as reflected in our GAAP financial statements for the period and (ii) amounts payable under the Tax Receivable Agreement for which a tax benefit was included in the current period provision. The current income tax provision reflects the tax benefits associated with deductions available to us on certain expense items that have been excluded from the underlying calculation of RI, such as equity-based compensation deductions. If tax deductions related to the vesting of restricted units and exercise of stock options were excluded, the resulting current income tax provision and the implied tax rate would be higher, which would reduce After-tax RI. The assumptions applied in calculating our current income tax provision as presented under GAAP and in determining After-tax RI are consistent. Management believes that utilizing the current income tax provision, calculated as described above, in determining After-tax RI is meaningful because it increases comparability between periods and more accurately reflects amounts that are available for distribution to stockholders;
​
•
“Annual Report” refers to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, filed with the SEC on February 27, 2024;
​
•
“ARCC” refers to Ares Capital Corporation;
​
•
“Ares Operating Group” refers to Ares Holdings;
​
•
“Ares Operating Group entities” refers to, collectively, Ares Holdings and any future entity designated by our board of directors in its sole discretion as an Ares Operating Group entity;
​
•
“Ares Operating Group Unit” or an “AOG Unit” refers to, collectively, a partnership unit in the Ares Operating Group entities, including Ares Holdings and any future entity designated by our board of directors in its sole discretion as an Ares Operating Group entity;
​
•
“assets under management” or “AUM” generally refers to the assets we manage. For our funds other than collateralized loan obligations (“CLOs”), our AUM represents the sum of the net asset value (“NAV”) of such funds, the drawn and undrawn debt (at the fund-level including amounts subject to restrictions) and uncalled committed capital (including commitments to funds that have yet to commence their investment periods). NAV refers to the fair value of the assets of a fund less the fair value of the liabilities of the fund. For the CLOs we manage, our AUM is equal to initial principal of collateral adjusted for paydowns. AUM also includes the proceeds raised in the initial public offerings of special purpose acquisition companies (“SPACs”) sponsored by us, less any redemptions;
​
•
“CLOs” refers to “our funds” that are structured as collateralized loan obligations;
​
•
“Consolidated Funds” refers collectively to certain Ares funds, co-investment vehicles, CLOs and SPACs that are required under GAAP to be consolidated in our consolidated financial statements;
​
•
“Credit Facility” refers to the revolving credit facility of the Ares Operating Group;
​
•
“fee paying AUM” or “FPAUM” refers to the AUM from which we directly earn management fees. FPAUM is equal to the sum of all the individual fee bases of our funds that directly contribute to our management fees. For our funds other than CLOs, our FPAUM represents the amount of limited partner capital commitments for certain closed-end funds within the reinvestment period, the amount of limited partner invested capital for the aforementioned closed-end funds beyond the reinvestment period and the portfolio value, gross asset value or NAV. For the CLOs we manage, our FPAUM is equal to the gross amount of aggregate collateral balance, at par, adjusted for defaulted or discounted collateral;
​
•
“fee related earnings” or “FRE,” a non-GAAP measure, is used to assess core operating performance by determining whether recurring revenue, primarily consisting of management fees and fee related
​
S-ii

TABLE OF CONTENTS
performance revenues, is sufficient to cover operating expenses and to generate profits. FRE differs from income before taxes computed in accordance with GAAP as FRE excludes net performance income, investment income from our funds and adjusts for certain other items that we believe are not indicative of our core operating performance. Fee related performance revenues, together with fee related performance compensation, is presented within FRE because it represents incentive fees from perpetual capital vehicles that are measured and eligible to be received on a recurring basis and are not dependent on realization events from the underlying investments;
•
“fee related performance revenues” refers to incentive fees from perpetual capital vehicles that are: (i) measured and eligible to be received on a recurring basis; and (ii) not dependent on realization events from the underlying investments. Certain vehicles are subject to hold back provisions that limit the amounts paid in a particular year. Such hold back amounts may be paid in subsequent years, subject to their extended performance conditions;
​
•
“GAAP” refers to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America;
​
•
“Guarantors” refers to, collectively, Ares Holdings, AIH, AM, AFC, AFC II, AFC III, AFC IV and any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the notes;
​
•
“Holdco Members” refers to Michael Arougheti, David Kaplan, Antony Ressler, Bennett Rosenthal, Ryan Berry and R. Kipp deVeer;
​
•
“management fees” refers to fees we earn for advisory services provided to our funds, which are generally based on a defined percentage of fair value of assets, total commitments, invested capital, net asset value, net investment income, total assets or par value of the investment portfolios managed by us. Management fees include Part I Fees, a quarterly fee based on the net investment income of certain funds;
​
•
“OMG” refers to our operations management group;
​
•
“our funds” refers to the funds, alternative asset companies, trusts, co-investment vehicles and other entities and accounts that are managed or co-managed by the Ares Operating Group, and which are structured to pay fees. It also includes funds managed by Ivy Hill Asset Management, L.P., a wholly owned portfolio company of ARCC and an SEC-registered investment adviser;
​
•
“Part I Fees” refers to a quarterly fee on the net investment income of ARCC, CION Ares Diversified Credit Fund (“CADC”), Ares Strategic Income Fund (“ASIF”) and Ares European Strategic Income Fund (“AESIF”). Such fees are classified as management fees as they are predictable and recurring in nature, not subject to contingent repayment and generally cash-settled each quarter, unless subject to a payment deferral. CADC’s investment adviser is a joint venture between affiliates of Ares and CION Investment Group, LLC and is controlled by Ares. CADC’s investment sub adviser is a wholly owned subsidiary of Ares. CION Securities, LLC acts as the wholesale marketing agent and ALPS Distributions, Inc. acts as the distributor;
​
•
“performance income” refers to income we earn based on the performance of a fund that is generally based on certain specific hurdle rates as defined in the fund’s investment management or partnership agreements and may be either incentive fees earned from funds with stated investment periods or carried interest;
​
•
“perpetual capital” refers to the AUM of: (i) our publicly-traded vehicles, including ARCC, Ares Commercial Real Estate Corporation (NYSE: ACRE) (“ACRE”) and Ares Dynamic Credit Allocation Fund, Inc. (NYSE: ARDC) (“ARDC”); (ii) our non-traded vehicles, including ASIF, CADC and AESIF, our non-traded real estate investment trusts (“REITs”) and Ares Private Markets Fund (“APMF”); (iii) Aspida Holdings Ltd. (together with its subsidiaries, “Aspida”); and (iv) certain other commingled funds and managed accounts that have an indefinite term, are not in liquidation, and for which there is no immediate requirement to return invested capital to investors upon the realization of investments. Perpetual Capital — Managed Accounts refers to managed accounts for single investors primarily in illiquid strategies that meet the perpetual capital criteria. Perpetual Capital —  Private Commingled Funds refers to commingled funds that meet the perpetual capital criteria, not including our publicly-traded vehicles or non-traded vehicles. Perpetual capital may be withdrawn by investors under certain conditions, including through an election to redeem an investor’s fund
​
S-iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS
investment or to terminate the investment management agreement, which in certain cases may be terminated on 30 days’ prior written notice. In addition, the investment management or advisory agreements of certain of our publicly-traded and non-traded vehicles have one year terms, which are subject to annual renewal by such vehicles;
•
“Q1 2024 Quarterly Report” refers to our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2024, filed with the SEC on May 9, 2024;
​
•
“Q2 2024 Quarterly Report” refers to our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2024, filed with the SEC on August 7, 2024 (together with the Q1 2024 Quarterly Report, the “Quarterly Reports”);
​
•
“realized income” or “RI”, a non-GAAP measure, is an operating metric used by management to evaluate performance of the business based on operating performance and the contribution of each of the business segments to that performance, while removing the fluctuations of unrealized income and losses, which may or may not be eventually realized at the levels presented and whose realizations depend more on future outcomes than current business operations. RI differs from income before taxes by excluding: (i) operating results of our Consolidated Funds; (ii) depreciation and amortization expense; (iii) the effects of changes arising from corporate actions; and (iv) unrealized gains and losses related to carried interest, incentive fees and investment performance; and adjusting for certain other items that we believe are not indicative of our operating performance. Changes arising from corporate actions include equity-based compensation expenses, the amortization of intangible assets, transaction costs associated with mergers, acquisitions and capital activities, underwriting costs and expenses incurred in connection with corporate reorganization. Placement fee adjustment represents the net portion of either expense deferral or amortization of upfront fees to placement agents that is presented to match the timing of expense recognition with the period over which management fees are expected to be earned from the associated fund for segment purposes but have been expensed in advance in accordance with GAAP. For periods in which the amortization of upfront fees for segment purposes is higher than the GAAP expense, the placement fee adjustment is presented as a reduction to RI;
​
•
“SEC” refers to the Securities and Exchange Commission; and
​
•
“stockholders” refer to the holders of any shares of stock in Ares Management Corporation, whether common or preferred.
​
When used in this prospectus supplement, references to “AMC,” the “Issuer,” “we,” “us,” “our” and the “Company” are references to Ares Management Corporation and references to “Ares” are references to Ares Management Corporation and its consolidated subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise requires.
Many of the terms used in this prospectus supplement, including AUM, FPAUM, FRE and RI, may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other companies. In addition, our definitions of AUM and FPAUM are not based on any definition of AUM or FPAUM that is set forth in the agreements governing our funds and may differ from definitions of AUM or FPAUM set forth in other agreements to which we are a party or definitions used by the SEC or other regulatory bodies. Further, FRE and RI are not measures of performance calculated in accordance with GAAP. We use FRE and RI as measures of operating performance, not as measures of liquidity. FRE and RI should not be considered in isolation or as substitutes for operating income, net income, operating cash flows, or other income or cash flow statement data prepared in accordance with GAAP. The use of FRE and RI without consideration of related GAAP measures is not adequate due to the adjustments described above. Our management compensates for these limitations by using FRE and RI as supplemental measures to our GAAP results. We present these measures to provide a more complete understanding of our performance as our management measures it. Amounts and percentages throughout this prospectus supplement may reflect rounding adjustments and consequently totals may not appear to sum.
We disclose certain financial measures in this prospectus supplement that are calculated and presented using methodologies other than in accordance with GAAP. We believe that providing these performance measures on a supplemental basis to our GAAP results is helpful to stockholders in assessing the overall performance of Ares’ businesses. These financial measures should not be considered as a substitute for similar
S-iv

TABLE OF CONTENTS
financial measures calculated in accordance with GAAP, if available. We caution readers that these non-GAAP financial measures may differ from the calculations of other investment managers, and as a result, may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other investment managers. Reconciliations of these non-GAAP financial measures to the most directly comparable financial measures calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, where applicable, can be found in our Annual Report or our Quarterly Reports, as applicable, each of which is incorporated by reference herein.
S-v

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT
This document consists of two parts. The first part is this prospectus supplement, which describes the specific terms of this offering and also adds to and updates information contained in the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The second part is the accompanying prospectus, dated February 27, 2023, which is part of our Registration Statement on Form S-3, describes more general information, some of which may not apply to this offering. Generally, when we refer to this prospectus, we are referring to both parts of this document combined. You should read both this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, together with additional information incorporated by reference and described under the heading “Where You Can Find More Information” in this prospectus supplement.
This prospectus supplement and the information incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement may add, update or change information contained in the accompanying prospectus. If the description of the offering varies between this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement.
Any statement made in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus supplement if a statement contained in this prospectus supplement or in any other subsequently filed document that is also incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement modifies or supersedes that statement. Any statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus supplement. See “Where You Can Find More Information” in this prospectus supplement.
In making your investment decision, it is important for you to read and consider all information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any free writing prospectus relating to this offering prepared by us or on our behalf or to which we have referred you. You should also read and consider the information in the documents to which we have referred you in “Where You Can Find More Information” in the accompanying prospectus.
We are responsible for the information contained in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, any related free writing prospectus issued by us and the documents incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. We and the underwriters have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information, and neither we nor the underwriters take responsibility for any other information that others may give you. This prospectus supplement may be used only where it is legal to sell the notes offered hereby. Neither we nor any of the underwriters is making an offer to sell or soliciting offers to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where, or to any person to whom, the offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, any related free writing prospectus or any document incorporated or deemed incorporated herein by reference is accurate only as of the date on the front cover of those respective documents. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those respective dates.
For investors outside the United States: neither we nor any of the underwriters has done anything that would permit this offering or possession or distribution of this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or any free writing prospectus we may provide to you in connection with this offering in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required, other than in the United States. You are required to inform yourselves about and to observe any restrictions relating to this offering and the distribution of this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any such free writing prospectus outside of the United States.
Any defined term used in this prospectus supplement and not defined herein shall have the meaning attributed to such term in our Annual Report or our Quarterly Reports, as applicable.
S-1

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA AND FORECASTS
This prospectus supplement and accompanying prospectus, including information contained or incorporated by reference herein, includes market and industry data and forecasts from independent consultant reports, publicly available information, various industry publications, other published industry sources and our internal data, estimates and forecasts. Independent consultant reports, industry publications and other published industry sources generally indicate that the information contained therein was obtained from sources believed to be reliable.
Our internal data, estimates and forecasts are based upon information obtained from our investors, partners, trade and business organizations and other contacts in the markets in which we operate and our management’s understanding of industry conditions. While we are not aware of any misstatements regarding any market, industry or similar data presented herein, such data involves risks and uncertainties and is subject to change based on various factors, including those discussed under the section titled “Risk Factors” in this prospectus supplement and accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein.
S-2

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
SUMMARY
This summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere or incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus and does not contain all of the information you should consider when making your investment decision. We urge you to read all of this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference, including our consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes, carefully to gain a fuller understanding of our business and the terms of the notes, as well as some of the other considerations that may be important to you, before making your investment decision. You should pay special attention to the “Risk Factors” section of this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, our Annual Report and our Quarterly Reports to determine whether an investment in the notes is appropriate for you.
Overview
Ares is a leading global alternative investment manager with $447.2 billion of assets under management and more than 2,950 employees in over 35 offices in more than 15 countries. We offer our investors a range of investment strategies and seek to deliver attractive performance to an investor base that includes over 2,500 direct institutional relationships and a significant retail investor base across our publicly-traded funds, sub-advised accounts and non-traded vehicles.
Since our inception in 1997, we have adhered to a disciplined investment philosophy that focuses on delivering strong risk-adjusted investment returns through market cycles. Ares believes each of its distinct but complementary investment groups in Credit, Real Assets, Private Equity, and Secondaries is a market leader based on assets under management and investment performance. We believe we create value for our stakeholders not only through our investment performance, but also by expanding our product offering, enhancing our distribution channels, increasing our global presence, investing in our non-investment functions, securing strategic partnerships and completing strategic acquisitions and portfolio purchases.
Our AUM has grown to $447.2 billion as of June 30, 2024 from $82.0 billion a decade earlier. As shown in the chart below, over the past 10 years, our assets under management have achieved a compound annual growth rate (the “CAGR”) of 20% ($ in billions)(1):
​
(1)
As of June 30, 2024, AUM amounts include vehicles managed by Ivy Hill Asset Management, L.P., a wholly owned portfolio company of ARCC and an SEC-registered investment adviser.
​
​
S-3

TABLE OF CONTENTS
We have an established track record of delivering strong risk-adjusted returns through market cycles. We believe our consistent and strong performance in a broad range of alternative investments has been shaped by several distinguishing features of our platform:
•
Comprehensive Multi-Asset Class Expertise and Flexible Capital: Our proficiency at evaluating every level of the capital structure, from senior debt to common equity, across companies, structured assets, real estate projects, and infrastructure and energy assets enables us to effectively assess relative value. This proficiency is complemented by our flexibility in deploying capital in a range of structures and different market environments to maximize risk-adjusted returns.
​
•
Differentiated Market Intelligence: Our proprietary research on over 55 industries and insights from a broad, global investment portfolio enable us to more effectively diligence and structure our products and investments.
​
•
Consistent Investment Approach: We believe our rigorous, credit-oriented investment approach across each of our investment groups is a key contributor to our strong investment performance and ability to expand our product offering.
​
•
Robust Sourcing Model: Our investment professionals’ local market presence and ability to effectively cross-source for other investment groups generates a robust pipeline of high-quality investment opportunities across our platform.
​
•
Talented and Committed Professionals: We attract, develop and retain highly accomplished professionals who not only demonstrate deep and broad investment and non-investment expertise but also have a strong sense of commitment to our firm.
​
•
Collaborative Culture: We share ideas, relationships and information across our investment groups, which enables us to more effectively source, evaluate and manage investments. We also leverage the OMG to help drive the efficiencies across the platforms and support our investment process.
​
Investment Groups
Each of our investment groups employs a disciplined, credit-oriented investment philosophy and is managed by a seasoned leadership team of senior professionals with extensive experience investing in, advising and underwriting assets held by our funds.
S-4

TABLE OF CONTENTS
​
(1)
As of June 30, 2024, AUM amounts include vehicles managed by Ivy Hill Asset Management, L.P., a wholly owned portfolio company of ARCC and an SEC-registered investment adviser.
​
(2)
$64.9 billion in AUM represents investments by insurance companies in various Ares funds, SMAs and co-investments versus one discrete insurance platform.
​
​
S-5

TABLE OF CONTENTS
As presented in the chart below, we have expanded our strategies, which has provided us more ways to raise capital:
​
(1)
Note: Other AUM includes Other — Credit and AUM managed by Ares Insurance Solutions and excludes assets which are sub-advised by other Ares investment groups or invested in Ares funds and investment vehicles. There can be no guarantee that Ares can or will sustain such growth. AUM includes funds managed by Ivy Hill Asset Management, L.P., a wholly owned portfolio company of Ares Capital Corporation and registered investment adviser.
​
Credit Group
Our Credit Group is one of the largest managers of credit strategies across the non-investment grade credit universe, with $323.1 billion of AUM and over 285 funds as of June 30, 2024. The Credit Group provides solutions for investors seeking to access a wide range of credit assets, including liquid credit, alternative credit and direct lending products. The Credit Group capitalizes on opportunities across traded and non-traded corporate and consumer debt across the U.S. and European markets, providing investors access to directly originated fixed and floating rate credit assets along with the ability to capitalize on illiquidity premiums across the credit spectrum. Our U.S. and European direct lending strategies are among the largest in their respective markets.
The Credit Group offers the following credit strategies across the liquid and illiquid spectrum:
Liquid Credit: Our liquid credit investment solutions help traditional fixed income investors access the syndicated loan and high yield bond markets in North America and Europe and capitalize on opportunities across multi-asset credit. The syndicated loans strategy focuses on evaluating individual credit opportunities related primarily to non-investment grade senior secured loans and primarily targets first lien senior secured loans, with a secondary focus on second lien senior secured loans and subordinated and other unsecured loans. The high yield bond strategy seeks to deliver a diversified portfolio of liquid, traded non-investment grade corporate bonds, including secured, unsecured and subordinated debt instruments. Multi-asset credit is a “go anywhere” strategy designed to offer investors a flexible solution to global credit investing by allowing us to tactically allocate between multiple asset classes in various market conditions. As of June 30, 2024, our liquid credit team managed $46.6 billion of AUM in over 120 funds and separately managed accounts (“SMAs”).
S-6

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Alternative Credit: Our alternative credit strategy seeks to capitalize on asset-focused investment opportunities that fall outside of traditional, well-defined markets such as corporate debt, real estate and private equity. As of June 30, 2024, our dedicated team of approximately 70 professionals managed $38.4 billion of AUM in over 25 private funds and SMAs for a global investor base. Our alternative credit strategy emphasizes downside protection and capital preservation through a focus on investments that tend to share the following key attributes: asset security, covenants, cash flow velocity and other features designed to capture value and minimize risk to principal. Our investment approach is designed to capture and create value by leveraging our firm’s platform insights to assess risk and relative value.
Opportunistic Credit: Our opportunistic credit team consists of over 30 investment professionals and employs an “all weather” flexible capital strategy to finance debt and non-control equity solutions in healthy, stressed and distressed middle market companies undergoing transformational change. Our team partners with companies in North America and Europe to enhance enterprise values, operating in void between for-control private equity and traditional private debt. The strategy seeks to consistently invest in a range of private, special-situation opportunities and flex into distressed public market debt when attractive. We believe the special opportunities team benefits from: (i) advantaged sourcing; (ii) thematic, private-equity style diligence, with an ability to leverage the deep industry group experience across the Ares platform; (iii) an extensive network; and (iv) an experienced team utilizing a consistent and repeatable investment process.
Direct Lending: Our direct lending strategy is one of the largest self-originating direct lenders to the U.S. and European markets, with $212.7 billion of AUM in over 90 funds and investment vehicles as of June 30, 2024. We manage various types of direct lending vehicles within our U.S. and European direct lending teams including commingled funds, SMAs for large institutional investors seeking tailored investment solutions and joint venture lending programs. As of December 31, 2023, we managed over 55 SMAs across our direct lending strategy.
Our direct lending team has a multi-channel origination strategy designed to address a broad set of investment opportunities in the middle market. We focus on being the lead or sole lender to our portfolio companies which we believe allows us to exert greater influence over deal terms, capital structure, documentation, fees and pricing, while securing our position as a preferred source of financing for our transaction partners. The team maintains a flexible investment strategy with the capability to invest in first lien senior secured loans (including “unitranche” loans which are loans that combine senior and subordinated debt, generally in a first lien position), second lien senior secured loans, subordinated debt, preferred equity and non-control equity co-investments in private middle market companies.
•
U.S. Direct Lending: Our leading U.S. team is comprised of over 195 investment professionals that cover more than 615 financial sponsors and provide a wide range of financing solutions to middle market companies that typically range from $10 million to over $500 million in earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (“EBITDA”). As of June 30, 2024, our U.S. direct lending team and its affiliates managed $141.2 billion of AUM in approximately 55 funds and investment vehicles. Our U.S. team manages corporate lending activities through our inaugural vehicle and publicly-traded business development company (“BDC”), ARCC, our non-traded BDC, ASIF, as well as private commingled funds and SMAs. Primary areas of focus for our U.S. direct lending teams include:
​
•
Ares Capital Corporation: ARCC is a leading specialty finance company focused on providing direct loans to and making other investments in private middle market companies in the U.S. ARCC has elected to be regulated as a BDC and was the largest publicly-traded BDC by market capitalization in the U.S. as of June 30, 2024.
​
•
Ares Strategic Income Fund: ASIF is a closed-end investment company focused primarily on providing direct loans to private middle market companies in the U.S., and to a lesser extent, broadly syndicated loans and other more liquid credit opportunities, including in publicly-traded debt instruments. ASIF has elected to be regulated as a BDC.
​
•
U.S. Commingled Funds and SMAs: Outside of ARCC, U.S. direct lending also generates fees from other funds, including the following fund families: Ares Private Credit Solutions, which focus on junior debt investments in upper middle market companies; Ares Senior Direct Lending Fund, which focus on first lien senior secured loans to North American middle market companies; Ares
​
​
S-7

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Commercial Finance, which focuses on asset-based and cash flow loans to middle market and specialty finance companies; and SMAs for large institutional investors.
•
European Direct Lending: Our European direct lending team is comprised of over 85 investment professionals with the ability to invest across the capital structure and across several geographies in Europe. The team covers over 400 financial sponsors, offers self-originated, flexible and scaled debt capital to predominantly middle market and large capitalization companies with EBITDA typically ranging from €10 million to over €300 million. As of June 30, 2024, our European direct lending team managed $71.5 billion of AUM in over 35 funds, including commingled funds and SMAs.
​
APAC Credit: Our Asia-Pacific (“APAC”) credit team manages credit, private equity and special situations investments in the APAC region. Our APAC special situations strategy focuses on primary and secondary special situations, primarily targeting restructuring-related situations, deep value acquisitions and distressed financing. Our APAC private credit strategy targets privately sourced loans in high quality businesses across the region. The team consists of approximately 65 investment professionals. APAC credit benefits from having an on-the-ground presence in offices across the APAC region and a comprehensive range of local market licenses and entities to provide our clients with an extensive regional investment platform. APAC credit primarily employs a direct origination model and aims to provide flexible capital solutions to its investee companies and compelling risk-reward investment opportunities to our investors. As of June 30, 2024, APAC credit had $11.9 billion of AUM in over 15 funds and related co-investment vehicles.
The following charts present the Credit Group’s AUM and FPAUM as of June 30, 2024 by investment strategy ($ in billions):
Real Assets Group
Our Real Assets Group manages comprehensive public and private equity and debt strategies with $67.7 billion of AUM in over 70 investment vehicles as of June 30, 2024. With our experienced team, along with our expansive network of relationships, our Real Assets Group capitalizes on opportunities in equity and debt investing across real estate and infrastructure investment strategies.
Real Estate: Our real estate equity investments focus on implementing hands-on value creation initiatives to mismanaged and capital-starved assets, platform-level investments, as well as new developments,
S-8

TABLE OF CONTENTS
ultimately selling stabilized assets back into the market. Our real estate debt strategies utilize diverse sources of capital to directly originate and manage commercial mortgage loans on properties that range from stabilized to those requiring hands-on value creation. Our real estate platform has achieved significant scale over time through both organic fundraising efforts as well as various acquisitions. Today, we provide investors access to our real estate investment capabilities through several vehicles: closed-end U.S. and European diversified equity funds, an open-end U.S. industrial-focused equity fund, open-end U.S. and European debt funds, equity and debt SMAs, our non-traded REITs, Ares Real Estate Income Trust, Inc. (“AREIT”) and Ares Industrial Real Estate Income Trust, Inc. (“AIREIT”), and our publicly-traded commercial mortgage REIT, ACRE. The group’s activities are managed by dedicated equity and debt teams in the U.S. and Europe.
Real Estate Equity: Our real estate equity team, with over 235 investment professionals, has extensive real estate private equity experience in the U.S. and Europe. Our team primarily acquires standing assets and improves them through renovating, repositioning and retenanting and selectively developing assets in supply-constrained markets. As of June 30, 2024, our real estate equity team managed $39.8 billion of AUM in approximately 40 investment vehicles. Primary areas of focus for our real estate equity teams include:
•
Real Estate Core/Core-Plus: Our U.S. core/core-plus real estate strategy focuses on the acquisition of assets with strong long-term cash flow potential and durable tenancy diversified across end-user industries and geographies. We deploy capital across all major property types, with a strong focus on industrial and multifamily assets located in top-tier primary and regional distribution markets across the U.S.
​
•
Real Estate Value-Add: Our U.S. and European value-add real estate strategy focuses on undermanaged and underfunded income-producing assets across various property sectors in the U.S. and Europe. The strategy seeks to create value and generate stable and growing distributions to investors by buying properties at attractive valuations, implementing asset management initiatives to increase income and identifying multiple exit strategies upfront.
​
•
Real Estate Opportunistic: Our U.S. and European opportunistic real estate strategy capitalizes on increased investor demand for developed and stabilized assets by focusing on the repositioning of assets, capitalization of distressed and special situations, and development of core-quality assets across all major property types, as well as select and adjacent sectors, throughout the U.S. and Europe.
​
Real Estate Debt: Our real estate debt team, with over 35 professionals, primarily focuses on directly originating a wide range of financing opportunities in the U.S. and Europe. As of June 30, 2024, our real estate debt team managed $11.7 billion of AUM globally through open-end funds, SMAs and ACRE. By investing through multiple investment vehicles, our real estate debt team has the ability to provide flexible financing across the capital structure. While our real estate debt strategies focus predominantly on directly originated transactions, we also selectively pursue secondary market acquisitions and syndicated transactions.
Infrastructure: Our long-tenured global infrastructure team utilizes deep local sourcing capabilities and extensive sector experience to seek to originate and manage diverse, high-quality investments in private infrastructure assets across the globe and, as of June 30, 2024, managed $16.2 billion of AUM in over 20 investment vehicles.
•
Infrastructure Opportunities: Our infrastructure opportunities team consists of over 25 investment professionals and managed $6.8 billion of AUM in more than 10 investment vehicles as of June 30, 2024. We utilize a broad origination strategy, flexible investment approach, and leverage industry relationships and the Ares platform to seek attractive risk-adjusted returns across the climate infrastructure market. We believe our experience as value-add investors, flexible approach, and broad infrastructure experience positions us well to take advantage of the transitioning infrastructure industry.
​
•
Infrastructure Debt: Our global infrastructure debt team consists of over 25 investment professionals and sources assets and businesses across regions with defensive characteristics across the digital, transport, energy and utility sectors. As of June 30, 2024, our global infrastructure debt team managed $9.4 billion of AUM in more than five investment vehicles. We employ a direct origination and tailored structuring approach to provide borrowers with flexible financing solutions. We aim to deliver
​
​
S-9

TABLE OF CONTENTS
attractive risk adjusted returns focused on cash yield by targeting infrastructure debt investments with defensive characteristics that have the potential to perform across different market cycles. Our structuring experience helps enhance cash yield and reduce downside risks in a core asset class.
The following charts present the Real Assets Group’s AUM and FPAUM as of June 30, 2024 by investment strategy ($ in billions):
Private Equity Group
Our Private Equity Group has achieved compelling investment returns for its limited partners and, as of June 30, 2024, managed $24.6 billion of AUM in over 60 funds. The group broadly categorizes its investment strategies into corporate private equity and APAC private equity. Our private equity professionals have demonstrated the ability to deploy capital across market environments, which allows them to stay both active and disciplined in their assessment of the best relative value opportunities. The group manages funds focused primarily on investing in North America, Europe and Asia-Pacific.
•
Corporate Private Equity: Our team consists of over 45 investment professionals based primarily in Los Angeles and London. Our private equity funds are leaders in the North American and European middle market, where they focus on growth buyouts, with the ability to flex into distressed investing during periods of market volatility and dislocation. We seek to invest in high-quality middle market companies in the core industries of healthcare, services, industrials and consumer across North America and Europe, where we can utilize the team’s extensive growth-oriented investing experience, dedicated value creation system and ability to flex into distressed to target attractive returns across market environments. This differentiated strategy, together with the broad resources of the Ares platform, widens our universe of potential investment opportunities and allows us to remain active across various market environments and to be highly selective in making investments by identifying the most attractive relative value opportunities.
​
•
APAC Private Equity: The APAC private equity strategy was established in connection with the acquisition of the investment management business and related operating entities collectively doing business as Crescent Point Capital, that closed at October 2, 2023, investing in industry leading consumer companies in seven core sectors that we believe benefit disproportionately from higher disposable income levels. The strategy focuses on primarily pursuing structured growth equity investments in control, joint control and minority ownership formats. Our APAC private equity team
​
​
S-10

TABLE OF CONTENTS
consists of approximately 30 investment professionals and focuses on investing in companies that give us exposure to increasing consumer spending and urbanization in our target markets. In times of economic dislocation, we also seek to invest opportunistically where the focus is on dislocations and catalysts that lead to high-quality assets becoming available for purchase at deeply discounted prices. While we look for deep value opportunities in consumer-driven companies, our deep value approach often includes asset-oriented opportunities.
The following charts present the Private Equity Group’s AUM and FPAUM as of June 30, 2024 by investment strategy ($ in billions):
Secondaries Group
Our Secondaries Group invests in secondary markets across a range of alternative asset class strategies, including private equity, real estate, infrastructure and credit, with $26.3 billion of AUM in over 80 funds as of June 30, 2024. The team has extensive experience investing across the secondaries market primarily in North America. We have established ourselves among the most active secondary investors engaged in recapitalizing and restructuring existing limited partnership interests in funds with a focus on transactions that can address pending fund maturity, strategy change or the need for additional equity capital.
Private Equity Secondaries: Our private equity secondaries team has an established track record of providing customized private equity transaction solutions to institutional limited partners and general partners. As of June 30, 2024, our private equity secondaries team of more than 30 investment professionals managed $13.8 billion of AUM in approximately 35 funds and open-end accounts. Our private equity secondaries team acquires interests across a range of partnership vehicles, including private equity funds, multi-asset portfolios, as well as single asset joint ventures. The private equity secondaries strategy seeks to achieve attractive secondary cash flow and diversification characteristics by investing across the spectrum of private equity secondaries transactions, including through APMF, a closed-end interval fund. We continue to maintain a differentiated investment strategy that utilizes our skills in fundamental manager and portfolio analysis, our quantitative research capabilities and the support and insights from the wider Ares platform with the aim to generate strong risk-adjusted returns.
S-11

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Real Estate Secondaries: Our real estate secondaries team has a track record of innovation through customized transaction solutions tailored to meet the needs of limited partners and general partners. As of June 30, 2024, our real estate secondaries team of approximately 25 investment professionals managed $7.9 billion of AUM in over 30 funds and related co-investment vehicles. Our real estate secondaries team acquires interests across a range of partnership vehicles, including private real estate funds, multi-asset portfolios and single property joint ventures. Our team seeks broad diversification by property sector and geography and to drive investment results through underwriting, transaction structuring and portfolio construction.
Infrastructure Secondaries: Our infrastructure secondaries team has a strong track record of providing customized infrastructure transaction solutions tailored to meet the needs of limited partners and general partners. As of June 30, 2024, our infrastructure secondaries team of more than 10 investment professionals managed $2.9 billion of AUM in over 10 funds and related co-investment vehicles. The infrastructure secondaries strategy seeks to accelerate the benefits of traditional infrastructure by providing diversified low risk exposure through preferred structure, traditional limited partnership and general partner led continuation vehicle transactions. Our team focuses on achieving diversification through building a portfolio that provides inflation protection and exposure to uncorrelated assets.
Credit Secondaries: Our credit secondaries strategy seeks to create a highly diversified portfolio of primarily senior secured private credit interests across North America and Europe, acquired directly or indirectly through secondary market transactions. As of June 30, 2024, our credit secondaries team of 10 investment professionals managed $1.7 billion of AUM in four funds and related co-investment vehicles.
The following charts present the Secondaries Group’s AUM and FPAUM as of June 30, 2024 by investment strategy ($ in billions):
S-12

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Other Businesses
Certain operating segments and growth opportunities have not reached the scale and magnitude to be presented individually; therefore, we present the results for these businesses collectively. These strategies seek to expand our reach in new global markets and include AIS and our SPACs.
Ares Insurance Solutions: AIS is Ares’ dedicated, in-house team that provides solutions to insurance clients including asset management, capital solutions and corporate development. AIS strives to provide insurers with attractive risk and capital adjusted return profiles that fit within regulatory, rating agency and other counterparty guidelines. Leveraging approximately 1,000 investment professionals across the firm’s investment groups, AIS creates tailored investment solutions that meet the unique objectives of our insurance clients. AIS is overseen by an experienced management team with direct insurance industry experience in many areas directly applicable to AIS and our insurance company clients. Members of the Ares team have previously held senior positions at leading insurers. AIS acts as the dedicated investment manager, capital solutions and corporate development partner to Aspida Life Insurance Company (“Aspida Life”) and Aspida Life Re Ltd. (“Aspida Re”). Aspida Life and Aspida Re are insurance companies that focus on the U.S. life and annuity insurance and reinsurance markets. AIS manages $15.0 billion of AUM as of June 30, 2024, of which $10.1 billion is sub-advised by Ares vehicles and included within other strategies.
Ares Acquisition Corporation II: Ares Acquisition Corporation II (NYSE: AACT) (“AAC II”) is a SPAC sponsored by Ares and formed in 2021 for the purpose of effecting a merger, share exchange, asset acquisition, share purchase, reorganization or similar business combination. AAC II is seeking to pursue an initial business combination target in any industry or sector in North America, Europe or Asia.
The following charts present Other Businesses AUM and FPAUM as of June 30, 2024 by investment strategy ($ in billions):
Product Offering
To meet investors’ growing demand for alternative investments, we manage investments in an increasingly comprehensive range of funds across a spectrum of compelling and complementary strategies. We have demonstrated an ability to consistently generate attractive and differentiated investment returns across these investment strategies and through various market environments. We believe the breadth of our product offering, our expertise in various investment strategies and our proficiency in attracting and satisfying our
S-13

TABLE OF CONTENTS
growing institutional and retail client base has enabled and will continue to enable us to increase our AUM across each of our investment groups.
Investor Base and Fundraising
Our diverse investor base includes direct institutional relationships and a significant number of retail investors. Our high-quality institutional investor base includes corporate and public pension funds, insurance companies, sovereign wealth funds, banks, investment managers, endowments and foundations. We have grown the number of these relationships from over 850 in 2019 to over 2,500 as of June 30, 2024.
As of June 30, 2024, $355.4 billion, or 79% of our $447.2 billion of AUM, was attributable to our direct institutional relationships. As of June 30, 2024, our total AUM was divided by channel, and further our institutional direct AUM by client type and geographic origin as follows ($ in billions):
​
Note: Percentages may not add to 100% due to rounding.
(1)
As of June 30, 2024. Includes funds managed or co-managed by Ares. Also includes funds managed by Ivy Hill Asset Management, L.P., a wholly owned portfolio company of Ares Capital Corporation and registered investment adviser.
​
The following chart presents the AUM of investors committed to more than one of our funds as of June 30, 2024 compared to December 31, 2019 ($ in billions):
S-14

TABLE OF CONTENTS
We believe that the AUM of multi-fund investors demonstrates our investors’ satisfaction with our performance, disciplined management of their capital and diverse product offering. Their loyalty has facilitated the growth of our existing businesses and we believe improves our ability to raise new funds and successor funds in existing strategies in the future.
Institutional investors continue to demonstrate interest in SMAs, which include contractual arrangements and single investor vehicles and funds, because these accounts can provide investors with greater levels of transparency, liquidity and control over their investments as compared to more traditional commingled funds. As of June 30, 2024, $100.5 billion, or 28%, of our direct institutional AUM was managed through SMAs. Our retail vehicles, including ARCC, ACRE, ARDC, ASIF, AESIF, APMF, CADC, AREIT and AIREIT, account for $62.2 billion, or 14%, of our AUM. We have over a thousand institutional investors and hundreds of thousands of retail investor accounts across our retail vehicles.
We believe that client relationships are fundamental to our business and that our performance across our investment groups coupled with our focus on client service has resulted in strong relationships with our investors. Our dedicated and extensive in-house relationship management team, comprised of over 150 professionals located in North America, Europe, APAC and the Middle East, is dedicated to raising capital globally across all of our funds, servicing existing fund investors and tailoring offerings to meet their needs, developing products to complement our existing offerings, and deepening existing relationships to expand them across our platform. We also have strategic initiatives focused on expanding our presence in Latin America and Australia. Our senior relationship management team maintains an active and transparent dialogue with an expansive list of investors. This team is supported by product managers and investor relations professionals with deep experience in each of our complementary investment groups that are dedicated to servicing our existing and prospective investors.
In addition to our expansive relationships with institutional investors, we have further diversified our investor base with our retail distribution channel. AWMS, our wholly owned subsidiary, facilitates the product development, distribution, marketing and client management activities for investment offerings in the global wealth management channel with approximately 125 professionals.
Operations Management Group
The OMG consists of shared resource groups to support our operating segments by providing infrastructure and administrative support in the areas of accounting/finance, operations, information technology, legal, compliance, human resources, strategy and relationship management and distribution. Our clients seek to partner with investment management firms that not only have compelling investment track records across multiple investment products but also possess seasoned infrastructure support functions. As such, significant investments have been made to develop the OMG. The OMG also includes AWMS. We have successfully launched new business lines, integrated acquired businesses into the operations and created scale within the OMG to support a much larger platform in the future.
Integrated Investment Platform and Process
We operate our firm as an integrated investment platform with a collaborative culture that emphasizes sharing of knowledge and expertise. We believe the exchange of information enhances our ability to analyze investments, deploy capital and improve the performance of our funds and portfolio companies. We have established deep and sophisticated independent research capabilities in over 55 industries and insights from active investments in over 1,800 companies, over 1,500 alternative credit investments, over 510 properties, over 95 infrastructure assets and over 815 underlying limited partnership interests. We believe that our disciplined investment philosophy across our distinct but complementary investment groups contributes to the stability of our performance throughout market cycles.
Our investment process leverages the power of the Ares platform and an extensive network of professionals across our investment areas to identify and source attractive risk adjusted return opportunities while emphasizing capital preservation. We utilize our collective market and company knowledge, proprietary internal industry and company research, third-party information and financial modeling to drive fundamental credit analysis and investment selection. We are able to invest up and down a company’s capital structure, which we believe helps us capitalize on out-performance opportunities and assess relative
S-15

TABLE OF CONTENTS
value for a particular investment. The investment committees of our investment groups review and evaluate investment opportunities in a framework that includes a qualitative and quantitative assessment of the key risks of each investment. We do not have a centralized investment committee and instead our investment committees are structured with overlapping membership from different investment groups to ensure consistency of approach, shared investment experience and collaboration across our platform. Our extensive network of investment professionals includes local and other individuals based in our markets with the knowledge, experience and relationships that enable them to identify and take advantage of a wide range of investment opportunities. In addition, our investment vehicles have investment policies and procedures that generally contain requirements and limitations, such as concentrations of securities, industries, and geographies in which such investment vehicles will invest, as well as other limitations required by law.
Breadth, Depth and Tenure of our Senior Management
Ares was built upon the fundamental principle that each of our distinct but complementary investment groups benefits from being part of our broader platform. We believe that our strong performance, consistent growth and high talent retention through economic cycles is due largely to the effective application of this principle across our broad organization of more than 2,950 employees. The management of our operating businesses is currently overseen by our Executive Management Committee which meets frequently to discuss strategy and operational matters, and includes as representatives our Holdco Members and other senior leadership from our investment groups and business operations team. We also have a Partners Committee comprised of senior leadership from across the firm that meets periodically to discuss our business, including investment and operating performance, fundraising, market conditions, strategic initiatives and other firm matters. Each of our investment groups is led by its own deep leadership team of highly accomplished investment professionals, who average approximately 25 years of investment experience in managing, advising, underwriting and restructuring companies. While primarily focused on managing strategies within their own investment group, these senior professionals are integrated within our platform through economic, cultural and structural measures. Our senior professionals have the opportunity to participate in the incentive programs of multiple investment groups to reward collaboration across our investment activities. This collaboration takes place on a daily basis and is formally promoted through internal systems and widely attended weekly or monthly meetings.
Supplemental Business Performance Metrics
Management Fees
Our ability to raise capital across the breadth of our investment platform has contributed to over 80% growth in fee revenue from stable, cross-platform management fees. The following chart presents the composition of our unconsolidated fee revenues:
S-16

TABLE OF CONTENTS
​
(1)
Total fee revenue refers to the total of segment management fees, other fees, fee related performance revenues and realized net performance income. Percentage of management fees includes the following amounts attributable to Part I Fees: 14% in 2019, 14% in 2020, 12% in 2021, 10% in 2022, 12% in 2023 and 13% for the twelve months ended June 30, 2024 (“Q2-24 LTM”).
​
AUM and Management Fees by Type
We believe that our disciplined investment philosophy across our distinct but complementary investment groups contributes to the stability of our performance throughout market cycles. Approximately 87% of our AUM were perpetual capital or long-dated funds as of June 30, 2024 and approximately 95% of our management fees for the three months ended June 30, 2024 were earned from perpetual capital or long-dated funds. The following chart presents AUM by type and management fees by type as of and for the three months ended June 30, 2024:
S-17

TABLE OF CONTENTS
​
(1)
Long-dated funds generally have a contractual life of five years or more at inception.
​
(2)
Other primarily represents managed accounts or co-investment vehicles that (i) are not considered long-dated and (ii) do not meet the criteria of perpetual capital.
​
Incentive Eligible AUM and Incentive Generating AUM
We have consistently generated strong annual growth in incentive eligible AUM and incentive generating AUM. The following chart presents the growth in our incentive eligible AUM and incentive generating AUM, with the corresponding increase in our accrued net performance income:
​
(1)
Net accrued performance income on an unconsolidated basis as of June 30, 2024 includes $37.6 million of accrued performance income related to our insurance platform that has been eliminated upon consolidation for GAAP. GAAP net accrued performance income as of June 30, 2024 is $881.8 million. For June 30, 2019, net accrued performance income was the same on a GAAP and unconsolidated basis.
​
(2)
Net accrued performance income excludes net performance income — realized that has not been received by the Company as of the reporting date. For both periods presented, accrued performance income represents the accrued carried interest allocation.
​
Accrued net performance income has increased at approximately a 25% CAGR since 2019, while $87 billion of our incentive eligible AUM remains uninvested, setting up potential future growth in performance fees. There can be no guarantee that Ares can or will sustain such growth.
S-18

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Growth in Key Metrics
The following charts present our annual gross fundraising and capital deployment:
Other
Alternative assets are expected to grow at a nearly 10% CAGR through 2029, from $16.8 trillion in 2023 to $29.2 trillion in 2029.
Recent Developments
GCP Acquisition
Overview: On October 4, 2024, AMC, Ares Holdings, a subsidiary of AMC, and certain of their subsidiaries entered into a definitive agreement (the “GCP Acquisition Agreement”) to acquire (the “GCP Acquisition”) the international business of GLP Capital Partners Limited and certain of its affiliates, excluding its operations in Greater China, and existing capital commitments to certain managed funds (collectively, “GCP International”).
GCP International is a global alternative asset management firm with $44 billion of AUM and $32 billion of FPAUM as of June 30, 2024, and a long history of building scaled platforms oriented to new economy sectors that benefit from attractive, long-term secular trends, such as industrial, digital infrastructure and self storage. GCP International has differentiated itself over time through its vertically integrated platforms with significant local presence in major geographies, including Japan, Europe and the United States. It has also established itself as one of the leading industrial platforms in emerging economies such as Brazil and Vietnam. GCP International is also gaining a reputation as a leading player in global data center investing and operations with several large hyperscale development projects in process in key markets across London, Tokyo, Osaka and São Paulo.
With 29 global offices, GCP International’s staff includes approximately 215 investment professionals and approximately 205 property operation professionals as of August 30, 2024. GCP International’s highly experienced leadership team has an average of over 25 years’ experience.
GCP International has a track record of managing strategies globally and tracks its AUM and FPAUM across four global regions as set forth below:

​ | ​ | ​ | Japan | ​ | ​ | Europe | ​ | ​ | U.S. | ​ | ​ | Other(1) | ​
AUM(2) | ​ | ​ | $19 billion | ​ | ​ | $14 billion | ​ | ​ | $5 billion | ​ | ​ | $6 billion | ​
FPAUM | ​ | ​ | $12 billion | ​ | ​ | $11 billion | ​ | ​ | $4 billion | ​ | ​ | $5 billion | ​
Strategies(3) | ​ | ​ | Industrial Development; Industrial Income; Data Center | ​ | ​ | Industrial Development; Industrial Income; Data Center | ​ | ​ | Industrial Value- Add; Self Storage Value-Add; Data Center | ​ | ​ | Industrial Development; Industrial Income; Data Center | ​

S-19

TABLE OF CONTENTS
​
Note: All numbers are approximate as of June 30, 2024.
(1)
Other includes Brazil, Vietnam and the GLP International Vehicle, and $2.4 billion of assets that Ares will manage via the GLP International Vehicle as of June 30, 2024. The existing China business of GLP Capital Partners and its subsidiaries is excluded from the transaction.
​
(2)
AUM is estimated based on our definition of AUM and may differ from GCP International’s historical definition and is subject to change.
​
(3)
GCP International has not yet raised meaningful third-party capital in data centers but has a significant near-term opportunity for data center development on owned, powered land in the United Kingdom, Japan and Brazil.
​
Rationales for the GCP Acquisition include:
Adds Strategic Investment Capabilities: We believe that the GCP Acquisition presents an opportunity for Ares to enhance its position as a leading global real estate alternative asset manager. We also expect that the GCP Acquisition will expand Ares’ vertical integration capabilities across real estate and digital infrastructure, enhance opportunities at the intersection of digital and climate infrastructure, and help Ares establish capabilities in data center development and operational capabilities.
Expansion of Product Offerings, Investors and Geographic Coverage: We expect the GCP Acquisition will enhance Ares’ geographic and asset class diversification. Additionally, we expect the GCP Acquisition will help Ares establish key capabilities in the Asia Real Estate market, create the opportunity to increase our perpetual capital base and investor base, help strengthen key strategic investor relationships, and provide additional product development opportunities.
We believe the GCP Acquisition will further diversify our asset mix and geographic presence increasing the percentage of AUM in our real assets group and deepening our focus on the APAC and EMEA markets.
S-20

TABLE OF CONTENTS
​
Note: As of June 30, 2024, unless otherwise stated. Percentages may not sum to 100% due to rounding.
(1)
AUM amounts include funds managed by Ivy Hill Asset Management, L.P., a wholly owned portfolio company of Ares Capital Corporation and registered investment adviser.
​
(2)
AUM percentages based on the primary investment geographies of each specific fund. Certain funds have the flexibility to invest across multiple geographic regions and continents.
​
(3)
Combined business AUM by geography excludes $2.4 billion of assets that Ares will manage via the GLP International Vehicle as of June 30, 2024.
​
On a combined basis as of June 30, 2024, Ares and GCP International had over 1,240 investment professionals managing over $492 billion AUM across more than 50 offices.

​ | ​ | ​ | AUM(1) | ​ | ​ | Investment Professionals(2) | ​ | ​ | Offices(3) | ​
Americas | ​
Ares | ​ | ​ | $342 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~710 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 20 | ​ | ​
GCP International | ​ | ​ | $8 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~45 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7 | ​ | ​
Combined | ​ | ​ | $350 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~755 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 21 | ​ | ​
Europe & Middle East | ​
Ares | ​ | ​ | $89 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~195 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 8 | ​ | ​
GCP International | ​ | ​ | $14 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~65 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16 | ​ | ​
Combined | ​ | ​ | $103 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~260 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18 | ​ | ​
Asia Pacific | ​
Ares | ​ | ​ | $15 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~120 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10 | ​ | ​
GCP International | ​ | ​ | $20 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~95 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​
Combined | ​ | ​ | $36 billion | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ~215 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​ | ​

​
Note: All numbers are approximate as of June 30, 2024, unless otherwise indicated.
(1)
AUM figures based on the primary investment geographies of each specific fund. Certain funds have the flexibility to invest across multiple geographic regions and continents. Combined business AUM by geography excludes $2.4 billion of assets that Ares will manage via the GLP International Vehicle as of June 30, 2024.
​
(2)
GCP International total investment professionals includes global investment professionals and data center investment professionals (13 total). GCP International employee data as of August 30, 2024.
​
(3)
Ares and GCP International office counts reflect the number of metro areas where each respective firm has team members seated pre-close. The Global Offices count and regional combined office counts reflect the pro forma number of metro areas where Ares anticipates having offices, with the inclusion of acquired GCP International offices.
​
Financially Attractive for Stockholders: We believe GCP International’s business, which initially consists of nearly 100% FRE, is highly attractive for our stockholders. As of June 30, 2024, GCP International had approximately $44 billion AUM, including approximately $32 billion FPAUM. On a combined basis as of June 30, 2024, Ares and GCP International’s combined AUM totals approximately $492 billion, compared to $447 billion of Ares AUM.
In particular, on a combined basis, as of June 30, 2024, the Ares Real Assets Group together with GCP International would represent a diversified and scaled global real assets platform with over $112 billion of combined AUM. We believe the combined Real Assets Group would offer a full range of global retail and institutional real assets products. In addition, the combined Real Assets Group would have a regional presence in the Americas, Europe and Asia.
S-21

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Transaction Terms and Financial Impact
The transaction consideration will be primarily comprised of approximately $1.8 billion of cash and approximately $1.9 billion in shares of our Class A common stock, subject to customary adjustments.
We have structured the GCP Acquisition to include long-term performance incentives designed to align GCP International leadership with the interests of fund clients and Ares’ stockholders. In particular, the transaction includes an earn-out provision of up to $1.5 billion measured through the end of 2027 (subject to a potential six-month extension). We may elect to pay up to 85% of such earn-out in shares of our Class A common stock at our option. Such earn-out will be payable upon the achievement of financial targets associated with growth in the Japan and data center businesses. No assurance can be given that such financial targets or any growth will occur as expected or at all.
We anticipate that the GCP Acquisition will allow us to recognize meaningful financial synergies in 2026 and beyond. We assume that nearly 100% of the results reported in connection with the GCP Acquisition will contribute to an increase in FRE initially, which will enhance our overall earnings mix of FRE as a percentage of RI.
The GCP Acquisition is expected to close in the first half of 2025, subject to customary regulatory approvals and other closing conditions. We cannot assure you that the GCP Acquisition will be consummated on the anticipated schedule, pursuant to the foregoing terms or at all. See “Risk Factors — Risks Related to the Proposed GCP Acquisition — We cannot assure you that the proposed GCP Acquisition will be completed on a timely basis or at all.” The closing of this offering is not conditioned upon the closing of the GCP Acquisition.
All of the information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus regarding GCP International is based on information provided by the sellers in connection with our due diligence related to the GCP Acquisition. Unless otherwise noted, all information in this prospectus supplement regarding the combined Ares and GCP International results or assets is presented on an as-adjusted basis by combining Ares and GCP International results as of or for the quarter ended June 30, 2024 and not on a pro forma basis under Article 11 of Regulation S-X.
Financing of GCP Acquisition
We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with the net proceeds from our issuance and sale of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock (as defined below), for (i) the payment of the cash consideration due in respect of the GCP Acquisition and related fees, costs and expenses and/or (ii) general corporate purposes, including repayment of debt, other strategic acquisitions and growth initiatives. Pending such use, we may invest the net proceeds in short term investments.
While we expect to finance the GCP Acquisition with the net proceeds from this offering, together with the net proceeds from our issuance and sale of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock, in connection with entering into the GCP Acquisition Agreement, we and Ares Holdings entered into a bridge commitment letter (the “Bridge Financing Agreement”) with Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc. and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. (the “Bridge Providers”), pursuant to which the Bridge Providers committed to provide a 364-day senior unsecured bridge facility (the “Bridge Facility”) in an aggregate principal amount of $2 billion for the purpose of financing a portion of the purchase price for the GCP Acquisition and to pay related fees and expenses. Such committed amount will be reduced on a dollar-for-dollar basis by an amount equal to the net proceeds from (i) this offering, (ii) the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering (as defined below) and, (iii) to the extent of any remaining Bridge Facility commitments following the consummation of this offering and the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering, any other financing. Unless the Bridge Facility commitments are reduced to zero, the Bridge Facility will be available to us to finance the cash consideration estimated to be due at closing of the GCP Acquisition and to pay fees and expenses incurred in connection therewith. We do not currently expect to utilize the Bridge Facility.
We will have broad discretion to use the net proceeds of this offering if the GCP Acquisition is not consummated. If the GCP Acquisition is not consummated, we may use the net proceeds of this offering for other purposes, which may include repayment of debt, strategic acquisitions, growth initiatives and other
S-22

TABLE OF CONTENTS
general corporate purposes. See “Risk Factors — Risks Related to the GCP Acquisition — We cannot assure you that the proposed GCP Acquisition will be completed on a timely basis or at all” and “Use of Proceeds.”
Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering
On October 8, 2024, Ares priced the offering of 27,000,000 shares of its 6.75% Series B Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock, par value $0.01 per share (the “Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock” and such offering, the “Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering”) at a public offering price of $50.00 per share. In addition, Ares has granted to the underwriters of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering a 30-day option to purchase up to an additional 3,000,000 shares of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock at the public offering price, less underwriting discounts and commissions, solely to cover over-allotments.
The Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock will accumulate cumulative dividends at a rate per annum equal to 6.75% on the liquidation preference thereof, which is $50.00 per share, payable, when, as and if declared by our board of directors, quarterly in arrears. Unless previously converted or redeemed, each outstanding share of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock will automatically convert on or about October 1, 2027 (subject to postponement in certain limited circumstances) into between 0.2717 and 0.3260 shares of our Class A common stock, subject to adjustment. The preferred stockholders will also have the right to convert all or any portion of their shares of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock at any time before mandatory conversion. Pursuant to the terms of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock, if the GCP Acquisition has not closed as of the close of business on October 1, 2025 (or such later date corresponding to the Outside Date as extended pursuant to the GCP Acquisition Agreement), or if, before such time, the GCP Acquisition Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms or our board of directors determines, in its good faith judgment, that the GCP Acquisition will not occur, then we will have the right (but not the obligation) to redeem all, but not less than all, of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock.
We estimate that the net proceeds to us from the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering will be approximately $1,315.3 million (or approximately $1,461.5 million if the underwriters of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering fully exercise their option to purchase additional shares of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock), based on an offering price of $50.00 per share of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock and after deducting underwriting discounts and our estimated offering expenses. We expect to use the net proceeds from the offering of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock, together with the net proceeds from this offering, for (i) the payment of the cash consideration due in respect of the GCP Acquisition and related fees, costs and expenses and/or (ii) general corporate purposes, including repayment of debt, other strategic acquisitions and growth initiatives. Pending such use, we may invest the net proceeds in short-term investments and/or repay borrowings under our Credit Facility.
The Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering was made pursuant to a separate prospectus supplement and accompanying prospectus in a public offering registered under the Securities Act. Nothing in this prospectus supplement should be construed as an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy, any shares of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock or the shares of Class A common stock issuable in respect of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock.
The Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering is expected to close on October 10, 2024, subject to customary closing conditions. We cannot assure you that the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering will be completed or, if completed, on what terms. The completion of this offering is not contingent on the completion of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering, and the completion of the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering is not contingent on the completion of this offering. Accordingly, you should not assume that the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering will be consummated or that we will receive any additional proceeds from the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering.
Organizational Structure
The simplified diagram below (which omits certain intermediate holding companies) depicts our legal organizational structure. Ownership information in the diagram below is presented as of June 30, 2024 and
S-23

TABLE OF CONTENTS
does not give effect to the Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock Offering. AMC is a holding company and through subsidiaries is the general partner of Ares Holdings and operates and controls the business and affairs of the Ares Operating Group. AMC consolidates the financial results of the Ares Operating Group, its consolidated subsidiaries and certain consolidated funds.
​
(1)
Assuming the full exchange of AOG Units for shares of our Class A common stock, as of June 30, 2024, Ares Owners Holdings L.P. would hold 38.66%, Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation (“SMBC”) would hold 5.40% and the public would hold 55.94% of AMC. Inclusive of Class A common stock held directly by Ares employees and assuming the full exchange of AOG Units for shares of our Class A common stock, Ares employee ownership would represent 42.87% of all outstanding shares.
​
Holding Company Structure
Our common stockholders are entitled to vote on all matters on which stockholders of a corporation are generally entitled to vote under the Delaware General Corporation Law (the “DGCL”), including the election of our board of directors. Holders of shares of our Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share of our Class A common stock. On any date on which the Ares Ownership Condition (as defined in our Certificate of Incorporation) is satisfied, holders of shares of our Class B common stock are, in the aggregate, entitled to a number of votes equal to (x) four times the aggregate number of votes attributable to our Class A common stock minus (y) the aggregate number of votes attributable to our Class C common stock. On any date on which the Ares Ownership Condition is not satisfied, holders of shares of our Class B common stock are not entitled to vote on any matter submitted to a vote of our stockholders. The holder of shares of our Class C common stock is generally entitled to a number of votes equal to the number of AOG Units held of record by each Ares Operating Group Limited Partner (as defined in our Certificate of Incorporation) other than the Company and its subsidiaries. Ares Management GP LLC is the sole holder of shares of our Class B common stock and Ares Voting LLC is the sole holder of shares of our Class C common stock. Our Class B common stock and our Class C common stock are non-economic and holders thereof shall not be entitled to: (i) dividends from the Company or (ii) receive any assets of the Company in
S-24

TABLE OF CONTENTS
the event of any dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company. Ares Management GP LLC and Ares Voting LLC are both wholly owned by Ares Partners Holdco LLC. As a result, the Company is a “controlled company” within the meaning of the corporate governance standards of the NYSE and qualifies for exceptions from certain corporate governance rules of the NYSE. The Company also has non-voting common stock solely held by SMBC, which has the same economic rights as the Class A common stock.
Accordingly, AMC and any direct subsidiaries of AMC that are treated as corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes and that are the holders of AOG Units are subject to U.S. federal, state and local income taxes in respect of their interests in the Ares Operating Group. The Ares Operating Group entity is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. An entity that is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes generally incurs no U.S. federal income tax liability at the entity level. Instead, each partner is required to take into account its allocable share of items of income, gain, loss, deduction and credit of the partnership in computing its U.S. federal, state and local income tax liability each taxable year, whether or not cash distributions are made.
AMC holds through subsidiaries a number of AOG Units equal to the number of shares of Class A common stock that AMC has issued. The AOG Units held by AMC and its subsidiaries are economically identical in all respects to the AOG Units that are not held by AMC and its subsidiaries. Accordingly, AMC receives the distributive share of income of the Ares Operating Group from its equity interest in the Ares Operating Group.
Corporate Information
Our principal executive offices are located at 1800 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1400, Los Angeles, California 90067, and our telephone number is (310) 201-4100. Our corporate website is http://www.aresmgmt.com. Information contained on or accessible through our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus and should not be considered a part of either.
S-25

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The Offering
The summary below describes the principal terms of the notes. Certain of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. You should carefully review the “Description of the Notes” section of this prospectus supplement, which contains a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the notes, and the “Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees” section in the accompanying prospectus.
Issuer
Ares Management Corporation
Securities Offered
$750,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.600% Senior Notes due 2054.
Interest Rate
The notes will bear interest at the rate of 5.600% per year.
Interest Payment Dates
April 11 and October 11 of each year, commencing on April 11, 2025.
Maturity
October 11, 2054.
Optional Redemption
The notes may be redeemed prior to maturity in whole at any time or in part from time to time at our option at a redemption price equal to the greater of 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed and a “make-whole” redemption price, in either case, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date; provided, however, that if the Issuer redeems any notes on or after April 11, 2054 (the date falling six months prior to the maturity date of the notes), the redemption price for the notes will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the date of redemption. For more detailed information on the calculation of the redemption price, see “Description of the Notes — Optional Redemption of the Notes.”
Change of Control Offer Repurchase Event
If a Change of Control Repurchase Event as defined under “Description of the Notes — Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event” occurs, the Issuer must offer to repurchase the notes at a repurchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the repurchase date. See “Description of the Notes — Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event.”
Ranking
The notes will be the Issuer’s unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and will:
•
rank equally in right of payment with all of its existing and future unsecured unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations;
​
•
rank senior in right of payment to all of its existing and future subordinated indebtedness;
​
•
be effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of its existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and
​
•
be structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of the Issuer or the Guarantors (other than the Issuer), that is not a Guarantor.
​
​
S-26

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Guarantors
Each of Ares Holdings, AM, AFC, AFC II, AFC III, AFC IV and AIH and any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the notes as provided under “Description of the Notes — Guarantees.”
Guarantees
The Guarantors will fully and unconditionally guarantee payment of principal, premium, if any, and interest on the notes on a joint and several basis. The guarantees will be unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantors and will:
•
rank equally in right of payment with all of the Guarantors’ existing and future unsecured unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations;
​
•
rank senior in right of payment to all of the Guarantors’ existing and future subordinated indebtedness;
​
•
be effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of the Guarantors’ existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and
​
•
be structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of the Guarantors that is not itself the Issuer or a Guarantor.
​
Use of Proceeds
The net proceeds from this offering are expected to be approximately $737.15 million, after deducting the underwriting discount and estimated offering expenses. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with the net proceeds from our issuance and sale of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock, for (i) the payment of the cash consideration due in respect of the GCP Acquisition and related fees, costs and expenses and/or (ii) general corporate purposes, including repayment of debt, other strategic acquisitions and growth initiatives. Pending such use, we may invest the net proceeds in short-term investments. See “Use of Proceeds.”
Conflicts of Interest
Because Ares Management Capital Markets LLC, an underwriter in this offering, is an affiliate of Ares Management Corporation, Ares Management Capital Markets LLC is deemed to have a “conflict of interest” under Rule 5121 (“Rule 5121”) of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc. (“FINRA”). Accordingly, this offering is being made in compliance with the requirements of FINRA Rule 5121. Pursuant to that rule, the appointment of a “qualified independent underwriter” is not required in connection with this offering as the notes will be investment grade rated. See “Underwriting (Conflicts of Interest).”
Certain Covenants
The indenture will include requirements that will, among other things, restrict the ability of the Issuer and, as applicable, the Guarantors to:
•
merge, consolidate or sell, transfer or lease assets; and
​
•
create liens on assets.
​
These covenants will be subject to a number of important qualifications and limitations. See “Description of the Notes.”
Trustee
U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association.
S-27

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Additional Notes
From time to time, without notice to, or the consent of, the holders of the notes, the Issuer may issue other debt securities under the indenture in addition to the notes, increase the principal amount of the notes that may be issued under the indenture and issue additional notes of this series in the future. Any such additional notes will have the same terms as the notes being offered hereby but may be offered at a different offering price or have a different issue date, interest accrual date or initial interest payment date than the notes being offered hereby. If issued, these additional notes will become part of the same series as the notes, including for purposes of voting, redemptions and offers to purchase. If any additional notes are not fungible with the notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such additional notes shall not have the same CUSIP number as the initial notes.
Ratings
The notes are expected to be rated by each of Standard & Poor’s Financial Services LLC, a subsidiary of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. (“S&P”) and Fitch Ratings, Inc. (“Fitch”).
Denominations and Form
The notes will be book-entry only and registered in the name of a nominee of DTC. Investors may elect to hold interests in the notes through Clearstream Banking, société anonyme, or Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V., as operator of the Euroclear System, if they are participants in these systems, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in these systems. The notes will be issued only in denominations of $2,000 and integral multiples of $1,000 in excess thereof.
Risk Factors
You should carefully consider the information set forth and incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus and, in particular, should evaluate the specific factors set forth and incorporated by reference in the section entitled “Risk Factors,” including the “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report, and the other information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus before deciding whether to purchase the notes.
Governing Law
The State of New York.
S-28

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Summary Historical Financial and Other Data
The following summary historical consolidated statements of operations data of the Issuer for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021 and the summary historical consolidated statements of financial condition data of the Issuer as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 have been derived from, and should be read together with, our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes and the sections entitled “Organizational Structure” and “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” each of which is included in our Annual Report, which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The summary historical consolidated statements of operations data of the Issuer for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019 and the summary historical consolidated statements of financial condition data of the Issuer as of December 31, 2021 have been derived from our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes that are not incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.
The summary historical consolidated statements of operations data of the Issuer for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and June 30, 2023 and the summary historical consolidated statements of financial condition data of the Issuer as of June 30, 2024 have been derived from, and should be read together with, our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes and the section entitled “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” each of which is included in our Q2 2024 Quarterly Report, which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The summary historical consolidated statements of financial condition of the Issuer as of June 30, 2023 has been derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements and related notes that are not incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared on substantially the same basis as the audited consolidated financial statements and include all adjustments that we consider necessary for a fair presentation of the Issuer’s consolidated financial position and results of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and June 30, 2023. The summary historical financial results and other data are not indicative of the expected future operating results of the Issuer. See “Where You Can Find More Information” in this prospectus supplement.

​ | ​ | ​ | As of June 30, | ​ | ​ | As of December 31, | ​
$ in thousands | ​ | ​ | 2024 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​
Statements of financial condition data | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total assets | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 24,192,557 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 23,118,806 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 24,730,500 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 22,002,839 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 21,605,164 | ​ | ​
Debt obligations | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,566,887 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,299,731 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,965,480 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,273,854 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,503,709 | ​ | ​
CLO loan obligations of Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11,491,761 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11,460,999 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12,345,657 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10,701,720 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10,657,661 | ​ | ​
Consolidated Funds’ borrowings | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 137,241 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 65,050 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 125,241 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 168,046 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 127,771 | ​ | ​
Total liabilities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,435,543 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,103,070 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 19,709,151 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 17,097,810 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16,694,730 | ​ | ​
Redeemable interest in Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 536,746 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,000,749 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 522,938 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,013,282 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,000,000 | ​ | ​
Redeemable interest in Ares Operating Group entities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 23,178 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 22,517 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 24,098 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 93,129 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 96,008 | ​ | ​
Non-controlling interest in Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,905,921 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 971,309 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,258,445 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,074,356 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 591,452 | ​ | ​
Non-controlling interest in Ares Operating Group entities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,289,401 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,271,157 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,322,469 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,135,023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,397,747 | ​ | ​
Total stockholders’ equity | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,001,768 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,750,004 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,893,399 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,589,239 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,825,227 | ​ | ​
Total equity | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 5,197,090 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,992,470 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,474,313 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,798,618 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,814,426 | ​ | ​

S-29

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | ​ | ​ | Six Months Ended June 30, | ​ | ​ | Year Ended December 31, | ​
$ in thousands, except share data | ​ | ​ | 2024 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 2019 | ​
Statements of operation data | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Revenues | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Management fees | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,409,373 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,215,787 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,551,150 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,136,433 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,611,047 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,150,608 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 979,417 | ​ | ​
Carried interest allocation | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (83,645) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 569,954 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 618,579 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 458,012 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,073,551 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 505,608 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 621,872 | ​ | ​
Incentive fees | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 56,401 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16,873 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 276,627 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 301,187 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 332,876 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 37,902 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 69,197 | ​ | ​
Principal investment income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 36,511 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 29,646 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 36,516 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12,279 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 99,433 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 28,552 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 56,555 | ​ | ​
Administrative, transaction and other fees | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 77,405 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 74,388 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 149,012 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 147,532 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 95,184 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 41,376 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 38,397 | ​ | ​
Total revenues | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,496,045 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,906,648 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,631,884 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,055,443 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,212,091 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,764,046 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,765,438 | ​ | ​
Expenses | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Compensation and benefits | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 832,809 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 728,331 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,486,698 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,498,590 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,162,633 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 767,252 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 653,352 | ​ | ​
Performance related compensation | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (79,517) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 427,438 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 607,522 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 518,829 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,740,786 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 404,116 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 497,181 | ​ | ​
General, administrative and other expenses | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 340,360 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 289,498 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 660,146 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 695,256 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 444,178 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 258,999 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 270,219 | ​ | ​
Expenses of Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9,385 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 21,107 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 43,492 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 36,410 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 62,486 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 20,119 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 42,045 | ​ | ​
Total expenses | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,103,037 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,466,374 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,797,858 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,749,085 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,410,083 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,450,486 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,462,797 | ​ | ​
Other income (expense) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net realized and unrealized gains (losses) on investments | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,855 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6,996 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 77,573 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,732 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 19,102 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (9,008) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9,554 | ​ | ​
Interest and dividend income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12,399 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6,529 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 19,276 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9,399 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9,865 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 8,071 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,506 | ​ | ​
Interest expense | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (75,324) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (50,825) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (106,276) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (71,356) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (36,760) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (24,908) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (19,671) | ​ | ​
Other income (expense), net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (668) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (6,810) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,819 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 13,119 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,402 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11,291 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (7,840) | ​ | ​
Net realized and unrealized gains (losses) on investments of Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 127,947 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 109,126 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 262,700 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 73,386 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 77,303 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (96,864) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 15,136 | ​ | ​
Interest and other income of Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 497,635 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 457,392 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 995,545 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 586,529 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 437,818 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 463,652 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 395,599 | ​ | ​
Interest expense of Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (425,479) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (339,591) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (754,600) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (411,361) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (258,048) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (286,316) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (277,745) | ​ | ​
Total other income, net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 155,365 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 182,817 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 499,037 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 204,448 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 263,682 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 65,918 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 122,539 | ​ | ​
Income before taxes | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 548,373 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 623,091 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,333,063 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 510,806 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,065,690 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 379,478 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 425,180 | ​ | ​
Income tax expense | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 68,307 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 83,520 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 172,971 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 71,891 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 147,385 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 54,993 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 52,376 | ​ | ​
Net income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 480,066 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 539,571 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,160,092 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 438,915 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 918,305 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 324,485 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 372,804 | ​ | ​
Less: Net income attributable to non-controlling interests in Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 172,205 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 94,374 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 274,296 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 119,333 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 120,369 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 28,085 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 39,704 | ​ | ​
Net income attributable to Ares Operating Group entities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 307,861 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 445,197 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 885,796 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 319,582 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 797,936 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 296,400 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 333,100 | ​ | ​
Less: Net income (loss) attributable to redeemable interest in Ares Operating Group entities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (314) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,090) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 226 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (851) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,341) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (976) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​
Less: Net income attributable to non-controlling interest in Ares Operating Group entities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 140,210 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 207,734 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 411,244 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 152,892 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 390,440 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 145,234 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 184,216 | ​ | ​
Net income attributable to Ares Management Corporation | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 167,965 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 238,553 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 474,326 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 167,541 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 408,837 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 152,142 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 148,884 | ​ | ​
Less: Series A Preferred Stock dividends paid | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10,850 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 21,700 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 21,700 | ​ | ​
Less: Series A Preferred Stock redemption premium | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11,239 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​
Net income attributable to Ares Management Corporation Class A and non-voting common stock holders | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 167,965 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 238,553 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 474,326 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 167,541 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 386,748 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 130,442 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 127,184 | ​ | ​

S-30

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | ​ | ​ | Six Months Ended June 30, | ​ | ​ | Year Ended December 31, | ​
$ in thousands, except share data | ​ | ​ | 2024 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 2019 | ​
Net income attributable to Ares Management Corporation per share of Class A and non-voting common stock: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 0.76 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.25 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.44 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 0.87 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.24 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 0.89 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.11 | ​ | ​
Diluted | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 0.76 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.24 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.42 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 0.87 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.15 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 0.87 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.06 | ​ | ​
Weighted-average shares of Class A and non-voting common stock: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 194,404,932 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 180,998,934 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 184,523,524 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 175,510,798 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 163,703,626 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 135,065,436 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 107,914,953 | ​ | ​
Diluted | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 194,404,932 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 192,161,816 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 195,773,426 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 175,510,798 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 180,112,271 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 149,508,498 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 119,877,429 | ​ | ​
Dividend declared and paid per share of Class A and non-voting common stock | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.86 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.54 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 3.08 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.44 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.88 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.60 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.28 | ​ | ​

The following table presents FRE, RI and other non-GAAP financial measures our management uses when making resource deployment decisions and in assessing performing of our segments for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022, 2021, 2020 and 2019 and the six months ended June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022.

$ in thousands, except share data (and as otherwise noted) | ​ | ​ | Six Months Ended June 30, | ​ | ​ | Year Ended December 31, | ​
​ | 2024 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 2019 | ​
Management fees(1) | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,419,476 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,224,371 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,571,513 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,152,528 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,635,277 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,186,565 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,012,530 | ​ | ​
Fee related performance revenues | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 25,284 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,725 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 180,449 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 239,425 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 137,879 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 22,987 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 54,307 | ​ | ​
Other fees | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 42,951 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 50,409 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 92,109 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 94,562 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 49,771 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 19,948 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,078 | ​ | ​
Compensation and benefits expenses(2) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (620,168) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (567,959) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,276,115) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,172,504) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (894,842) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (626,172) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (560,234) | ​ | ​
General, administrative and other expenses﻿(3) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (241,357) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (190,763) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (404,215) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (319,661) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (215,777) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (172,097) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (178,742) | ​ | ​
Fee Related Earnings | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 626,186 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 520,783 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,163,741 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 994,350 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 712,308 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 431,231 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 345,939 | ​ | ​
Realized net performance income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 50,671 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 48,803 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 133,493 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 143,480 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 145,844 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 124,767 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 89,856 | ​ | ​
Realized net investment income (loss) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (24,543) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (3,084) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (31,706) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (6,803) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 24,785 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 25,958 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 67,691 | ​ | ​
Realized Income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 652,314 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 566,502 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,265,528 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,131,027 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 882,937 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 581,956 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 503,486 | ​ | ​
After tax Realized Income(4) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 597,089 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 524,274 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,185,714 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,061,747 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 803,719 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 519,028 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 436,666 | ​ | ​
After tax Realized Income per share of Class A and non voting common stock | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.79 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.61 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 3.65 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 3.35 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.57 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.86 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1.67 | ​ | ​
Other Data | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Fee Related Earnings margin(5) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 42.1% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 40.7% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 40.9% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 40.0% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 39.1% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 35.1% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 31.9% | ​ | ​
Effective management fee rate(6) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.02% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.01% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.01% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0.99% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.06% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.09% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.10% | ​ | ​

​
(1)
Includes Part I Fees of $220.7 million, $170.7 million and $369.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 and the year ended December 31, 2023, respectively.
​
(2)
Includes fee related performance compensation of $10.3 million, $2.0 million and $111.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 and the year ended December 31, 2023, respectively.
​
(3)
Includes supplemental distribution fees of $24.4 million and $3.9 million for YTD-24 and YTD-23, respectively.
​
(4)
For the year-to-date period 2024 and 2023, after-tax Realized Income includes current income tax related to: (i) entity level taxes of $13.9 million, $11.1 million, respectively, and (ii) corporate level tax expense of $41.3 million, $31.1 million, respectively.
​
(5)
Fee related earnings margin represents the quotient of fee related earnings and the total of segment management fees, fee related performance revenues and other fees.
​
(6)
Effective management fee rate represents the quotient of management fees and the aggregate fee bases for the periods presented. The effective rate shown excludes the effect of one-time catch-up fees.
​
​
S-31

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The following table presents the reconciliation of income before taxes as reported in the Consolidated Statements of Operations to RI and FRE on an unconsolidated reporting basis for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022, 2021, 2020 and 2019 and the six months ended June 30, 2024 and June 30, 2023.

$ in thousands, except share data (and as otherwise noted) | ​ | ​ | Six Months Ended June 30, | ​ | ​ | Year Ended December 31, | ​
​ | 2024 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 2019 | ​
Income before taxes | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 548,373 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 623,091 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,333,063 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 510,806 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,065,690 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 379,478 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 425,180 | ​ | ​
Adjustments: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Amortization of intangibles(1) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 58,159 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 73,665 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 201,521 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 308,215 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 84,185 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 21,195 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 23,460 | ​ | ​
Depreciation expense | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,736 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,985 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 31,664 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 26,868 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 22,520 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 19,467 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 17,142 | ​ | ​
Equity compensation expense(2) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 180,655 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 130,988 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 255,419 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 198,948 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 237,191 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 122,986 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 97,691 | ​ | ​
Acquisition-related compensation expense(3) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10,939 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,242 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,334 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 206,252 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 66,893 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​
Acquisition-related incentive fees(4) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (47,873) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​
Acquisition and merger-related expense | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,228 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,712 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12,000 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 15,197 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 21,162 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11,194 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16,266 | ​ | ​
Placement fee adjustment | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 5,310 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (6,976) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (5,819) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,088 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 78,883 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 19,329 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 24,306 | ​ | ​
Other (income) expense, net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (11,299) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 303 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 976 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,874 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (19,886) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10,207 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (460) | ​ | ​
(Income) loss before taxes of non-controlling interests in consolidated subsidiaries | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (7,604) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,885) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (17,249) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (357) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (23,397) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,817 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,951 | ​ | ​
Income before taxes of non-controlling interests in Consolidated Funds, net of eliminations | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (176,067) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (94,933) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (278,119) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (119,664) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (120,457) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (28,203) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (39,174) | ​ | ​
Total performance (income) loss – unrealized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 167,794 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (415,933) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (305,370) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (106,978) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,744,056) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,554 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (303,142) | ​ | ​
Total performance related compensation –  unrealized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (171,696) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 300,646 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 206,923 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 88,502 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,316,205 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (11,552) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 206,799 | ​ | ​
Total net investment (income) loss – unrealized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,786 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (66,403) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (176,815) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (724) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (54,123) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 26,484 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 32,467 | ​ | ​
Realized Income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 652,314 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 566,502 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,265,528 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,131,027 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 882,937 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 581,956 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 503,486 | ​ | ​
Total performance income – realized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (132,823) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (171,771) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (415,899) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (418,021) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (474,427) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (524,229) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (348,211) | ​ | ​
Total performance related compensation – realized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 82,152 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 122,968 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 282,406 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 274,541 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 328,583 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 399,462 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 258,355 | ​ | ​
Unconsolidated investment (income) loss – realized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 24,543 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,084 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 31,706 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6,803 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (24,785) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (25,958) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (67,691) | ​ | ​
Fee Related Earnings | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 626,186 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 520,783 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,163,741 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 994,350 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 712,308 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 431,231 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 345,939 | ​ | ​

​
(1)
For the six months ended June 30, 2023, amortization of intangibles includes non-cash impairment charges of $12.9 million. For the year ended December 31, 2023, amortization of intangibles includes non-cash impairment charges of $78.7 million recognized in Q1-23 through Q3-23, primarily related to the fair value of certain client relationships from Landmark in connection with lower expected FPAUM in a certain private equity secondaries fund from existing investors, the fair value of management contracts of certain funds in connection with lower than expected future fee revenue generated from these funds, and the rebranding of Ares SSG to Ares Asia and discontinued the ongoing use of the SSG trade name. For the year ended December 31, 2022, amortization of intangibles includes non-cash impairment charges of $181.6 million recognized in Q3-22, related to rebranding of our secondaries group as Ares Secondaries and discontinued the ongoing use of the Landmark trade name, and fair value of management contracts in connection with lower than expected FPAUM.
​
(2)
For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, equity compensation expense was attributable to the following: (i) non-recurring awards of $62.1 million and $50.8 million, respectively; (ii) annual bonus awards of $73.4 million and $55.7 million, respectively; and (iii) annual discretionary awards of $120.5 million and $93.9 million, respectively.
​
(3)
Represents contingent obligations (earnouts) recorded in connection with the acquisition of Landmark, Black Creek, Crescent Point and Infrastructure Debt that are recorded as compensation expense.
​
(4)
Represents a component of the purchase price from realized performance income associated with one time contingent consideration recorded in connection with the Black Creek acquisition. 100% of the realized performance income earned in 2021 is presented in incentive fees reported in accordance with GAAP, of which 50% is included on an unconsolidated basis.
​
​
S-32

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The following tables presents the reconciliations of performance income and net investment income to segment realized performance income and realized net investment income for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022, 2021, 2020 and 2019 and the six months ended June 30, 2024 and June 30, 2023.

​ | ​ | ​ | Six months ended June 30, | ​ | ​ | Year Ended December 31, | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | 2024 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 2019 | ​
Performance income and net investment income reconciliation: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Carried interest allocation | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | (83,645) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 569,954 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 618,579 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 458,012 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,073,551 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 505,608 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 621,872 | ​ | ​
Incentive fees | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 56,401 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16,873 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 276,627 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 301,187 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 332,876 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 37,902 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 69,197 | ​ | ​
Carried interest allocation and incentive fees | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (27,244) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 586,827 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 895,206 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 759,199 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,406,427 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 543,510 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 691,069 | ​ | ​
Performance income (loss) – realized from Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 138 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,101 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,980 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 5,458 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 141 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 13,851 | ​ | ​
Fee related performance revenues | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (25,284) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (4,725) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (180,449) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (239,425) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (137,879) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (22,987) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (54,307 | ​ | ​
Acquisition-related incentive fees(1) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (47,873) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​
Total performance (income) loss – unrealized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 185,249 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (408,580) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (292,799) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (99,429) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,744,056) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,554 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (303,142 | ​ | ​
Performance (income) loss of non-controlling interests in consolidated subsidiaries | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 105 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,889) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (7,160) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (6,304) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (7,650) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (3,989) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 740 | ​ | ​
Performance income – realized | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 132,823 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 171,771 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 415,899 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 418,021 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 474,427 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 524,229 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 348,211 | ​ | ​
Total consolidated other income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 155,365 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 182,817 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 499,037 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 204,448 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 263,682 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 65,918 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 122,539 | ​ | ​
Net investment income from Consolidated Funds | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (188,634) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (224,794) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (509,333) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (266,628) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (259,243) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (85,047) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (130,396) | ​ | ​
Principal investment income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (2,063) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 100,699 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 155,632 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 48,223 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 120,896 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,044 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 44,320 | ​ | ​
Change in value of contingent consideration | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,438 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 23,114 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 70 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​
Other expense (income), net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (11,299) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 303 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 976 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 435 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (43,000) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10,207 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (460) | ​ | ​
Other expense (income) of non-controlling interests in consolidated subsidiaries | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,302 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,294 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (1,203) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6,005 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (26,541) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,282 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (779) | ​ | ​
Investment loss (income) – unrealized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,786 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (72,924) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (184,929) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,557 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (58,694) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 40,405 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 24,542 | ​ | ​
Interest and other investment loss (income) – unrealized | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6,521 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 8,114 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (15,281) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,571 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (13,921) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,925 | ​ | ​
Total realized net investment income | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | (24,543) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | (3,084) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | (31,706) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | (6,803) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 24,785 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 25,958 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 67,691 | ​ | ​

​
Note:
These tables reconcile consolidated carried interest allocation and incentive fees reported in accordance with GAAP to unconsolidated realized performance income and consolidated GAAP other income to unconsolidated realized net investment income. These reconciliations show the results of the reportable segments on a combined basis together with the OMG. The OMG’s revenues and expenses are not allocated to our reportable segments but management considers the cost structure of the OMG when evaluating our financial performance. Management uses this information to assess the performance of our reportable segments and OMG and believes that this information enhances the ability of stockholders to analyze our performance.
​
(1)
Represents a component of the purchase price from realized performance income associated with one time contingent consideration recorded in connection with the Black Creek acquisition 100% of the realized performance income earned in 2021 is presented in incentive fees reported in accordance with GAAP, of which 50% is included on an unconsolidated basis.
​
​
S-33

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
RISK FACTORS
You should carefully consider the Risk Factors set forth below as well as the other information contained in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus before purchasing the notes, including the “Risk Factors” section of our Annual Report, as amended and supplemented by our Quarterly Reports and any other subsequent filings with the SEC. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus contain forward-looking statements that involve risk and uncertainties.
Risks Related to the GCP Acquisition
We face risks and uncertainties related to the GCP Acquisition, including the ability of Ares to consummate the GCP Acquisition and to effectively integrate the acquired business into our operations and to achieve the expected benefit therefrom. See “Risk Factors — We may enter into new lines of business and expand into new investment strategies, geographic markets, strategic partnerships and businesses, each of which may result in additional risks, expenses and uncertainties in our businesses” and “Risk Factors — If we are unable to consummate or successfully integrate development opportunities, acquisitions or joint ventures, we may not be able to implement our growth strategy successfully” appearing in our Annual Report, which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.
We cannot assure you that the proposed GCP Acquisition will be completed on a timely basis or at all.
There are a number of risks and uncertainties relating to the GCP Acquisition. For example, the GCP Acquisition may not be completed, or may not be completed in the time frame, on the terms or in the manner currently anticipated, as a result of a number of factors, including the failure of the parties to satisfy one or more of the conditions to closing. There can be no assurance that the conditions to closing of the GCP Acquisition will be satisfied or waived or that other events will not intervene to delay or result in the failure to close the GCP Acquisition. Delays in closing the GCP Acquisition or the failure to close the GCP Acquisition at all may result in our incurring significant additional costs in connection with such delay or termination of the GCP Acquisition Agreement and/or failing to achieve the anticipated benefits of the GCP Acquisition. Any delay in closing or a failure to close the GCP Acquisition could have a negative impact on our business.
This offering is not contingent upon the completion of the GCP Acquisition. Accordingly, your purchase of notes in this offering may be an investment in Ares on a stand-alone basis without any of the assets of GCP International or anticipated benefits of the GCP Acquisition.
We will have broad discretion to use the net proceeds of this offering if the GCP Acquisition is not consummated. If the GCP Acquisition is not consummated, investors will rely on our management’s judgment in spending the net proceeds from this offering. Our management will have broad discretion in the application of such net proceeds, including for general corporate purposes, repayment of debt, other strategic acquisitions and growth initiatives, and our management may spend or invest such proceeds in a way with which investors disagree. If we do not use the net proceeds we receive from this offering effectively, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be negatively impacted.
If completed, the GCP Acquisition may not achieve its intended benefits.
There can be no assurance that we will be able to realize the expected benefits of the GCP Acquisition. The expected financial benefits of the GCP Acquisition may not be fully realized within the anticipated time frame or at all. Such financial benefits may not be fully realized for various reasons, including, among others, if we are not able to operate GCP International in the manner we anticipate, if the assumptions we used in our models were inaccurate and if the costs to finance the GCP Acquisition are higher than we anticipate.
In addition, we caution you not to place undue reliance on our current expectations regarding the financial impact of the GCP Acquisition because they are based solely on information provided to us by the sellers in the diligence process and our internal estimates, which are based on numerous factors, including specifically identified financial benefits and growth avenues. Our experience integrating and operating GCP International may change our expectations with respect to the financial impact of the GCP Acquisition. In addition, the financial impact of the GCP Acquisition may differ from our expectations based on numerous
S-34

TABLE OF CONTENTS
other factors, including our failure to fully realized the expected financial benefits as described above, as well as the risk factors set forth in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus and documents incorporated by reference herein and therein. We can provide no assurance that the actual financial impact of the GCP Acquisition will be consistent with our current expectations.
Our ability to achieve the intended benefits of the GCP Acquisition could result in increased costs and have a material adverse effect on our financial performance.
If we do not complete the GCP Acquisition, we will have incurred substantial expenses.
If we are unable to complete the GCP Acquisition, we will have incurred significant due diligence, legal, accounting and other transaction costs in connection with the GCP Acquisition. We cannot assure you that we will acquire GCP International because the proposed GCP Acquisition is subject to a variety of factors, including the satisfaction of customary regulatory approvals and other closing conditions.
Risks Related to the Notes and Guarantees
The Issuer and certain of the Guarantors are holding companies and will depend upon funds from their respective subsidiaries to meet their obligations under the notes and the guarantees, respectively. The notes and the guarantees will be structurally subordinated to the claims of the creditors of the subsidiaries of the Issuer other than AM, AIH, AFC, AFC II, AFC III and AFC IV.
The Issuer and each of the Guarantors are holding companies (other than AM and AIH), and their only significant assets are their investments in their respective subsidiaries. As holding companies, the Issuer and the Guarantors generally are dependent upon intercompany transfers of funds from their respective subsidiaries to meet their obligations under the notes and the guarantees, respectively. The ability of such entities to make other payments to the Issuer and the Guarantors may be restricted by, among other things, applicable laws as well as agreements to which those entities may be a party, including the Credit Facility. Therefore, the Issuer’s ability and the Guarantors’ abilities to make payments in respect of the notes or the guarantees, respectively, may be limited.
None of the subsidiaries of the Issuer, other than the Guarantors, will have any obligations in respect of the notes, unless any such entities become guarantors. See “Summary — Organizational Structure” and “Description of the Notes.” Accordingly, the notes will be structurally subordinated to claims of creditors (including trade creditors, if any) of all the subsidiaries of the Issuer, other than the Guarantors, except to the extent that any such entities become guarantors. All obligations of each subsidiary of the Issuer and the Guarantors that is not itself the Issuer or a Guarantor will have to be satisfied before any of the assets of such entities would be available for distribution, upon a liquidation or otherwise, to the Issuer and the Guarantors.
We may incur additional indebtedness that may adversely affect our ability to meet our financial obligations under the Notes.
The terms of the indenture and the notes do not impose any limitation on the Issuer or any of the Guarantors or their respective subsidiaries’ ability to incur additional debt. The Issuer or any of the Guarantors or their respective subsidiaries may incur additional indebtedness in the future, which could have important consequences to holders of the notes, including the following:
•
we could have insufficient cash to meet our financial obligations, including our obligations under the notes;
​
•
our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures or general corporate purposes may be impaired; and
​
•
a significant degree of debt could make us more vulnerable to changes in general economic conditions and also could affect the financial strength ratings of our subsidiaries.
​
S-35

TABLE OF CONTENTS
In contrast to typical guaranteed debt securities, the Issuer and certain of the Guarantors of the notes are holding companies. Accordingly, the notes have similar credit characteristics to holding company debt that does not have the benefit of guarantees and are structurally subordinated to the claims of creditors of our fee generating businesses.
The guarantees of the notes are intended to serve a different purpose than guarantees in a traditional guaranteed debt structure. In a typical debt offering with guarantees, the notes are issued by a parent holding company and the obligations are fully and unconditionally guaranteed by the issuer’s wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries. This has the effect of improving the credit quality of what would otherwise be holding company debt by effectively eliminating structural subordination of the parent’s debt obligation to the trade and other creditors of the operating businesses. By contrast, the guarantees of the notes will generally be issued by holding companies and, therefore, the notes and guarantees will remain structurally subordinated to the creditors of the majority of our fee generating businesses. Accordingly, the credit quality of the notes and related guarantees is more similar to holding company debt securities than traditional guaranteed debt securities.
The notes and the guarantees are effectively subordinated to any debt of the Issuer, the Guarantors or the subsidiaries of the Guarantors that is secured.
The notes and the guarantees will be the Issuer’s and the Guarantors’ direct and unsecured obligations and will (a) rank equally in right of payment to all existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor; (b) rank senior in right of payment with all existing and future subordinated indebtedness of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor; (c) be effectively subordinated to all existing and future secured indebtedness of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and (d) be structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations (including policyholder liabilities and other payables) of each subsidiary of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor that is not itself the Issuer or a Guarantor.
Neither the Issuer nor the Guarantors currently have any secured indebtedness outstanding, although each of the Guarantors provide guarantees under the Credit Facility. As of June 30, 2024, the Credit Facility provided for commitments of up to $2.0 billion.
In addition, we may incur secured and unsecured debt obligations in the future and the notes and the guarantees will be effectively subordinated to that debt to the extent of the value of the assets securing that debt. The effect of this subordination is that if any of Issuer, the Guarantors or the subsidiaries of the Guarantors is involved in a bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, reorganization or similar proceeding, or upon a default in payment on, or the acceleration of, any secured debt, the assets that secure such debt will be available to pay obligations on the notes or the guarantees only after all such debt has been paid in full from the assets securing such debt. Holders of the notes will participate in any remaining assets ratably with all of the other unsecured and unsubordinated creditors of the Issuer, the Guarantors or the subsidiaries of the Guarantors. In any such event, because the notes are unsecured, it is possible that there would be no assets remaining from which your claims could be satisfied or, if any assets remained, they might be insufficient to fully satisfy your claims.
Your right to receive payments on the notes is effectively subordinated to the rights of those lenders who have a security interest in the assets of the Issuer, the Guarantors or the subsidiaries of the Issuer or the Guarantors.
The Issuer’s obligations under the notes are unsecured. In the future, the Issuer, the Guarantors or the subsidiaries of the Issuer or the Guarantors may incur indebtedness that is secured by certain or substantially all of their respective tangible and intangible assets, including the equity interests of each of their existing and future subsidiaries. If the Issuer, the Guarantors or the subsidiaries of the Issuer or the Guarantors were unable to repay any such secured indebtedness, the creditors of such obligations could foreclose on the pledged assets to the exclusion of holders of the notes, even if an event of default exists under the indenture or obligations under the notes are otherwise due and payable at such time. In any such event, because the notes are unsecured, it is possible that there would be no assets remaining from which your claims could be satisfied or, if any assets remained, they might be insufficient to fully satisfy your claims.
S-36

TABLE OF CONTENTS
As of June 30, 2024, the Guarantors had $495 million in outstanding senior indebtedness under the Credit Facility, $1,650 million in aggregate principal amount of outstanding indebtedness ranking on a parity with the notes and the guarantees and $450 million in aggregate principal amount of outstanding indebtedness ranking junior to the notes and the guarantees. Although the Credit Facility contains a covenant that requires the issuer to maintain a specified ratio of total outstanding Debt (as defined in the Credit Facility) to Adjusted EBITDA (as defined in the Credit Facility), the indenture pursuant to which the notes will be issued does not place any limitations on the amount of additional indebtedness that the Issuer or any of the Guarantors or their respective subsidiaries may incur. The Issuer and the Guarantors expect from time to time to incur additional indebtedness and other liabilities and to guarantee indebtedness that will be senior to, or pari passu with, the notes.
The interests of our equity holders may be in conflict with the interests of holders of the notes.
Circumstances may occur in which the interests of our equity holders, including the public stockholders of the Issuer and our principals, could be in conflict with the interests of the holders of our debt. Equity holders may have an interest in pursuing transactions that, in their judgment, enhance the value of their equity investment, even though those transactions may involve risks to the holders of our debt.
Your ability to transfer the notes may be limited by the absence of an active trading market, and there is no assurance that any active trading market will develop for the notes.
The notes are a new issue of securities for which there is no established public market. We do not intend to list the notes on any national or international securities exchange. The underwriters have advised us that they intend to make a market in the notes as permitted by applicable laws and regulations; however, the underwriters are not obligated to make a market in the notes, and they may discontinue their market-making activities at any time without notice. Therefore, we cannot assure you that an active trading market for the notes will develop or, if developed, that it will continue. We cannot assure you that the market, if any, for the notes will be free from disruptions that may adversely affect the prices at which you may sell your notes. In addition, subsequent to their initial issuance, the notes may trade at a discount from their initial offering price, depending upon prevailing interest rates, the market for similar notes, our performance and other factors.
If an active trading market does develop, changes in our credit ratings or the debt markets could adversely affect the market price of the notes.
The market price for the notes will depend on many factors, including:
•
our credit ratings with major credit rating agencies, including with respect to the notes;
​
•
the prevailing interest rates being paid by other companies similar to us;
​
•
our results of operations, financial condition and future prospects; and
​
•
the overall condition of the economy and the financial markets.
​
The price of the notes may be adversely affected by unfavorable changes in these factors. The condition of the financial markets and prevailing interest rates have fluctuated in the past and are likely to fluctuate in the future. Fluctuations could have an adverse effect on the market price of the notes.
In addition, credit rating agencies also continually review their ratings for debt securities of companies that they follow, including us. Negative changes in our ratings, including a downgrade or the suspension or withdrawal of these ratings by the ratings agencies, could have an adverse effect on the market price of the notes. The effect of any credit rating downgrade would be to increase our costs of borrowing in the future.
The Issuer may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event.
Upon the occurrence of a Change of Control Repurchase Event, each holder of notes will have the right to require the Issuer (or the Guarantors) to repurchase all or any part of such holder’s notes at a repurchase price equal to 101% of their principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date of repurchase. If we experience a Change of Control Repurchase Event, we cannot assure you that the Issuer (or the Guarantors) would have sufficient financial resources available to satisfy
S-37

TABLE OF CONTENTS
its obligations to repurchase the notes. The Issuer’s (or Guarantors’) failure to repurchase the notes as required under the indenture would result in a default under the indenture, which could result in defaults under the Credit Facility and other indebtedness of the Issuer or Guarantors, including the acceleration of the payment of any borrowings thereunder and have material adverse consequences for the holders of the notes. In addition, the change of control provisions in the indenture may not protect you from certain important corporate events, such as a leveraged recapitalization (which would increase the level of our indebtedness), reorganization, restructuring, merger or other similar transaction. Such a transaction may not involve a change in voting power or beneficial ownership or, even if it does, may not involve a change that constitutes a “Change of Control” as defined in the indenture that would trigger our obligation to repurchase the notes. If an event occurs that does not constitute a “Change of Control” as defined in the indenture, we will not be required to make an offer to repurchase the notes and you may be required to continue to hold your notes despite the event. See “Description of the Notes — Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event.”
Redemption may adversely affect your return on the notes.
The Issuer has the right to redeem some or all of the notes prior to maturity, as described under “Description of the Notes — Optional Redemption of the Notes.” The Issuer may redeem the notes at times when prevailing interest rates may be relatively low. Accordingly, you may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds in a comparable security at an effective interest rate as high as that of the notes.
There are limited covenants and protections in the indenture.
While the indenture and the notes will contain terms intended to provide protection to holders upon the occurrence of certain events involving significant corporate transactions and our creditworthiness, these terms will be limited and may not be sufficient to protect your investment in the notes. For example, there will be no financial covenants in the indenture. In addition, as described under “Description of the Notes — Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event,” upon the occurrence of a Change of Control Repurchase Event, holders are entitled to require the Issuer to repurchase their notes at 101% of their principal amount. However, the definition of the term “Change of Control Repurchase Event” is limited and does not cover a variety of transactions (such as acquisitions by us, recapitalizations or “going private” transactions by our affiliates) that could negatively affect the value of your notes. A change of control transaction under the indenture may only occur if there is either (i) a sale of all or substantially all of our assets or (ii) a change in the majority of the voting interest in our business coupled with the acquisition by a third party of an entitlement to receive more than 50% of our equity distributions or partner allocations. For a Change of Control Repurchase Event to occur there must be not only a change of control transaction as defined in the indenture, but also a ratings downgrade resulting from such transaction. If we were to enter into a significant corporate transaction that negatively affects the value of the notes, but would not constitute a Change of Control Repurchase Event, you would not have any rights to require the Issuer to repurchase the notes prior to their maturity, which also would adversely affect your investment.
Credit ratings may not reflect all risks.
One or more credit rating agencies are expected to assign credit ratings to the notes. Any such ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above and incorporated by reference herein and other factors that may affect the value of the notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.
Rating agencies may change their practices for rating the notes, which change may affect the market price of the notes.
The rating agencies that currently publish a rating for us, including Fitch Ratings, Ltd., a division of Fitch Inc., and S&P Global Ratings, a division of S&P Global Inc., may, from time to time in the future, change the way they analyze securities with features similar to the notes. This may include, for example, changes to the relationship between ratings assigned to an issuer’s senior securities and ratings assigned to securities with features similar to the notes. If the rating agencies change their practices for rating these types of securities in the future, and the ratings of the notes are subsequently lowered, that could have a negative impact on the trading price of the notes.
S-38

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Federal and state fraudulent transfer laws may permit a court to void the notes and the guarantees, subordinate claims in respect of the notes and any guarantees and require noteholders to return payments received and, if that occurs, you may not receive any payments on the notes.
Federal and state fraudulent transfer and conveyance statutes may apply to the issuance of the notes, the incurrence of any guarantees of the notes entered into upon issuance of the notes and guarantees that may be entered into thereafter under the terms of the indenture. Under federal bankruptcy law and comparable provisions of state fraudulent transfer or conveyance laws, which may vary from state to state, the notes or any guarantee could be voided as a fraudulent transfer or conveyance if (1) the Issuer or any of the Guarantors, as applicable, issued the notes or incurred its guarantee with the intent of hindering, delaying or defrauding creditors or (2) the Issuer or any of the Guarantors, as applicable, received less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration in return for issuing the notes or incurring its guarantee and, in the case of (2) only, one of the following is also true at the time thereof:
•
the Issuer or any of the Guarantors, as applicable, were insolvent or rendered insolvent by reason of the issuance of the notes or the incurrence of the guarantees;
​
•
the issuance of the notes or the incurrence of the guarantees left the Issuer or any of the Guarantors, as applicable, with an unreasonably small amount of capital to carry on business; or
​
•
the Issuer or any of the Guarantors intended to, or believed that it would, incur debts beyond the Issuer’s or such Guarantor’s ability to pay such debts as they mature.
​
A court would likely find that the Issuer or a Guarantor did not receive reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for the notes or a guarantee if the Issuer or such Guarantor did not substantially benefit directly or indirectly from the issuance of the notes or the applicable guarantee. As a general matter, value is given for a transfer or an obligation if, in exchange for the transfer or obligation, property is transferred or new or antecedent debt is secured or satisfied.
We cannot be certain as to the standards a court would use to determine whether or not the Issuer or the Guarantors were solvent at the relevant time or, regardless of the standard that a court uses, that the issuance of the guarantees would not be further subordinated to the Issuer’s or any of the Guarantors’ other debt. Generally, however, an entity would be considered insolvent if at the time it incurred indebtedness:
•
the sum of its debts, including contingent liabilities, was greater than the fair saleable value of all its assets;
​
•
the present fair saleable value of its assets was less than the amount that would be required to pay its probable liability on its existing debts, including contingent liabilities, as they become absolute and mature; or
​
•
it could not pay its debts as they become due.
​
If a court were to find that the issuance of the notes or the incurrence of the guarantees was a fraudulent transfer or conveyance, the court could void the payment obligations under the notes or such guarantees or subordinate the notes or such guarantees to presently existing and future indebtedness of the Issuer or of the applicable Guarantor, or require the holders of the notes to repay any amounts received with respect to such guarantees. In the event of a finding that a fraudulent transfer or conveyance occurred, you may not receive any repayment on the notes.
Although each guarantee entered into by a Guarantor will contain a provision intended to limit that Guarantor’s liability to the maximum amount that it could incur without causing the incurrence of obligations under its guarantee to be a fraudulent transfer, this provision may not be effective to protect those guarantees from being voided under fraudulent transfer law, or may reduce that Guarantor’s obligation to an amount that effectively makes its guarantee worthless.
S-39

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DISCLOSURE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
This prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the information incorporated or deemed incorporated herein contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), which reflect our current views with respect to, among other things, future events, operations and financial performance. You can identify these forward-looking statements by the use of forward-looking words such as “outlook,” “believes,” “expects,” “potential,” “continues,” “may,” “will,” “should,” “seeks,” “approximately,” “predicts,” “intends,” “plans,” “estimates,” “anticipates” or the negative version of those words, other comparable words or other statements that do not relate to historical or factual matters. The forward-looking statements are based on our beliefs, assumptions and expectations of our future performance, taking into account all information currently available to us and are not guarantees of future performance, condition or results and involve a number of risks and uncertainties, including the ability of Ares to consummate the GCP Acquisition and to effectively integrate the acquired business into our operations and to achieve the expected benefits therefrom or to consummate the offering of Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock. Such forward-looking statements are subject to various risks and uncertainties and assumptions relating to our operations, financial results, financial condition, business prospects, growth strategy and liquidity. Some of these factors are described in this prospectus supplement under the heading “Risk Factors,” in our Annual Report and our Quarterly Reports under the headings “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and “Risk Factors” and incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. These factors should not be construed as exhaustive and should be read in conjunction with the risk factors, as such factors may be updated from time to time, and other cautionary statements that are included in this prospectus and in our other periodic filings, which are accessible on the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov. If one or more of these or other risks or uncertainties materialize, or if our underlying assumptions prove to be incorrect, our actual results may vary materially from those indicated in these forward-looking statements. New risks and uncertainties arise over time, and it is not possible for us to predict those events or how they may affect us. Therefore, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which it is made. We do not undertake any obligation to publicly update or review any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise, except as required by law.
S-40

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
GUARANTOR DISCLOSURES
The Guarantors jointly and severally, fully and unconditionally guarantee our payment obligations under the notes. As permitted under Rule 13-01(a)(4)(vi) of Regulation S-X, we have excluded the summarized financial information for the Guarantors because the assets, liabilities and results of operations of the Guarantors are not materially different than the corresponding amounts in our consolidated financial statements incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, and management believes such summarized financial information would be repetitive and would not provide incremental value to investors.
S-41

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
USE OF PROCEEDS
The net proceeds from this offering are expected to be approximately $737.15 million, after deducting the underwriting discount and estimated offering expenses. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with the net proceeds from our issuance and sale of Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock, for (i) the payment of the cash consideration due in respect of the GCP Acquisition and related fees, costs and expenses and/or (ii) general corporate purposes, including repayment of debt, other strategic acquisitions and growth initiatives. Pending such use, we may invest the net proceeds in short-term investments.
We will have broad discretion to use the net proceeds of this offering if the GCP Acquisition is not consummated. If the GCP Acquisition is not consummated, we may use the net proceeds of this offering for other purposes, which may include repayment of debt, strategic acquisitions, growth initiatives and other general corporate purposes. See “Risk Factors — Risks Related to the GCP Acquisition — We cannot assure you that the proposed GCP Acquisition will be completed on a timely basis or at all.”
We estimate that the offering expenses will be approximately $580,000.
S-42

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS
The following is a summary of the material terms of our outstanding debt instruments other than the notes. The following is only a summary of the applicable agreements. The following summary does not purport to be complete, and is qualified by reference to our operative agreements governing our outstanding indebtedness, including the definitions of certain terms therein that are not otherwise defined in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.
Credit Facility
The Credit Facility Amendment No. 12 to the Sixth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 21, 2014 (as amended on or prior to the date hereof, the “Credit Facility”), among Ares Holdings (the “Borrower”), the guarantors from time to time party thereto, the lenders party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as agent provides for commitments of up to $1.4 billion with the ability to upsize to $2.0 billion (subject to the satisfaction of specified conditions and obtaining commitments for any such additional borrowing capacity) and matures on March 28, 2029. On March 28, 2024, the Company increased the revolver commitments from $1.4 billion to $2.0 billion via the accordion.
The Credit Facility has a variable interest rate based on Secured Overnight Financing Rate (“SOFR”) or a base rate plus an applicable margin, which is subject to adjustment based on the achievement of certain environmental, social and governance-related targets, with an unused commitment fee paid quarterly, which is subject to change with the Company’s underlying credit agency rating. As of June 30, 2024, base rate loans bear interest calculated based on the base rate and the SOFR loans bear interest calculated based on SOFR plus 1.00%. The unused commitment fee is 0.10% per annum. There is a base rate and SOFR floor of zero. The Credit Facility is guaranteed by AIH, AM, AFC, AFC II, AFC III and AFC IV. The Credit Facility is not secured by any assets of the Borrower or the guarantors under the Credit Facility.
The Credit Facility includes financial and other covenants that the Borrower must comply with, including but not limited to:
•
maintain a ratio of total outstanding Debt (as defined in the Credit Facility) to Adjusted EBITDA (as defined in the Credit Facility) of not more than 4.00:1.00. The definition of “Debt” excludes certain purchase price adjustments, deferred purchase price items, and earnouts unless any such item is or becomes a balance sheet liability in accordance with GAAP, and for purposes of the covenant calculations is net of cash; and
​
•
maintain assets under management of at least $81.23 billion.
​
The Credit Facility may be voluntarily prepaid in whole or in part at any time without premium or penalty.
The Credit Facility contains usual and customary events of default, including defaults in the payment of principal, interest or fees, defaults in compliance with the covenants set forth in the Credit Facility and other loan documentation, cross-defaults to certain other indebtedness and bankruptcy and other insolvency defaults. If an event of default occurs and is continuing under the Credit Facility, the commitments with respect thereto may be terminated and the unpaid principal amount of all outstanding loans, together with all accrued unpaid interest and other amounts owing in respect thereof, may be declared immediately due and payable.
The description above is only a summary of the material provisions of the Credit Facility and is qualified in its entirety by reference to a copy of the Credit Facility and each amendment thereto, which has been filed with the SEC.
As of June 30, 2024, $495 million was outstanding under the Credit Facility.
3.650% Senior Notes due 2052 (“2052 Notes”)
On January 21, 2022, AFC IV issued $500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the 2052 Notes at 97.783% of the face amount. The 2052 Notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a joint and several basis by each of Ares Holdings, AIH, AM, AFC, AFC II and AFC III, and will be guaranteed by
S-43

TABLE OF CONTENTS
any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the 2052 Notes as provided in the indenture governing the 2052 Notes. Interest is payable semi-annually in arrears on February 1 and August 1 of each year. The 2052 Notes will mature on February 1, 2052 unless earlier redeemed or repurchased. The 2052 Notes may be redeemed prior to maturity at AFC IV’s option at a redemption price equal to the greater of 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed and a “make-whole” redemption price, in either case, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date; provided, however, that if AFC IV redeems any 2052 Notes on or after August 1, 2051, the redemption price for the 2052 Notes will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2052 Notes being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the date of redemption.
The 2052 Notes are AFC IV’s unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and: (i) rank equally in right of payment with all of its existing and future unsecured unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations; (ii) rank senior in right of payment to all of its existing and future subordinated indebtedness; (iii) are effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of its existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and (iv) are structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of AFC IV or the guarantors (other than AFC IV) that is not a guarantor.
If a change of control trigger event occurs, as provided in the indenture governing the 2052 Notes, AFC IV must offer to repurchase the 2052 Notes at a repurchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the repurchase date.
The indenture governing the 2052 Notes includes requirements that, among other things, restrict the ability of AFC IV and, as applicable, the guarantors to merge, consolidate or sell, transfer or lease assets and create liens on assets. These covenants are subject to a number of important qualifications and limitations.
As of June 30, 2024, $500.0 million in aggregate principal amount of the 2052 Notes remained outstanding.
4.125% Fixed-Rate Resettable Subordinated Notes due 2051 (“Subordinated Notes”)
On June 30, 2021, AFC III issued $450,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the Subordinated Notes at 100.00% of the face amount. The Subordinated Notes will mature on June 30, 2051 unless earlier redeemed or repurchased. The Subordinated Notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a joint and several basis by each of Ares Holdings, AIH, AM, AFC, AFC II and AFC IV and will be guaranteed by any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the Subordinated Notes as provided in the indenture governing the Subordinated Notes. The guarantees are unsecured and subordinated obligations of the guarantors. All capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein have the meanings given to them in the indenture governing the Subordinated Notes.
The Subordinated Notes bear interest at a rate of 4.125% per annum accruing from June 30, 2021 to, but excluding June 30, 2026 (the “First Call Date”). Interest is payable semi-annually in arrears on June 30 and December 30 of each year. On and after the First Call Date, the interest rate on the Subordinated Notes for each Reset Period will be equal to the Five-Year U.S. Treasury Rate as of the most recent Reset Interest Determination Date plus a spread of 3.237%. AFC III has the right on one or more occasions to defer the payment of interest on the Subordinated Notes for up to five consecutive years. During an optional deferral period, interest will continue to accrue on the Subordinated Notes, and deferred interest payments will accrue additional interest at the then applicable interest rate on the Subordinated Notes, compounded semi-annually as of each interest payment date to the extent permitted by applicable law.
On the First Call Date and any subsequent interest payment date, the Subordinated Notes may be redeemed at AFC III’s option, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Subordinated Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. If a Tax Redemption Event occurs, the Subordinated Notes may be redeemed at AFC III’s option, in whole but not in part, within 120 days of the occurrence of a Tax Redemption Event, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Subordinated Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. If a Rating Agency Event occurs, the Subordinated Notes may be redeemed at AFC III’s option, in whole but not in part, within 120 days of the
S-44

TABLE OF CONTENTS
occurrence of a Rating Agency Event, at a redemption price equal to 102% of the principal amount of the Subordinated Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. If a Change of Control Event occurs, the Subordinated Notes may be redeemed at AFC III’s option, in whole but not in part, within 60 days of the occurrence of such Change of Control Event, at a redemption price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the Subordinated Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date.
The Subordinated Notes are AFC III’s unsecured, subordinated obligations, and rank equally among themselves and with any Indebtedness Ranking on a Parity with the Subordinated Notes and senior to any Indebtedness Ranking Junior to the Subordinated Notes. The rights and claims of holders of the Subordinated Notes are subordinated to the claims of any Senior Indebtedness. The Subordinated Notes are structurally subordinated to all of the existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities of the AFC III’s and the guarantors’ subsidiaries that do not guarantee the Subordinated Notes.
The indenture governing the Subordinated Notes includes requirements that, among other things, restrict the ability of AFC III and, as applicable, the guarantors to merge, consolidate or sell, transfer or lease assets and create liens on assets.
As of June 30, 2024, $450.0 million in aggregate principal amount of the Subordinated Notes remained outstanding.
3.250% Senior Notes due 2030 (“2030 Notes”)
On June 15, 2020, AFC II issued $400,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the 2030 Notes at 99.77% of the face amount. The 2030 Notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed by AMC’s indirect subsidiaries in the Ares Operating Group, AIH, AM, AFC, AFC III and AFC IV, and will be guaranteed by any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the 2030 Notes as provided in the indenture governing the 2030 Notes. Interest is payable semiannually on June 15 and December 15 each year. The 2030 Notes will mature on June 15, 2030 unless earlier redeemed or repurchased. The 2030 Notes may be redeemed prior to maturity at AFC II’s option at a redemption price equal to the greater of 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed and a “make whole” redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date; provided, however, that if AFC II redeems any 2030 Notes on or after March 15, 2030, the redemption price for the 2030 Notes will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2030 Notes being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date.
The 2030 Notes are AFC II’s unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and: (i) rank equally in right of payment with all of its existing and future unsecured unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations; (ii) rank senior in right of payment to all of its existing and future subordinated indebtedness; (iii) are effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of its existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and (iv) are structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of AFC II or the guarantors (other than AFC II) that is not a guarantor.
The guarantors of the 2030 Notes fully and unconditionally guarantee payment of principal, premium, if any, and interest on the 2030 Notes on a joint and several basis. The guarantees are unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the guarantors and: (i) rank equally in right of payment with all of the guarantors’ existing and future unsecured unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations; (ii) rank senior in right of payment to all of the guarantors’ existing and future subordinated indebtedness; (iii) are effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of the guarantors’ existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and (iv) are structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of the guarantors that is not itself AFC II or a guarantor.
If a change of control trigger event occurs, as provided in the indenture governing the 2030 Notes, AFC II must offer to repurchase the 2030 Notes at a repurchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the repurchase date.
S-45

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The indenture governing the 2030 Notes includes requirements that, among other things, restrict the ability of AFC II and, as applicable, the guarantors to merge, consolidate or sell, transfer or lease assets and create liens on assets. These covenants are subject to a number of important qualifications and limitations.
As of June 30, 2024, $400.0 million in aggregate principal amount of the 2030 Notes remained outstanding.
6.375% Senior Notes due 2028 (“2028 Notes”)
On November 10, 2023, Ares issued $500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the 2028 Notes at 99.802% of the face amount. The 2028 Notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed by Ares’ indirect subsidiaries in the Ares Operating Group, AIH, AM, AFC, AFC II, AFC III and AFC IV, and will be guaranteed by any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the 2028 Notes as provided in the indenture governing the 2028 Notes. Interest is payable semiannually on May 10 and November 10 each year. The 2028 Notes will mature on November 10, 2028, unless earlier redeemed or repurchased. The 2028 Notes may be redeemed prior to maturity at Ares’ option at a redemption price equal to the greater of 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed and a “make whole” redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date; provided, however, that if Ares redeems any 2028 Notes on or after October 10, 2028, the redemption price for the 2028 Notes will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2028 Notes being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date.
The 2028 Notes are Ares’ unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and: (i) rank equally in right of payment with all of its existing and future unsecured unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations; (ii) rank senior in right of payment to all of its existing and future subordinated indebtedness; (iii) are effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of its existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and (iv) are structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of Ares or the guarantors (other than Ares) that is not a guarantor.
The guarantors of the 2028 Notes fully and unconditionally guarantee payment of principal, premium, if any, and interest on the 2028 Notes on a joint and several basis. The guarantees are unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the guarantors and: (i) rank equally in right of payment with all of the guarantors’ existing and future unsecured unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations; (ii) rank senior in right of payment to all of the guarantors’ existing and future subordinated indebtedness; (iii) are effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of the guarantors’ existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and (iv) are structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of the guarantors that is not itself Ares or a guarantor.
If a change of control trigger event occurs, as provided in the indenture governing the 2028 Notes, Ares must offer to repurchase the 2028 Notes at a repurchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the repurchase date.
The indenture governing the 2028 Notes includes requirements that, among other things, restrict the ability of Ares and, as applicable, the guarantors to merge, consolidate or sell, transfer or lease assets and create liens on assets. These covenants are subject to a number of important qualifications and limitations.
As of June 30, 2024, $500.0 million in aggregate principal amount of the 2028 Notes remained outstanding.
S-46

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES
Set forth below is a description of the material terms of the 5.600% Senior Notes due 2054 (the “notes”). This description does not purport to be complete and is subject to, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, the Indenture (as defined below) governing the notes. You should read the Indenture because it, and not this description, will define your rights as a holder of the notes. A copy of the Indenture is available from the Issuer upon request. The notes will have the terms described below. Capitalized terms used but not defined below or under elsewhere in this prospectus supplement have the meanings given to them in the indenture relating to the notes.
For a description of the rights attaching to different series of Debt Securities under the Indenture, see “Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees” in the accompanying prospectus. The Indenture is subject to the provisions of the U.S. Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the “TIA”), and the Trustee is subject to such indenture legislation. The following statements relating to the notes and the Indenture are summaries and should be read in conjunction with the statements under “Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees” in the accompanying prospectus. Such information does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to all of the provisions of the notes and the Indenture, including the definition of certain terms therein. It is the Indenture, and not these statements, that govern the rights of holders of the notes.
General
The notes will be issued by Ares Management Corporation (the “Issuer” and, together with the Guarantors (as defined below), the “Credit Parties”). The notes will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a joint and several basis by Ares Holdings L.P., Ares Investments Holdings LLC, Ares Management LLC, Ares Finance Co. LLC, Ares Finance Co. II LLC, Ares Finance Co. III LLC and Ares Finance Co. IV LLC (collectively, the “Ares Group Guarantors” or the “Initial Guarantors”) and any other entity that is required to become a guarantor of the notes as provided under “Description of the Notes — Guarantees.” The notes will be issued under that certain indenture dated as of November 10, 2023 (the “Base Indenture”), as supplemented by a second supplemental indenture to be dated as of October 11, 2024 (together with the Base Indenture, the “Indenture”), in each case among the Issuer, the Initial Guarantors and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, a national banking association, as trustee (the “Trustee”).
The Issuer will issue $750,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of notes in this offering. The Indenture will authorize the issuance of an unlimited principal amount of additional notes in the future. Any such additional notes will have the same terms as the notes but may be offered at a different offering price or have a different issue date, initial interest accrual or initial interest payment date than the notes. If issued, these additional notes will become part of the same series as the notes, including for purposes of voting, redemptions and offers to purchase. If any additional notes are not fungible with the notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such additional notes shall not have the same CUSIP number as the notes.
The notes will be issued in minimum denominations of $2,000 and integral multiples of $1,000 in excess thereof. The notes will mature on October 11, 2054, unless the Issuer redeems or repurchases the notes prior to that date, as described below under “— Optional Redemption of the Notes” and “— Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event.”
The terms of the notes include those stated in the Indenture. The Indenture will not limit the amount of other debt that the Issuer or the Initial Guarantors may incur. The Issuer may, from time to time, without the consent of the holders of the notes, issue other debt securities under the Indenture in addition to the notes. The Issuer may also, from time to time, without the consent of the holders of the notes, increase the principal amount of the notes that may be issued under the Indenture and issue additional notes of this series in the future. Any such additional notes will have the same terms as the notes being offered hereby but may be offered at a different offering price or have a different issue date, initial interest accrual date or initial interest payment date than the notes being offered hereby. If issued, these additional notes will become part of the same series as the notes being offered hereby, including for purposes of voting, redemptions and offers to purchase. If any additional notes are not fungible with the notes being offered hereby for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such additional notes will not have the same CUSIP number as the notes being offered hereby.
S-47

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The notes do not provide for any sinking fund.
Principal and Interest
The notes will bear interest from October 11, 2024, or from the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, at the annual rate of 5.600%. Interest on the notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on April 11 and October 11 of each year, commencing April 11, 2025, to the persons in whose names the notes are registered at the close of business on the immediately preceding March 27 and September 26, respectively, subject to certain exceptions. Interest on the notes will be computed on a basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.
Amounts due on the stated maturity date or earlier redemption or repurchase date of the notes will be payable at the Corporate Trust Office (as defined below). The Issuer will make payments of principal, premium, if any, redemption or repurchase price and interest in respect of the notes in book-entry form to The Depository Trust Company, or its nominee, as Depositary (the “DTC”) in immediately available funds, while disbursement of such payments to owners of beneficial interests in notes in book-entry form will be made in accordance with the procedures of DTC and its participants in effect from time to time. The Trustee will initially act as paying agent for payments with respect to the notes. The Issuer may at any time designate additional paying agents or rescind the designation of any paying agent or approve a change in the office through which any paying agent acts, except that the Issuer will be required to maintain a paying agent in each place of payment for the notes. All moneys paid by the Issuer to a paying agent for the payment of principal, interest, premium, if any, or the redemption or repurchase price on notes which remain unclaimed at the end of two years after such principal, interest, premium, or redemption or repurchase price has become due and payable will be repaid to the Issuer upon request, and the holder of such notes thereafter may look only to the Issuer for payment thereof.
Neither the Issuer nor the Trustee will impose any service charge for any transfer or exchange of a note. However, the Issuer may require you to pay any taxes or other governmental charges in connection with a transfer or exchange of notes.
The Issuer is not required to transfer or exchange any notes selected for redemption for a period of 15 days before mailing of a notice of redemption of the notes to be redeemed.
If any interest payment date, stated maturity date or earlier redemption or repurchase date falls on a day that is not a business day in The City of New York, the Issuer will make the required payment of principal, premium, if any, redemption or repurchase price and/or interest on the next business day as if it were made on the date payment was due, and no interest will accrue on the amount so payable for the period from and after that interest payment date, stated maturity date or earlier redemption or repurchase date, as the case may be, to the next business day.
As used in the Indenture, the term “business day” means any day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, that is not a day on which banking institutions or trust companies are authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to close in the City of New York, the Corporate Trust Office, and the place where the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on, or any repurchase or redemption price of, the notes are payable.
The term “Corporate Trust Office” means the principal office of the Trustee, currently located at (i) for purposes of presentment of notes for transfer, exchange or surrender: 111 Filmore Avenue East, St. Paul, Minnesota 55107, Attention: Corporate Trust Administration, Services, Ref: Ares Management Corporation and (ii) for all other purposes, Corporate Trust Services, 60 Livingston Avenue, St. Paul, Minnesota, 55107, Attention: Corporate Trust Administration, Services, Ref: Ares Management Corporation, and, in each case, such other address as the Trustee may designate from time to time by notice to the holders and the Issuer, or the principal corporate trust office of any successor Trustee (or such other address as such successor Trustee may designate from time to time by notice to the holders and the Issuer).
Guarantees
The obligations of the Issuer pursuant to the notes, including any repurchase obligation resulting from a Change of Control Repurchase Event, and the Indenture will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed (the
S-48

TABLE OF CONTENTS
“Note Guarantees”), jointly and severally, by each of the Initial Guarantors and any Additional Guarantors (as defined below) (the Additional Guarantors, if any, together with the Initial Guarantors, the “Guarantors”).
Any New Ares Group Entity (as defined below) must provide a Note Guarantee, whereupon such New Ares Group Entity shall be an “Additional Guarantor.”
The Issuer and the Initial Guarantors (other than Ares Management LLC and Ares Investment Holdings LLC) are holding companies that hold equity interests directly or indirectly in operating entities. The Issuer and the Initial Guarantors depend upon funds from the Initial Guarantors’ respective subsidiaries to meet their obligations in respect of the notes or the Note Guarantees, as applicable. Accordingly, the credit character of the notes is comparable to debt issued by a holding company.
Each Note Guarantee will be a general unsecured obligation of the relevant Guarantor and will be limited to the maximum amount that would not render the Guarantor’s obligations subject to avoidance under applicable fraudulent conveyance provisions of the United States Bankruptcy Code or any comparable provision of state law. By virtue of this limitation, a Guarantor’s obligation under its Note Guarantee could be significantly less than amounts payable with respect to the notes or a Guarantor may have effectively no obligation under its Note Guarantee.
The Note Guarantee of a Guarantor will automatically and unconditionally terminate if:
•
such Guarantor is (a) is sold, disposed of or otherwise transferred (whether by merger, consolidation, the sale of all or substantially all of its assets or otherwise) to an entity that is not, and is not required to become, a Guarantor, if such sale, disposition or other transfer is otherwise in compliance with the Indenture, including the covenant described in “— Consolidation, Merger, Sale of Assets and Other Transactions,” or (b) is liquidated or dissolved in a manner that complies with the Indenture, including the covenant described in “— Consolidation, Merger, Sale of Assets and Other Transactions;”
​
•
the lenders under the Credit Facility release the guarantee by such Guarantor or other obligations of such Guarantor under the Credit Facility; provided that it will not be deemed to be a release of such guarantee or obligations if the release is the result of an amendment, supplement, modification, extension, renewal, restatement or refunding (collectively, a “refinancing”) of the Credit Facility, as a result of which the guarantee or obligations of such Guarantor in favor of the administrative agent (for the benefit of the lenders under the Credit Facility) are terminated and/or replaced with guarantees or obligations in favor of the lenders or holders of such refinancing indebtedness (or any agent on their behalf);
​
•
the Issuer effects a defeasance or discharge of the notes, as provided in “— Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance;” or
​
•
upon full and final payment of the notes.
​
“New Ares Group Entity” means any subsidiary of the Issuer (other than a then-existing Guarantor) that is a borrower, or guarantees any indebtedness, liabilities or other obligations, under the Credit Facility (as defined below).
Ranking
The payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the notes and the payment of any Note Guarantee will:
•
rank equally in right of payment with all existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor;
​
•
rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future subordinated indebtedness of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor;
​
•
be effectively subordinated to all existing and future secured indebtedness of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness; and
​
S-49

TABLE OF CONTENTS
•
be structurally subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of each subsidiary of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor that is not itself the Issuer or a Guarantor.
​
The Indenture will not contain any limitations on the amount of additional indebtedness that the Issuer or any of the Guarantors or their respective subsidiaries may incur.
The notes and Note Guarantees are obligations of the Credit Parties and are not obligations of the subsidiaries of the Credit Parties. The Credit Parties (other than Ares Management LLC and Ares Investment Holdings LLC) do not conduct material independent operations and substantially all of their operations are conducted through subsidiaries of the Guarantors. The Issuer’s cash flow and ability to service debt, including the notes, depend upon receiving loans, advances and other payments from the Guarantors and their subsidiaries. The Guarantors will depend on the distribution of earnings, loans or other payments by their subsidiaries to make such payments to the Issuer. These subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities and they have no obligation to pay any amounts due on the notes or to provide the Credit Parties with funds to satisfy any payment obligations with respect to the notes. In addition, any payment of dividends, distributions, loans or advances by subsidiaries of the Guarantors could be subject to statutory or contractual restrictions. Payments due to the Guarantors by their respective subsidiaries will also be contingent upon the earnings and business considerations of such subsidiaries. The Guarantors’ right to receive any assets of any of their respective subsidiaries, as a common equity holder of such subsidiaries, upon their liquidation or reorganization, and therefore the right of the holders of the notes to participate in those assets, would be structurally subordinated to the claims of that subsidiary’s creditors, including trade creditors, and claims of preferred equity-holders, if any. Because the notes are unsecured, even if any of the Credit Parties were a creditor of any Guarantor’s subsidiary, its rights as a creditor would be subordinate to any security interest in the assets of such subsidiary and any indebtedness that is senior to that held by the Credit Parties. See “Risk Factors — Risks Related to the Notes and Guarantees.”
The Initial Guarantors are obligors under the Credit Facility. As of June 30, 2024, $495 million was outstanding under the Credit Facility.
Limitations on Liens
The Indenture will provide that the Credit Parties will not, and will not cause or permit any of their respective subsidiaries to, create, assume, incur or guarantee any indebtedness for money borrowed that is secured by a pledge, mortgage, lien or other encumbrance (other than Permitted Liens) on any voting stock or profit participating equity interests of their respective subsidiaries (to the extent of their ownership of such voting stock or profit participating equity interests) or any entity that succeeds (whether by merger, consolidation, sale of assets or otherwise) to all or any substantial part of the business of any of such subsidiaries, without providing that the notes (together with, if the Credit Parties shall so determine, any other indebtedness of or guarantee by, the Credit Parties ranking equally with the notes and existing as of the closing of the offering of the notes or thereafter created) will be secured equally and ratably with or prior to all other indebtedness secured by such pledge, mortgage, lien or other encumbrance on the voting stock or profit participating equity interests of any such entities for so long as such other indebtedness is so secured.
“Credit Facility Indebtedness” means indebtedness incurred under (a) the Sixth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (as amended, the “Credit Facility”), dated as of April 21, 2014, by and among Ares Holdings L.P., and the other parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent, and (b) whether or not such Credit Facility remains outstanding, if designated by the Issuer to be included in this definition of “Credit Facility Indebtedness,” one or more (i) debt facilities or commercial paper facilities, providing for revolving credit loans, term loans, or letters of credit, (ii) debt securities, indentures or other forms of debt financing (including convertible or exchangeable debt instruments or bank guarantees or bankers’ acceptances), or (iii) instruments or agreements evidencing any other indebtedness, in each case, with the same or different borrowers or issuers, and, in each case, any amendments, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals, restatements or refundings thereof and any debt facilities, commercial paper facilities, debt securities, indentures, notes or other instruments or agreements that replace, refund or refinance any part of the loans, notes, other facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or indenture that alters the maturity or interest rate thereof.
S-50

TABLE OF CONTENTS
“Permitted Liens” means (a) liens on voting stock or profit participating equity interests of any subsidiary existing at the time such entity becomes a direct or indirect subsidiary of the Issuer or is merged into a direct or indirect subsidiary of the Issuer; provided that such liens are not created or incurred in connection with such transaction and do not extend to any other subsidiary, (b) statutory liens, liens for taxes or assessments or governmental liens not yet due or delinquent or which can be paid without penalty or are being contested in good faith, (c) other liens of a similar nature as those described above, (d) liens existing on the original issue date of the notes, (e) any lien that renews, extends, replaces or refunds any lien permitted hereby without increasing the principal of the indebtedness secured thereby, and (f) liens securing or permitted to be incurred under Credit Facility Indebtedness. This covenant will not limit the ability of the Credit Parties or their subsidiaries to incur indebtedness or other obligations secured by liens on assets other than the voting stock or profit participating equity interests of the Credit Parties and their respective subsidiaries.
Consolidation, Merger, Sale of Assets and Other Transactions
No Credit Party shall be party to a Substantially All Merger or participate in a Substantially All Sale, unless:
•
such Credit Party is the surviving Person, or the Person formed by or surviving such Substantially All Merger or to which such Substantially All Sale has been made is organized under the laws of the United States, Belgium, Bermuda, Canada, Cayman Islands, France, Germany, Gibraltar, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Switzerland, the United Kingdom or British Crown Dependencies, a member country of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, or any political subdivision of any of the foregoing (collectively, the “Permitted Jurisdictions”), and has expressly assumed by supplemental indenture all of the obligations of such Credit Party under the Indenture;
​
•
immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; and
​
•
the Issuer delivers to the Trustee an officer’s certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that such transaction and any supplemental indenture executed in connection therewith comply with the Indenture and that all conditions precedent provided for in the Indenture relating to such transaction and the execution of the supplemental indenture have been complied with.
​
For as long as any notes remain outstanding, all equity and voting interests of the Issuer must be owned directly or indirectly by one or more Guarantors and each of the Credit Parties must be organized under the laws of a Permitted Jurisdiction.
“Credit Group” means the Credit Parties and the Credit Parties’ direct and indirect subsidiaries (to the extent of their economic ownership interest in such subsidiaries) taken as a whole.
“Person” means and includes natural persons, corporations, partnerships, limited liability companies, joint ventures, associations, companies, business trusts, or other organizations, irrespective of whether they are legal entities.
“Substantially All Merger” means a merger or consolidation of one or more Credit Parties with or into another Person that would, in one or a series of related transactions, result in the transfer or other disposition, directly or indirectly, of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Credit Group to a Person that is not within the Credit Group immediately prior to such transaction.
“Substantially All Sale” means a sale, assignment, transfer, lease or conveyance to any other Person in one or a series of related transactions, directly or indirectly, of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Credit Group to a Person that is not within the Credit Group immediately prior to such transaction.
Any Person that becomes a successor pursuant to this covenant will be substituted for the applicable Credit Party in the Indenture, with the same effect as if it had been an original party to the Indenture. As a result, the successor may exercise the rights and powers of the applicable Credit Party under the Indenture,
S-51

TABLE OF CONTENTS
and, except in the case of a lease, the prior Credit Party will be released from all of its liabilities and obligations under the Indenture and under the notes and Note Guarantees.
Any substitution of a successor for the applicable Credit Party might be deemed for federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of the notes for “new” notes, resulting in recognition of gain or loss for such purposes and possibly certain other adverse tax consequences to beneficial owners of the notes. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of any such substitution.
Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event
If a Change of Control Repurchase Event (defined below) occurs, unless the Issuer has exercised its option to redeem the notes as described below, the Issuer will make an offer to each holder of notes to repurchase all or any part of that holder’s notes at a repurchase price in cash equal to 101% of the aggregate principal amount of notes repurchased plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the notes repurchased to, but excluding, the date of repurchase. Within 30 days following any Change of Control Repurchase Event or, at the Issuer’s option, prior to any Change of Control, but after the public announcement of the Change of Control, the Issuer will give notice to each holder (with a copy to the Trustee) describing the transaction or transactions that constitute or may constitute the Change of Control Repurchase Event and offering to repurchase notes on the payment date specified in the notice, which date will be no earlier than 30 days and no later than 60 days from the date such notice is given. The notice shall, if given prior to the date of consummation of the Change of Control, state that the offer to repurchase is conditioned on the Change of Control Repurchase Event occurring on or prior to the payment date specified in the notice. The Issuer will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act, and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent those laws and regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of the notes as a result of a Change of Control Repurchase Event. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the Change of Control Repurchase Event provisions of the notes, the Issuer will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and will not be deemed to have breached its obligations under the Change of Control Repurchase Event provisions of the notes by virtue of such conflict.
On the Change of Control Repurchase Event payment date, the Issuer will, to the extent lawful:
(1)
accept for payment all notes or portions of notes properly tendered pursuant to the Issuer’s offer;
​
(2)
deposit with the paying agent an amount equal to the aggregate repurchase price in respect of all notes or portions of notes properly tendered and being repurchased; and
​
(3)
deliver or cause to be delivered to the Trustee the notes properly accepted, together with an officers’ certificate stating the aggregate principal amount of notes being repurchased by us.
​
The paying agent will promptly deliver to each holder of notes properly tendered the repurchase price for the notes, and the Issuer will execute and the Trustee will promptly authenticate (if applicable) and deliver (or cause to be transferred by book-entry) to each holder a new note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of any notes surrendered; provided that each new note will be in a minimum principal amount of $2,000 and integral multiples of $1,000 in excess thereof.
The Issuer will not be required to make an offer to repurchase the notes upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event if (i) a third party makes an offer in respect of the notes in the manner, at the times and otherwise in compliance with the requirements for an offer made by the Issuer and such third party purchases all notes properly tendered and not withdrawn under its offer or (ii) the Issuer has given written notice of a redemption as provided below under “— Optional Redemption of the Notes.”
There can be no assurance that sufficient funds will be available at the time of any Change of Control Repurchase Event to make required repurchases of notes tendered. The failure of the Issuer or the Guarantors to repurchase the notes upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event would result in a default under the Indenture. If the holders of the notes exercise their right to require the Issuer to repurchase the notes upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event, the financial effect of this repurchase could result in defaults under the Credit Facility or future debt instruments to which the Issuer or the Guarantors are party, including the acceleration of the payment of any borrowings thereunder. It is possible that the Credit
S-52

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Parties will not have sufficient funds at the time of the Change of Control Repurchase Event to make the required repurchase of the Credit Parties’ other debt and the notes. See “Risk Factors — The Issuer may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event.”
The definition of “Change of Control” includes a phrase relating to the direct or indirect sale, lease, transfer, conveyance or other disposition of “all or substantially all” of the properties and assets of the Credit Group. Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase “substantially all,” there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, the ability of a holder of notes to require the Issuer to repurchase the notes as a result of a sale, lease, transfer, conveyance or other disposition of less than all of the assets of the Credit Group to another Person or group may be uncertain.
For purposes of the notes:
“Additional Rating Agency” means any “nationally recognized statistical rating organization” within the meaning of Section 3(a)(62) the Exchange Act selected by the Issuer pursuant to an officer’s certificate delivered to the Trustee at any time after the original issue date of the notes.
“Below Investment Grade Rating Event” means the rating on the notes is lowered as a result of a Change of Control to below Investment Grade by the Rating Agency (if the notes are rated by one Rating Agency) or both Rating Agencies (if the notes are rated by two Rating Agencies) on any date from the date of the public notice of an arrangement that could result in a Change of Control until the end of the 60-day period following public notice of the occurrence of a Change of Control (which period shall be extended until the rating is or ratings are, as the case may be, announced if during such 60 day period the rating of the notes is under publicly announced consideration for possible downgrade by a Rating Agency); provided that a Below Investment Grade Rating Event otherwise arising by virtue of a particular reduction in rating shall not be deemed to have occurred as a result of a particular Change of Control (and thus shall not be deemed a Below Investment Grade Rating Event for purposes of the definition of Change of Control Repurchase Event hereunder) if the Rating Agency or Rating Agencies, as the case may be, making the reduction in rating to which this definition would otherwise apply does not or do not, as the case may be, announce or publicly confirm or inform the Issuer in writing at its request that the reduction was the result, in whole or in part, of any event or circumstance comprised of or arising as a result of, or in respect of, the applicable Change of Control (whether or not the applicable Change of Control shall have occurred at the time of the Below Investment Grade Rating Event). The Issuer will request the Rating Agency or Rating Agencies, as the case may be, to make such confirmation in connection with any Change of Control and shall promptly deliver an officer’s certificate to the Trustee certifying as to whether or not such confirmation has been received or denied.
“Change of Control” means the occurrence of the following:
•
the direct or indirect sale, transfer, conveyance or other disposition (other than by way of merger or consolidation), in one or a series of related transactions, of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Credit Group to any “person” ​(as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act or any successor provision), other than to a Continuing Ares Entity; or
​
•
the consummation of any transaction (including, without limitation, any merger or consolidation) the result of which is that any “person” ​(as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act or any successor provision), other than a Continuing Ares Entity, becomes (A) the beneficial owner (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act or any successor provision) of a controlling interest in (i) the Issuer or (ii) one or more Guarantors comprising all or substantially all of the assets of the Credit Group and (B) entitled to receive a Majority Economic Interest in connection with such transaction.
​
“Change of Control Repurchase Event” means the occurrence of a Change of Control and a related Below Investment Grade Rating Event.
“Continuing Ares Entity” means any entity that, immediately following any relevant date of determination, is directly or indirectly controlled by one or more persons who, as of any date of determination (i) have devoted substantially all of his or her business and professional time to the activities of the Credit Parties and/or their subsidiaries or affiliated funds and investment vehicles during the 12-month period
S-53

TABLE OF CONTENTS
immediately preceding such date and (ii) directly or indirectly control a majority of the voting stock (or other similar interests) in the Issuer or any successor entity.
“Investment Grade” means a rating of BBB- or better by S&P (or its equivalent under any successor rating categories of S&P) and the equivalent investment grade credit rating or better from the Additional Rating Agency (or, in each case, if such Rating Agency ceases to rate the notes for reasons outside of the Issuer’s control, the equivalent investment grade credit rating from any Rating Agency selected by the Issuer as a replacement Rating Agency).
“Majority Economic Interest” means any right or entitlement to receive more than 50% of the equity distributions or partner allocations (whether such right or entitlement results from the ownership of partner or other equity interests, securities, instruments or agreements of any kind) made to all holders of partner or other equity interests in the Credit Group (other than entities within the Credit Group).
“Rating Agency” means:
•
each of S&P and the Additional Rating Agency (if any); and
​
•
if either S&P or the Additional Rating Agency ceases to rate the notes or fails to make a rating of the notes publicly available for reasons outside of the Issuer’s control, a “nationally recognized statistical rating organization” within the meaning of Section 3(a)(62) the Exchange Act selected by the Issuer as a replacement agency for S&P or the Additional Rating Agency, or both, as the case may be.
​
“S&P” means Standard & Poor’s Financial Services LLC, a subsidiary of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., or any successor thereto.
Optional Redemption of the Notes
Prior the Par Call Date, the notes will be redeemable in whole or in part, at the Issuer’s option at any time and from time to time, at a redemption price (expressed as a percentage of principal amount and rounded to three decimal places) equal to the greater of (i) 100% of the principal amount of any notes being redeemed and (ii) the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest (exclusive of interest accrued to the date of redemption) on any notes being redeemed, discounted to the redemption date on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate plus 20 basis points (the “make-whole” amount), plus in each case accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the principal amount of the notes being redeemed to, but excluding, the date of redemption.
On or after the Par Call Date, the notes may be redeemed in whole or in part, at the Issuer’s option at any time and from time to time, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of any notes being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the principal amount of the notes being redeemed to, but excluding, the date of redemption.
“Par Call Date” means April 11, 2054 (the date that is six months prior to the maturity date of the notes).
“Treasury Rate” means, with respect to any redemption date, the yield determined by the Issuer in accordance with the following two paragraphs.
The Treasury Rate shall be determined by the Issuer after 4:15 p.m. (New York City time) (or after such time as yields on U.S. government securities are posted daily by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), on the third business day preceding the date notice of the redemption is given based upon the yield or yields for the most recent day that appear after such time on such day in the most recent statistical release published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System designated as “Selected Interest Rates (Daily) — H.15” ​(or any successor designation or publication) (“H.15”) under the caption “U.S. government securities — Treasury constant maturities — Nominal” ​(or any successor caption or heading) (“H.15 TCM”). In determining the Treasury Rate, the Issuer shall select, as applicable: (1) the yield for the Treasury constant maturity on H.15 exactly equal to the period from the redemption date to the Par Call Date (the “Remaining Life”); or (2) if there is no such Treasury constant maturity on H.15 exactly
S-54

TABLE OF CONTENTS
equal to the Remaining Life, the two yields — one yield corresponding to the Treasury constant maturity on H.15 immediately shorter than and one yield corresponding to the Treasury constant maturity on H.15 immediately longer than the Remaining Life — and shall interpolate to the Par Call Date on a straight-line basis (using the actual number of days) using such yields and rounding the result to three decimal places; or (3) if there is no such Treasury constant maturity on H.15 shorter than or longer than the Remaining Life, the yield for the single Treasury constant maturity on H.15 closest to the Remaining Life. For purposes of this paragraph, the applicable Treasury constant maturity or maturities on H.15 shall be deemed to have a maturity date equal to the relevant number of months or years, as applicable, of such Treasury constant maturity from the redemption date.
If on the third business day preceding the date notice of the redemption is given H.15 TCM is no longer published, the Issuer shall calculate the Treasury Rate based on the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity at 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the second business day preceding such date notice of the redemption is given of the United States Treasury security maturing on, or with a maturity that is closest to, the Par Call Date, as applicable. If there is no United States Treasury security maturing on the Par Call Date but there are two or more United States Treasury securities with a maturity date equally distant from the Par Call Date, one with a maturity date preceding the Par Call Date and one with a maturity date following the Par Call Date, the Issuer shall select the United States Treasury security with a maturity date preceding the Par Call Date. If there are two or more United States Treasury securities maturing on the Par Call Date or two or more United States Treasury securities meeting the criteria of the preceding sentence, the Issuer shall select from among these two or more United States Treasury securities the United States Treasury security that is trading closest to par based upon the average of the bid and asked prices for such United States Treasury securities at 11:00 a.m., New York City time. In determining the Treasury Rate in accordance with the terms of this paragraph, the semi-annual yield to maturity of the applicable United States Treasury security shall be based upon the average of the bid and asked prices (expressed as a percentage of principal amount) at 11:00 a.m., New York City time, of such United States Treasury security, and rounded to three decimal places.
The Issuer’s actions and determinations in determining the redemption price shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes, absent manifest error.
In the case of any partial redemption, selection of the notes for redemption will be made by the Trustee by such method as the Trustee deems fair and appropriate, including by lot or pro rata in accordance with DTC’s procedures. A new note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion thereof will be issued in the name of the holder thereof upon cancellation of the original note. Notice of redemption will be delivered to each holder of notes to be redeemed not less than 10 nor more than 60 days, as applicable, prior to the date set for such redemption. This notice will include the following information: the redemption date; the redemption price (or the method of calculating such price); if less than all of the outstanding notes are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption, the respective principal amounts) of the notes to be redeemed; that on the redemption date the redemption price will become due and payable and that interest will cease to accrue; the place or places where such notes are to be surrendered for payment of the redemption price; and the CUSIP number of the notes to be redeemed. The redemption date and the redemption price (or the method of calculating such price) shall be set by the Issuer upon notice from the Issuer to the Trustee.
By no later than 11:00 a.m. (New York City time) on the redemption date, the Issuer will deposit or cause to be deposited with the Trustee or with another paying agent (or, if any of the Credit Parties is acting as the Issuer’s paying agent with respect to the notes, such Credit Party will segregate and hold in trust as provided in the Indenture) an amount of money sufficient to pay the aggregate redemption price of, and (except if the redemption date shall be an interest payment date) accrued interest on, all of the notes or the part thereof to be redeemed on that date. On the redemption date, the redemption price will become due and payable upon all of the notes to be redeemed, and interest, if any, on the notes to be redeemed will cease to accrue from and after that date. Upon surrender of any such notes for redemption, the Issuer will pay those notes surrendered at the redemption price together, if applicable, with accrued interest to the redemption date.
Any debt securities to be redeemed only in part must be surrendered at the office or agency established by the Issuer for such purpose, and the Issuer will execute, and, if applicable, the Trustee will authenticate
S-55

TABLE OF CONTENTS
and deliver to a holder without service charge, new notes of the same series and of like tenor, of any authorized denomination as requested by that holder, in a principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the principal of the notes that holder surrenders.
On and after the date of redemption, interest will cease to accrue on the notes or any portion of the notes called for redemption, unless we default in the payment of the redemption amount.
Financial Reports
For so long as the Issuer is subject to the reporting requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, the Issuer must provide (or cause its affiliates to provide) to the Trustee, unless available on the SEC’s Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval (“EDGAR”) System (or successor system), within 15 days after the Issuer files the same with the SEC, copies of the annual reports and of the information, documents and other reports (or copies of such portions of any of the foregoing as the SEC may from time to time by rules and regulations prescribe) which the Issuer may file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
For so long as any notes remain outstanding, during any period when the Issuer is not subject to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, the Issuer will furnish to the holders of the notes and to prospective investors, upon their request, the information required to be delivered pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
Events of Default, Notice and Waiver
The following will constitute “Events of Default” under the Indenture with respect to the notes:
•
the Issuer’s failure to pay any interest on the notes when due and payable, continued for 30 days;
​
•
the Issuer’s failure to pay principal (or premium, if any) on any notes when due, regardless of whether such payment became due because of maturity, redemption, acceleration or otherwise;
​
•
the Issuer’s failure to pay or causing to pay the repurchase price when due in connection with a Change of Control Repurchase Event;
​
•
any Credit Party’s failure to observe or perform any other covenants or agreements with respect to the notes for 90 days after the Issuer receives written notice of such failure from the Trustee or 90 days after the Issuer and the Trustee receive written notice of such failure from the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes;
​
•
certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of the Issuer or of any Guarantor (other than an Insignificant Guarantor); and
​
•
a Note Guarantee of any Guarantor (other than an Insignificant Guarantor) ceases to be in full force and effect or is declared to be null and void and unenforceable or such Note Guarantee is found to be invalid or a Guarantor (other than an Insignificant Guarantor) denies its liability under its Note Guarantee (other than by reason of release of such Guarantor in accordance with the terms of the Indenture).
​
The Trustee is not to be charged with knowledge of any Default or Event of Default or knowledge of any cure of any Default or Event of Default unless either (i) an authorized officer of the Trustee with direct responsibility for the Indenture has actual knowledge of such Default or Event of Default or (ii) written notice of such Default or Event of Default has been given to the Trustee by the Issuer or any holder.
“Insignificant Guarantor” means a Guarantor (or a group of Guarantors taken together) that would not, on a combined and consolidated basis, constitute a “significant subsidiary” ​(as such term is defined in Rule 1-02(w) of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act or any successor provision) of the Issuer.
If an Event of Default with respect to the notes shall occur and be continuing, the Trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes may declare, by notice as provided in the Indenture, the principal amount of all outstanding notes to be due and payable immediately; provided that, in the case of an Event of Default involving certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization,
S-56

TABLE OF CONTENTS
acceleration is automatic; and, provided further, that after such acceleration, but before a judgment or decree based on acceleration, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes may, under certain circumstances, rescind and annul such acceleration if all Events of Default, other than the non-payment of accelerated principal, have been cured or waived.
Any past default under the Indenture with respect to the notes, and any Event of Default arising therefrom, may be waived by the holders of a majority in principal amount of all outstanding notes, except in the case of (i) a default in the payment of the principal of (or premium, if any) or interest on any note, or the repurchase price in connection with a Change of Control Repurchase Event, or (ii) default in respect of a covenant or provision which may not be amended or modified without the consent of the holder of each note affected.
The Trustee is required within 90 days after the occurrence of a default (which is continuing and of which a responsible trust officer of the Trustee has received written notice), with respect to the notes (without regard to any grace period or notice requirements), to give to the holders notice of such default; provided that except in the case of a default in the payment of principal of (or premium, if any) or interest on any note, or the repurchase price in connection with a Change of Control Repurchase Event, the Trustee may withhold notice if and so long as a committee of responsible trust officers of the Trustee in good faith determines that withholding notice is in the interests of the holders.
The Trustee shall be under no obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers vested in it by the Indenture at the request or direction of any of the holders of the notes unless such holders shall have offered to the Trustee reasonable security or indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred by it in compliance with such request or direction. The Trustee, subject to its duties during the continuance of an event of default to act with the required standard of care, may require indemnification by the holders, reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such request, with respect to which a default has occurred before proceeding to exercise any right or power under the Indenture at the request of the holders. Subject to such right of indemnification and to certain other limitations, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes may direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee with respect to the notes, provided that such direction shall not be in conflict with any rule of law or with the Indenture, shall not subject the Trustee to liability for which it shall have reasonable grounds for believing that repayment of such funds or indemnity satisfactory to it against such risk of liability is not reasonably assured to it and the Trustee may take any other action deemed proper by the Trustee which is not inconsistent with such direction.
No holder of notes may institute any action against the Credit Parties under the Indenture (except actions for payment of overdue principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on such notes in accordance with its terms) unless (i) the holder has given to the Trustee written notice of an Event of Default and of the continuance thereof with respect to the notes specifying an Event of Default, as required under the Indenture, (ii) the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of outstanding notes under the Indenture shall have requested the Trustee to institute such action and offered to the Trustee indemnity reasonably satisfactory to it against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such request; (iii) the Trustee shall not have instituted such action within 60 days of such request and (iv) no direction inconsistent with such written request has been given to the Trustee during such 60-day period by the holders of a majority in principal amount of the notes.
The Issuer will be required to furnish the Trustee annually a statement by an officer to the effect that, to the best of his or her knowledge, the Issuer is not in default in the fulfillment of any of its obligations under the Indenture or, if there has been a default in the fulfillment of any such obligation, specifying each such default and the action(s) the Issuer intends to take to cure such default(s).
Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance
Except as prohibited by the Indenture, if the Issuer deposits with the Trustee sufficient money or United States government obligations, or both, to pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on, the notes on the scheduled due dates therefor, then at the Issuer’s option the Issuer may be discharged from
S-57

TABLE OF CONTENTS
certain of its obligations with respect to the notes or elect that its failure to comply with certain restrictive covenants, including those described in “— Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event,” “— Consolidation, Merger, Sale of Assets and Other Transactions,” “— Limitations on Liens” and the requirement to add Additional Guarantors as described in “— Guarantees” will not be deemed to be or result in an event of default under the notes.
Satisfaction and Discharge
At the Issuer’s option, the Indenture will cease to be of further effect with respect to any notes issued thereunder, and the Trustee, at the expense of Issuer, will execute proper instruments acknowledging satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture, when:
(1)
either
​
(A)
all notes that have been authenticated and delivered (other than notes that have been mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen and which have been replaced or paid and notes for whose payment money has been deposited in trust or segregated and held in trust by the Issuer and thereafter repaid to the Issuer or discharged from such trust) have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or
​
(B)
all such notes not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation:
​
(i)
have become due and payable, or
​
(ii)
will become due and payable within one year of the date of deposit, or
​
(iii)
are to be called for redemption within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the Trustee in the name, and at the expense, of the Issuer, and the Issuer, in the case of (i), (ii) or (iii) above, has deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee, as trust funds in trust for the purpose, money in an amount sufficient to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on such notes not delivered to the Trustee for cancellation, for principal and premium, if any, and interest to the date of such deposit (in the case of notes that have become due and payable) or to the date of maturity or redemption, as the case may be;
​
(2)
the Issuer has paid or caused to be paid all other sums payable under the Indenture by the Issuer; and
​
(3)
the Issuer has delivered to the Trustee an officers’ certificate of the Issuer and an opinion of counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent provided in the Indenture relating to the satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture as to the notes have been complied with.
​
Modification and Waiver
The Issuer, the Guarantors and the Trustee may modify the Indenture in a manner that affects the interests or rights of the holders of notes with the consent of the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the notes at the time outstanding. However, the Indenture will require the consent of each holder of notes affected by any modification which would:
•
change the fixed maturity of, or any installment of principal or interest on, the notes;
​
•
reduce the principal amount of the notes payable at or upon acceleration of the maturity thereof, or reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest thereon;
​
•
reduce the price at which the notes must be repurchased in connection with a Change of Control Repurchase Event;
​
•
reduce any premium payable upon the redemption or change the date on which the notes must be redeemed;
​
•
change the currency in which the notes or any premium or interest is payable;
​
S-58

TABLE OF CONTENTS
•
impair the right to enforce any payment on or with respect to the notes;
​
•
reduce the percentage in principal amount of outstanding notes the consent of whose holders is required for modification or amendment of the Indenture or for waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the Indenture or for waiver of certain defaults;
​
•
subordinate the notes or any Note Guarantee to any other obligation of the Issuer or the applicable Guarantor;
​
•
modify the Note Guarantees in any manner adverse to the holders; or
​
•
modify any of the above bullet points.
​
The Issuer, the Guarantors and the Trustee may also modify and amend the Indenture without the consent of any holders of notes to:
•
add covenants that would benefit the holders of any notes or surrender any right or power the Indenture confers upon us;
​
•
evidence the assumption of our obligations or the obligations of any Guarantor under the Indenture by a successor;
​
•
add any additional events of default for the benefit of the holders of any notes;
​
•
add new Guarantors;
​
•
provide for the release of any Guarantor in accordance with the Indenture;
​
•
secure the notes;
​
•
provide for a successor Trustee;
​
•
provide for the issuance of additional notes;
​
•
establish forms or terms for notes of any series;
​
•
comply with the rules of any applicable depositary;
​
•
add or change any provisions of the Indenture to permit the issuance of notes in uncertificated form;
​
•
add, change or eliminate any of the provisions of the Indenture so long as such addition, change or elimination (i) does not apply to or modify the rights of the holders of notes of any series created prior to such addition, change or elimination and (ii) becomes effective only when there are no notes created prior to the execution of the supplemental indenture then outstanding which are entitled to the benefit of such provision;
​
•
cure any ambiguity, or correct or supplement any provision of the Indenture that may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision therein; provided that such amendment does not adversely affect the rights of any holder of notes in any material respect;
​
•
comply with the requirements of the TIA and any rules promulgated under the TIA;
​
•
make any change that does not adversely affect the rights of any holder of notes in any material respect; or
​
•
conform the text of the Indenture or the notes to any provision of the “Description of the Notes.”
​
The consent of the holders is not necessary under the Indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment. It is sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment.
The Indenture will permit the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes, or of any other series of debt securities issued under the Base Indenture, as it may be supplemented, which is affected by the modification or amendment, to waive compliance with certain covenants contained in the Indenture. Such modification might be deemed for U.S. federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of the notes for “new” notes with the modified terms, resulting in recognition of gain or loss for such purposes and possibly certain other tax consequences to the beneficial owners of the
S-59

TABLE OF CONTENTS
notes. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of any such modification.
Governing Law
The Indenture, notes and Note Guarantees will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the internal laws of the State of New York.
Trustee
The Trustee under the Indenture is U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association. U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, in each of its capacities, including without limitation as trustee and paying agent, assumes no responsibility for (i) the accuracy or completeness of (a) the information concerning the Issuer or its affiliates or any other party contained in this document, or (b) the description of the notes, the indenture or any or the related documents; (ii) for any failure by Issuer or any other party to disclose events that may have occurred and may affect the significance or accuracy of such information; or (iii) or for any information provided to it by Issuer, including but not limited to settlement amounts and any other information.
Book-Entry System
Each of the notes will be represented by one or more global notes (collectively, the “Global Notes”) registered in the name of The Depository Trust Company, or its nominee, as Depositary (the “Depositary”). The provisions set forth under “Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees — Book-Entry; Delivery and Form; Global Securities” in the accompanying prospectus will be applicable to the notes. Accordingly, beneficial interests in the notes will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC and its Participants (as defined herein). Except as described under “Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees — Book-Entry; Delivery and Form; Global Securities” in the accompanying prospectus, owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will not be entitled to receive notes in definitive form and will not be considered holders of notes under the Indenture.
The following is based on information furnished by DTC: DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a “banking organization” within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a “clearing corporation” within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a “clearing agency” registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC holds securities that its Participants deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the settlement among Participants of securities transactions, such as transfers and pledges, in deposited securities through electronic computerized book-entry changes in Participants’ accounts, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. These direct Participants (“Direct Participants”) include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. DTC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation (“DTCC”). DTCC is the holding company for DTC, National Securities Clearing Corporation and Fixed Income Clearing Corporation, all of which are registered clearing agencies. DTCC is owned by the users of its regulated subsidiaries. Access to DTC’s system is also available to others such as securities brokers and dealers, banks and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly (“Indirect Participants,” and together with Direct Participants, “Participants”). The rules applicable to DTC and its Participants are on file with the SEC.
Principal and interest payments on the notes registered in the name of DTC’s nominee will be made in immediately available funds to DTC’s nominee as the registered owner of the Global Notes. Under the terms of the Indenture, the Issuer and the Trustee will treat the persons in whose names the notes are registered as the owners of such notes for the purpose of receiving payment of principal and interest on such notes and for all other purposes whatsoever. Therefore, neither the Issuer, the Trustee nor any paying agent for the notes has any direct responsibility or liability for the payment of principal or interest on the notes to owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes. DTC has advised the Issuer and the Trustee that its current practice is, upon receipt of any payment of principal or interest, to credit the accounts of Participants on the payment date with such payment in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the Global Notes as shown in the records of DTC, unless DTC has reason to believe that
S-60

TABLE OF CONTENTS
it will not receive payment on the payment date. Payments by Direct Participants and Indirect Participants to owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in “street name,” and will be the responsibility of the Direct Participants or Indirect Participants, and not of DTC, the Trustee or the Issuer, subject to any statutory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payment of principal and interest to DTC is the responsibility of the Issuer or the Trustee, disbursement of such payments to Participants shall be the responsibility of DTC, and the disbursement of such payments to the owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes shall be the responsibility of Participants.
The Issuer understands that, under existing industry practice, if the Issuer were to request any action by the holders or if an owner of a beneficial interest in the Global Notes were to desire to take any action that DTC, as the registered owner of the Global Notes, is entitled to take, DTC would authorize Participants to take such action, and that Participants would, in turn, authorize beneficial owners owning through them to take such action or would otherwise act upon the instructions of such beneficial owners.
S-61

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
UNDERWRITING (CONFLICTS OF INTEREST)
Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. are acting as representatives of each of the underwriters named below. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the underwriting agreement among us and the underwriters, we have agreed to sell to the underwriters, and each of the underwriters has agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase from us, the principal amount of notes set forth opposite its name below.

Underwriters | ​ | ​ | Principal Amount of Notes | ​
Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 262,500,000 | ​ | ​
Citigroup Global Markets Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 108,750,000 | ​ | ​
RBC Capital Markets, LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 56,250,000 | ​ | ​
SMBC Nikko Securities America, Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 56,250,000 | ​ | ​
Truist Securities, Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 56,250,000 | ​ | ​
Ares Management Capital Markets LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,755,000 | ​ | ​
Barclays Capital Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
BNY Mellon Capital Markets, LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
BofA Securities, Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
J.P. Morgan Securities LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
MUFG Securities Americas Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
UBS Securities LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
Wells Fargo Securities, LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 18,562,000 | ​ | ​
AmeriVet Securities, Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,125,000 | ​ | ​
Loop Capital Markets LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,125,000 | ​ | ​
R. Seelaus & Co., LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,125,000 | ​ | ​
Samuel A. Ramirez & Company, Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,125,000 | ​ | ​
Siebert Williams Shank & Co., LLC | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,125,000 | ​ | ​
Total | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 750,000,000 | ​ | ​

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the underwriting agreement, the underwriters have agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase all of the notes sold under the underwriting agreement if any of these notes are purchased. If an underwriter defaults, the underwriting agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the nondefaulting underwriters may be increased or the underwriting agreement may be terminated.
We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters and their controlling persons against certain liabilities in connection with this offering, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.
The underwriters are offering the notes, subject to prior sale, when, as and if issued to and accepted by them, subject to approval of legal matters by their counsel, including the validity of the notes, and other conditions contained in the underwriting agreement, such as the receipt by the underwriters of officer’s certificates and legal opinions. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify offers to the public and to reject orders in whole or in part.
Commissions and Discounts
The notes sold by the underwriters to the public will initially be offered at the initial public offering price set forth on the cover of this prospectus supplement. Any notes sold by the underwriters to securities
S-62

TABLE OF CONTENTS
dealers may be sold at a discount from the initial public offering price and any such securities dealers may resell any notes purchased from the underwriters to certain other brokers or dealers at a discount from the initial public offering price. If all the notes are not sold at the initial offering prices, the underwriters may change the offering prices and the other selling terms. The offering of the notes by the underwriters is subject to receipt and acceptance and subject to the underwriters’ right to reject any order in whole or in part. The underwriters may offer and sell notes through certain of their affiliates.
The expenses of the offering, not including the underwriting discount or advisory fees, are estimated at $580,000 and are payable by us.
New Issue of Notes
The notes are a new issue of securities with no established trading market. We do not intend to apply for listing of the notes on any national securities exchange or for inclusion of the notes on any automated dealer quotation system. We have been advised by the underwriters that they presently intend to make a market in the notes after completion of the offering. However, they are under no obligation to do so and may discontinue any market-making activities at any time without any notice. We cannot assure the liquidity of the trading market for the notes or that an active public market for the notes will develop. If an active public trading market for the notes does not develop, the market price and liquidity of the notes may be adversely affected. If the notes are traded, they may trade at a discount from their initial offering price, depending on prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, our operating performance and financial condition, general economic conditions and other factors.
Settlement
We expect that delivery of the notes will be made to investors on or about October 11, 2024, which will be the second business day following the date of this prospectus supplement (such settlement being referred to as “T+2”). Under Rule 15c6-1 under the Exchange Act, trades in the secondary market generally are required to settle in one business day unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade the notes prior to the business day before settlement will be required to specify an alternative settlement cycle at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of notes who wish to trade the notes prior to the business day before settlement should consult their own advisors.
No Sales of Similar Securities
We have agreed that we will not, during the period from the date of this prospectus supplement through and including October 11, 2024, without first obtaining the prior written consent of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Citigroup Global Markets Inc., directly or indirectly, issue, sell, offer to contract or grant any option to sell, pledge, transfer or otherwise dispose of, any debt securities or securities exchangeable for or convertible into debt securities, except for the notes sold to the underwriters pursuant to the underwriting agreement.
Short Positions
In connection with the offering, the underwriters may purchase and sell the notes in the open market. These transactions may include short sales and purchases on the open market to cover positions created by short sales. Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater principal amount of notes than they are required to purchase in the offering. The underwriters must close out any short position by purchasing notes in the open market. A short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the notes in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering.
Similar to other purchase transactions, the underwriters’ purchases to cover the syndicate short sales may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of the notes or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the notes. As a result, the price of the notes may be higher than the price that might otherwise exist in the open market.
S-63

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of the notes. In addition, neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation that the representatives will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.
Other Relationships
Some of the underwriters and their affiliates have engaged in, and may in the future engage in, investment banking and other commercial dealings in the ordinary course of business with us or our affiliates. They have received, or may in the future receive, customary fees and commissions for these transactions. Affiliates of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., RBC Capital Markets, LLC, SMBC Nikko Securities America, Inc., Truist Securities, Inc., Barclays Capital Inc., BNY Mellon Capital Markets, LLC, BofA Securities, Inc., Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, MUFG Securities Americas Inc., UBS Securities LLC, U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc. and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC are lenders under the Credit Facility. Affiliates of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. are lenders on the Bridge Facility. Affiliates of Barclays Capital Inc., Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC acted as our financial advisors in connection with the GCP Acquisition and, as such, may receive customary fees and expenses from us for such services. Affiliates of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. acted as financial advisors to GLP Capital Partners Limited in connection with the GCP Acquisition and, as such, may receive customary fees and expenses from GLP Capital Partners Limited for such services.
In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the underwriters and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. Certain of the underwriters or their affiliates that have a lending relationship with us routinely hedge their credit exposure to us consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, such underwriters and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in our securities, including potentially the notes offered hereby. Any such credit default swaps or short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of the notes offered hereby. The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.
Furthermore, U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc., one of the underwriters, is an affiliate of the trustee.
Conflicts of Interest
Because Ares Management Capital Markets LLC, an underwriter in this offering, is an affiliate of Ares Management Corporation, Ares Management Capital Markets LLC is deemed to have a “conflict of interest” under FINRA Rule 5121. Accordingly, this offering is being made in compliance with the requirements of FINRA Rule 5121. Pursuant to that rule, the appointment of a “qualified independent underwriter” is not required in connection with this offering as the notes will be investment grade rated. Ares Management Capital Markets LLC will not confirm any sales to any account over which it exercises discretionary authority without the specific written approval of the account holder.
Selling Restrictions
Notice to Prospective Investors in the European Economic Area
The notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area. For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, “MiFID II”); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (as amended or superseded, the “Insurance Distribution Directive”), where that
S-64

TABLE OF CONTENTS
customer would not qualify as a “professional client” as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a “qualified investor” as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (as amended, the “Prospectus Regulation”). Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the “PRIIPs Regulation”) for offering or selling the notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the European Economic Area has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area may be unlawful under the PRIIPs Regulation.
This prospectus supplement has been prepared on the basis that any offer of notes in any member state of the EEA will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Regulation from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of notes. This prospectus supplement is not a prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Regulation.
Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Kingdom
The notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the United Kingdom (the “U.K.”). For these purposes, a “retail investor” means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (the “EUWA”); (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the FSMA and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA. Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (the “U.K. PRIIPs Regulation”) for offering or selling the notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the U.K. has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the U.K. may be unlawful under the U.K. PRIIPs Regulation.
This prospectus supplement has been prepared on the basis that any offer of the notes in the U.K. will be made pursuant to an exemption under section 86 of the FSMA from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of notes. This prospectus supplement is not a prospectus for the purposes of the U.K. Prospectus Regulation.
Notice to Prospective Investors in Switzerland
The offering of the notes in Switzerland is exempt from requirement to prepare and publish a prospectus under the Swiss Financial Services Act (“FinSA”) because such offering is made to professional clients within the meaning of the FinSA only and the notes will not be admitted to trading on any trading venue (exchange or multilateral trading facility) in Switzerland. This prospectus supplement does not constitute a prospectus pursuant to the FinSA, and no such prospectus has been or will be prepared for or in connection with the offering of the notes.
Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Arab Emirates
The notes have not been, and are not being, publicly offered, sold, promoted or advertised in the United Arab Emirates (including the Dubai International Financial Centre) other than in compliance with the laws of the United Arab Emirates (and the Dubai International Financial Centre) governing the issue, offering and sale of securities. Further, this prospectus does not constitute a public offer of securities in the United Arab Emirates (including the Dubai International Financial Centre) and is not intended to be a public offer. This prospectus has not been approved by or filed with the Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates, the Securities and Commodities Authority, Financial Services Regulatory Authority (FSRA) or the Dubai Financial Services Authority.
Notice to Prospective Investors in Canada
The notes may be sold only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus Exemptions or subsection 73.3(1)
S-65

TABLE OF CONTENTS
of the Securites Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations. Any resale of the notes must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws.
Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this prospectus supplement (including any amendment thereto) contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser’s province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser’s province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.
Pursuant to section 3A.3 of National Instrument 33-105 Underwriting Conflicts (NI 33-105), the underwriters are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.
S-66

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS
The following is a summary of certain United States federal income tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes as of the date hereof. Except where noted, this summary deals only with notes that are held as “capital assets” within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”). This summary is based upon provisions of the Code, the U.S. Treasury regulations issued thereunder, Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) rulings and judicial decisions as of the date hereof. Those authorities may be changed, perhaps retroactively, so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those summarized below. This summary does not address all of the United States federal income tax considerations that may be relevant to holders in light of their personal circumstances or to holders subject to special rules, such as banks and other financial institutions, U.S. expatriates, controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, insurance companies, real estate investment trusts, regulated investment companies, brokers, dealers in securities or currencies, traders in securities, partnerships or other pass-through entities or investors therein, U.S. holders (as defined below) whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar, tax-exempt entities, persons holding the notes as part of a “straddle,” “hedge,” “conversion transaction” or other integrated transaction and persons liable for any alternative minimum tax. In addition, this discussion is limited to persons purchasing the notes for cash at original issue and at their “issue price” ​(the first price at which a substantial amount of the notes is sold for cash, excluding sales to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers). Prospective acquirors of the notes subject to special tax accounting rules under Section 451(b) of the Code may be subject to special rules not discussed below, and such prospective acquirors are encouraged to consult with their tax advisors regarding the application and federal income tax consequences of these rules. Moreover, the effect of any applicable state, local or foreign tax laws, the unearned income Medicare contribution tax or any United States federal tax law other than income tax law (such as estate or gift tax law) is not discussed in this summary. We cannot assure you that a change in law will not alter significantly the tax considerations that we describe in this summary. We have not sought and will not seek any rulings from the IRS regarding the matters discussed below. There can be no assurance the IRS or a court will not take a contrary position to that discussed below regarding the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes.
As used herein, “U.S. holder” means a beneficial owner of the notes who or that is treated for United States federal income tax purposes as:
•
an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;
​
•
a corporation created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;
​
•
an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
​
•
a trust if it (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (2) has a valid election in effect under applicable United States Treasury regulations to be treated as a United States person.
​
A “non-U.S. holder” is a beneficial owner of the notes that, for United States federal income tax purposes, is neither a U.S. holder nor an entity treated as a partnership for United States federal income tax purposes.
If a partnership (or other entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for United States federal income tax purposes) holds the notes, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partnerships and their partners should consult their tax advisors as to the tax consequences of an investment in the notes.
Prospective investors should consult their tax advisors with regard to the application of the tax consequences discussed below to their particular situations as well as the application of any state, local, foreign or other tax laws (such as estate or gift taxes) and any tax treaties.
S-67

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Classification of the Notes
The determination of whether a security should be classified as indebtedness or equity for U.S. federal income tax purposes requires a judgment based on all relevant facts and circumstances. There is no statutory, judicial or administrative authority that directly addresses the U.S. federal income tax treatment of securities similar to the notes. Based upon an analysis of the relevant facts and circumstances, under applicable law as of the issue date of the notes, we believe the notes will be treated as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, there can be no assurance that the IRS or a court will agree with such treatment.
We agree, and by acquiring an interest in the notes each beneficial owner of the notes agrees, to treat the notes as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and the remainder of this discussion assumes such treatment.
Possible Alternative Treatments
We may be obligated to pay amounts in excess of the stated interest or principal on the notes, including upon a repurchase of the notes as a result of a “Change of Control Repurchase Event” ​(as described under “Description of the Notes — Offer to Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Repurchase Event”). These potential payments may implicate the provisions of U.S. Treasury regulations relating to “contingent payment debt instruments.” We intend to take the position that the possibility of any such redemption does not result in the notes being treated as contingent payment debt instruments under the applicable Treasury regulations. Our position is binding on you, unless you disclose your contrary position in the manner required by applicable U.S. Treasury regulations. Our position is not, however, binding on the IRS, and if the IRS were to successfully challenge this position, you might be required to accrue ordinary interest income on the notes at a rate in excess of the stated interest rate, and to treat as ordinary interest income any gain realized on the taxable disposition of a note. The remainder of this discussion assumes that the notes will not be treated as contingent payment debt instruments. You are urged to consult your tax advisors regarding the possible application of the contingent payment debt instrument rules to the notes.
Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders
The following is a summary of certain United States federal income tax consequences that will apply to U.S. holders of the notes.
Stated Interest
Payments of stated interest on the notes generally will be taxable to you as ordinary income at the time the interest is paid or accrued in accordance with your method of accounting for United States federal income tax purposes.
Sale, Exchange, Retirement or Other Taxable Disposition of the Notes
You will generally recognize capital gain or loss on the sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition of the notes in an amount equal to the difference between (i) the amount realized from such sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition, other than amounts attributable to accrued but unpaid interest (which will be taxed as described above), and (ii) your adjusted tax basis in such notes. Your adjusted tax basis in a note will, in general, be your cost for that note decreased by any payments received on the note other than payments of stated interest. Such gain or loss will generally be capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the holding period for the notes exceeds one year at the time of disposition. Long-term capital gain of non-corporate U.S. holders (including individuals) is eligible for reduced rates of taxation. The ability to deduct capital losses is subject to limitations.
Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders
The following is a summary of certain United States federal income tax consequences that will apply to non-U.S. holders of the notes.
S-68

TABLE OF CONTENTS
United States Federal Withholding Tax.
Subject to the discussions of backup withholding and FATCA below, United States federal withholding tax will not apply to any payment of interest on the notes under the “portfolio interest rule,” provided that:
•
interest paid on the notes is not effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States;
​
•
you do not actually (or constructively) own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of voting stock of the Issuer;
​
•
you are not a controlled foreign corporation that is related to us, directly or indirectly, within the meaning of Section 864(d)(4) of the Code;
​
•
you are not a bank whose receipt of interest on the notes is described in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code; and
​
•
either (a) you provide your name and address on an IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable form), and certify, under penalties of perjury, that you are not a United States person as defined under the Code or (b) you hold your notes through certain foreign intermediaries and satisfy the certification requirements of applicable Treasury regulations. Special certification rules apply to non-U.S. holders that are pass-through entities rather than corporations or individuals.
​
If you do not satisfy the requirements described above, payments of interest made to you will be subject to a 30% United States federal withholding tax, unless you provide the applicable withholding agent with a properly executed:
•
IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable form) certifying an exemption from or reduction in withholding under the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty; or
​
•
IRS Form W-8ECI (or other applicable form) certifying that interest paid on the notes is not subject to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States (as discussed below under “— United States Federal Income Tax”).
​
The 30% United States federal withholding tax generally will not apply to any payment of principal or gain that you realize on the sale, exchange, retirement or other disposition of a note.
United States Federal Income Tax.
If you are engaged in a trade or business in the United States and interest on the notes is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or business (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a United States fixed base or permanent establishment), then you will be subject to United States federal income tax on that interest on a net income basis (although you will be exempt from the 30% United States federal withholding tax described above, provided the certification requirements discussed above in “— United States Federal Withholding Tax” are satisfied) in the same manner as if you were a United States person as defined under the Code. In addition, if you are a foreign corporation, you may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or lower applicable income tax treaty rate) of your effectively connected earnings and profits, subject to adjustments. For this purpose, interest on the notes will be included in effectively connected earnings and profits if the interest is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States.
Subject to the discussion of backup withholding and FATCA below, any gain realized on the sale, exchange, retirement or other disposition of a note generally will not be subject to United States federal income tax unless:
•
the gain is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a United States fixed base or permanent establishment), in which case such gain will generally be subject to United States federal income tax (and possibly branch profits tax) in the same manner as effectively connected interest as described above; or
​
S-69

TABLE OF CONTENTS
•
you are an individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of that disposition, and certain other conditions are met, in which case, unless an applicable income tax treaty provides otherwise, you will generally be subject to a 30% United States federal income tax on any gain recognized, which may be offset by certain United States source losses.
​
Information Reporting and Backup Withholding
U.S. Holders
In general, information reporting requirements will apply to payments of interest on the notes and the proceeds of the sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition of a note paid to you, unless you are an exempt recipient (such as a corporation) and, when required, you demonstrate this fact. Backup withholding may also apply to any payments described in the preceding sentence if you fail to provide a correct taxpayer identification number or a certification that you are not subject to backup withholding.
Backup withholding is not an additional tax and any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against your United States federal income tax liability, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.
Non-US. Holders.
Information reporting generally will apply to the amount of interest paid to you and the amount of tax, if any, withheld with respect to those payments. Copies of the information returns reporting such interest payments and any withholding may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which you reside under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty.
In general, you will not be subject to backup withholding with respect to payments of interest on the notes that we make to you, provided that the applicable withholding agent does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a United States person as defined under the Code, and such withholding agent has received from you the required certification that you are a non-U.S. holder described above in the fifth bullet point under “— Certain Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders — United States Federal Withholding Tax.”
Information reporting and, depending on the circumstances, backup withholding will apply to the proceeds of a sale or other disposition (including a retirement or redemption) of notes within the United States or conducted through certain United States-related financial intermediaries, unless you certify to the applicable withholding agent under penalties of perjury that you are a non-U.S. holder (and the applicable withholding agent does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a United States person as defined under the Code), or you otherwise establish an exemption.
Backup withholding is not an additional tax and any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against your United States federal income tax liability, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.
Additional Withholding Requirements
Under Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (such Sections commonly referred to as “FATCA”), a 30% United States federal withholding tax may apply to any interest income paid on the notes to (i) a “foreign financial institution” ​(as specifically defined in the Code) which does not provide sufficient documentation, typically on IRS Form W-8BEN-E, evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA, or (y) its compliance (or deemed compliance) with FATCA (which may alternatively be in the form of compliance with an intergovernmental agreement with the United States) in a manner which avoids withholding, or (ii) a “non-financial foreign entity” ​(as specifically defined in the Code) which does not provide sufficient documentation, typically on IRS Form W-8BEN-E, evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA, or (y) adequate information regarding certain substantial United States beneficial owners of such entity (if any). If an interest payment is both subject to withholding under FATCA and subject to the withholding tax discussed above under “— Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders — United States Federal Withholding Tax,” the withholding under FATCA may be credited against, and therefore
S-70

TABLE OF CONTENTS
reduce, such other withholding tax. Under the applicable Treasury Regulations and administrative guidance, withholding under FATCA generally applies to payments of interest on a note. While withholding under FATCA would have applied also to payments of gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of a note on or after January 1, 2019, proposed Treasury Regulations eliminate FATCA withholding on payments of gross proceeds entirely. Taxpayers generally may rely on these proposed Treasury Regulations until final Treasury Regulations are issued. You should consult your tax advisors regarding these rules and whether they may be relevant to your ownership and disposition of the notes.
S-71

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
LEGAL MATTERS
The validity of the notes being offered hereby will be passed upon for us by Kirkland & Ellis LLP, Los Angeles, California. Kirkland & Ellis LLP has from time to time represented certain of the underwriters on unrelated matters. The underwriters have been represented by Latham & Watkins LLP, Los Angeles, California, in connection with this offering. Latham & Watkins LLP has from time to time represented Ares and its affiliates on unrelated matters. An investment vehicle comprised of certain partners of Kirkland & Ellis LLP and their related persons owns interests representing less than 1% of the capital commitments of funds affiliated with Ares.
S-72

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
EXPERTS
The consolidated financial statements of Ares Management Corporation appearing in Ares Management Corporation’s Annual Report on Form 10-K, and the effectiveness of Ares Management Corporation’s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.
S-73

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION
We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-3 under the Securities Act with respect to the notes offered in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, filed as part of the registration statement, do not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules, portions of which have been omitted as permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information about us and the notes covered by this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, we refer you to the registration statement and to its exhibits and schedules. Statements in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus about the contents of any contract, agreement or other document are not necessarily complete and, in each instance, we refer you to the copy of such contract, agreement or document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, with each such statement being qualified in all respects by reference to the document to which it refers. Anyone may inspect the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules and other information without charge at a website maintained by the SEC. The address of this site is http://www.sec.gov.
We are subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act and are required to file reports and other information with the SEC. The SEC’s rules allow us to “incorporate by reference” information into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document. Any information referred to in this way is considered part of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus from the date we file that document. Any reports filed by us with the SEC after the date of this prospectus supplement and before the date that the offering of the notes covered by of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are terminated will automatically update and, where applicable, supersede any information contained in this prospectus supplement or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement.
We incorporate by reference into this prospectus supplement the following documents or information filed with the SEC, except for any document or portion thereof deemed to be “furnished” and not filed in accordance with the SEC’s rules:
•
Our Annual Report (File No. 001-36429);
​
•
Our Q1 2024 Quarterly Report (File No. 001-36429);
​
•
Our Q2 2024 Quarterly Report (File No. 001-36429);
​
•
Those portions of our 2024 Proxy Statement that are incorporated by reference in our Annual Report (File No. 001-36429);
​
•
Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on February 2, 2024, April 3, 2024, June 6, 2024, June 14, 2024, July 11, 2024 and October 8, 2024 (other than Item 7.01 and Exhibit 99.1) (File No. 001-36429); and
​
•
All documents filed, but not furnished, by Ares Management Corporation under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this prospectus supplement and before the termination of the offering to which this prospectus supplement relates.
​
We will provide without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus is delivered, upon such person’s written or oral request, a copy of any or all documents referred to above which have been or may be incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, excluding exhibits to those documents unless they are specifically incorporated by reference into those documents. You may request copies of those documents from Ares Management Corporation, 1800 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1400, Los Angeles, California 90067. You also may contact us at (310) 201-4100 or visit our website at http://www.aresmgmt.com for copies of those documents. Our website and the information contained on or accessible through our website are not a part of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus, and you should not rely on any such information in making your decision whether to invest in the shares covered by this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.
S-74

TABLE OF CONTENTS
PROSPECTUS
Ares Management Corporation
Class A Common Stock
Preferred Stock
Debt Securities
Guarantees of Debt Securities
Depositary Shares
Warrants
Purchase Contracts
Units
We may from time to time, in one or more offerings, offer and sell one or more series or classes, separately or together, and in amounts, at prices and on terms that will be determined at the time of any such offering and will be set forth in one or more supplements to this prospectus:
•
shares of Class A common stock, par value $0.01 per share (“Class A common stock”);
​
•
shares of preferred stock;
​
•
debt securities;
​
•
guarantees of debt securities;
​
•
depositary shares;
​
•
warrants to purchase debt or equity securities;
​
•
purchase contracts; and
​
•
units.
​
We refer to the foregoing, collectively, as the “securities.” Any debt securities offered and sold pursuant to this prospectus may be (i) issued by Ares Management Corporation and may or may not be guaranteed by one or more of its subsidiaries, or (ii) issued by one or more of its subsidiaries and guaranteed by Ares Management Corporation and may be guaranteed by one or more of its other subsidiaries. Unless otherwise stated herein, we refer to our debt securities and the guarantees of our debt securities that may be offered pursuant to this prospectus collectively as the “debt securities.” In addition, certain selling stockholders may offer and sell Class A common stock from time to time, together or separately, in amounts, at prices and on terms that will be determined at the time of any such offering.
This prospectus describes the general manner in which these securities may be offered and sold. We will provide the specific terms of any offering of these securities in a prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus. You should carefully read this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement and free writing prospectus we may provide to you, as well as the documents incorporated and deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus, before you invest.
We or any selling stockholders may sell any of these securities on a continuous or delayed basis directly, through agents, dealers or underwriters as designated from time to time, or through a combination of these methods. We and any selling stockholders reserve the sole right to accept, and we, any selling stockholder and any agents, dealers, underwriters reserve the right to reject, in whole or in part, any proposed purchase of these securities. The applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus will set forth the names of the agents, dealers or underwriters, any applicable commissions or discounts payable to them and the specific terms of the plan of distribution. The names of the selling securityholders, if any, will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus. Our net proceeds from the sale of these securities also will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of these securities by any selling securityholders.
Our shares of Class A common stock are listed on the New York Stock Exchange (the “NYSE”) under the ticker symbol “ARES.” The last reported sale price of our Class A common stock on February 24, 2023 was $80.17 per share.
INVESTING IN OUR SECURITIES INVOLVES A NUMBER OF RISKS. SEE “RISK FACTORS” ON PAGE 4 OF THIS PROSPECTUS, IN OUR MOST RECENT ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K AND IN OUR SUBSEQUENT QUARTERLY REPORTS ON FORM 10-Q, AS SUPPLEMENTED BY OUR OTHER FILINGS WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION (THE “SEC” OR “COMMISSION”) WHICH ARE INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE HEREIN, TO READ ABOUT FACTORS YOU SHOULD CAREFULLY CONSIDER BEFORE INVESTING IN OUR SECURITIES.
Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus or any applicable prospectus supplement is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.
The date of this prospectus is February 27, 2023.

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​
​ | ARES MANAGEMENT CORPORATION | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2 | ​ | ​
​ | Subsidiary Registrants | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3 | ​ | ​
​ | RISK FACTORS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4 | ​ | ​
​ | DISCLOSURE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 5 | ​ | ​
​ | USE OF PROCEEDS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES AND GUARANTEES | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 26 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 27 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 28 | ​ | ​
​ | DESCRIPTION OF UNITS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 29 | ​ | ​
​ | SELLING STOCKHOLDERS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 30 | ​ | ​
​ | PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 31 | ​ | ​
​ | LEGAL MATTERS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 33 | ​ | ​
​ | EXPERTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 34 | ​ | ​
​ | WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​ | ​
​ | INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 36 | ​ | ​

i

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Neither we nor any selling stockholders have authorized anyone to provide you with information or to make any representations about anything not contained in this prospectus, any amendment or supplement to this prospectus, any free writing prospectus prepared by us or on our behalf or the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Neither we nor any selling stockholders take any responsibility for, or can provide any assurance as to the reliability of, any information other than the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, any amendment or supplement to this prospectus, any free writing prospectus prepared by us or on our behalf or the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. You must not rely on any unauthorized information or representations. This prospectus does not constitute, and any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus that we may provide to you in connection with an offering of the securities described in this prospectus will not constitute, an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to purchase, the offered securities in any jurisdiction to or from any person to whom or from whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction. The information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus is current only as of its date, regardless of the time and delivery of this prospectus, any amendment or supplement to this prospectus or of any sale of the securities covered by this prospectus.
You should read carefully the entire prospectus, as well as the documents incorporated by reference in the prospectus, before making an investment decision.
For investors outside the United States: neither we nor any selling stockholders have done anything that would permit this offering or possession or distribution of this prospectus or any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required, other than in the United States. You are required to inform yourselves about and to observe any restrictions relating to an offering of the securities described in this prospectus and the distribution of this prospectus and any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus.
ii

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS
This prospectus is part of an automatic shelf registration statement on Form S-3 that we filed with the SEC as a “well-known seasoned issuer” as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”). By using a shelf registration statement, we and/or certain selling stockholders may offer, at any time and from time to time, in one or more offerings, any combination of the securities described in this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement in amounts, at prices and on other terms to be determined at the time of the offering. This prospectus provides you with a general description of Ares Management Corporation, our Class A common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, depositary shares, warrants, purchase contracts and units that we and/or certain selling stockholders may offer. This prospectus is not complete and does not contain all of the information that you should consider before making an investment in any of the securities described in this prospectus. A supplement to this prospectus or a free writing prospectus may also add to, update or change the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. To the extent that any statement made in an accompanying prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus is inconsistent with statements made in this prospectus, the statements made in this prospectus will be deemed modified or superseded by those made in the accompanying prospectus supplement. As allowed by the SEC rules, this prospectus does not contain all of the information included in the registration statement. For general information about the distribution of securities offered, please see “Plan of Distribution” on page 35 of this prospectus. You should read both this prospectus and any prospectus supplement together with the additional information described under the headings “Information Incorporated by Reference” and “Where You Can Find More Information” and the registration statement, including its exhibits, before making an investment in any of the securities described in this prospectus.
In this prospectus, unless the context suggests otherwise, references to:
•
“Ares,” “we,” “us” and “our” refer to Ares Management Corporation and its subsidiaries;
​
•
“Ares Operating Group” or “Ares Holdings” refer to Ares Holdings L.P.;
​
•
“Ares Operating Group Unit” or an “AOG Unit” refers to, collectively, a partnership unit in the Ares Operating Group entity;
​
•
“assets under management” or “AUM” refers to the assets we manage. For our funds other than our funds that are structured as collateralized loan obligations (“CLOs”), our AUM represents the sum of the net asset value of such funds, the drawn and undrawn debt (at the fund-level including amounts subject to restrictions) and uncalled committed capital (including commitments to funds that have yet to commence their investment periods). For the CLOs we manage, our AUM is equal to initial principal amounts adjusted for paydowns. AUM also includes the proceeds raised in the initial public offering of a special purpose acquisition company sponsored by us;
​
•
“Exchange Act” refers to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended;
​
•
“Holdco Members” refers to Michael Arougheti, David Kaplan, Antony Ressler, Bennett Rosenthal, Ryan Berry and R. Kipp deVeer;
​
•
“our funds” refers to the funds, alternative asset companies, co-investment vehicles and other entities and accounts that are managed or co-managed by the Ares Operating Group, and which are structured to pay fees. It also includes funds managed by Ivy Hill Asset Management, L.P., a wholly owned portfolio company of Ares Capital Corporation (NASDAQ: ARCC), and a registered investment adviser;
​
•
“SEC” refers to the Securities and Exchange Commission; and
​
•
“Securities Act” refers to the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
​
Certain of the terms used in this prospectus, including AUM, may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other companies. In addition, our definition of AUM is not based on any definition of AUM that is set forth in the agreements governing the investment funds that we manage and may differ from definitions of AUM set forth in other agreements to which we are a party from time to time. Amounts and percentages throughout this prospectus may reflect rounding adjustments and consequently totals may not appear to sum.
1

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
ARES MANAGEMENT CORPORATION
Ares is a leading global alternative investment manager with $352.0 billion of assets under management and over 2,550 employees in over 30 offices in more than 15 countries as of December 31, 2022. We offer our investors a range of investment strategies and seek to deliver attractive performance to an investor base that includes over 1,900 direct institutional relationships and a significant retail investor base across our publicly-traded and sub-advised funds. Since our inception in 1997, we have adhered to a disciplined investment philosophy that focuses on delivering strong risk-adjusted investment returns through market cycles. Ares believes each of its distinct but complementary investment groups in Credit, Private Equity, Real Assets, Secondaries and Strategic Initiatives is a market leader based on assets under management and investment performance. We believe we create value for our stakeholders not only through our investment performance but also by expanding our product offering, enhancing our distribution channels, increasing our global presence, investing in our non-investment functions, securing strategic partnerships and completing accretive acquisitions and portfolio purchases.
For a description of our business, financial condition, results of operations and other important information, we refer you to our filings with SEC incorporated by reference in this prospectus. For instructions on how to find copies of these documents, see “Where You Can Find More Information.”
Except as otherwise expressly provided in our Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the “Certificate of Incorporation”), our common stockholders are entitled to vote on all matters on which stockholders of a corporation are generally entitled to vote under the Delaware General Corporate Law (the “DGCL”), including the election of our board of directors.
Our shares of Class A common stock are listed on the NYSE under the symbol “ARES.” Our principal executive offices are located at 2000 Avenue of the Stars, 12th Floor, Los Angeles, California 90067, and our telephone number is (310) 201-4100. Our website address is http://www.aresmgmt.com. Our website is included in this prospectus as an inactive textual reference only. Except for the documents specifically incorporated by reference into this prospectus, our website and the information contained on our website are not a part of this prospectus or any applicable prospectus supplement, and you should not rely on any such information in making your decision whether to invest in the securities covered by this prospectus.
2

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
SUBSIDIARY REGISTRANTS
Ares Holdings L.P., Ares Investments Holdings LLC, Ares Management LLC, Ares Finance Co. LLC, Ares Finance Co. II LLC, Ares Finance Co. III LLC, and Ares Finance Co. IV LLC (collectively, the “subsidiaries”) may jointly and severally, fully and unconditionally guarantee our payment obligations under any series of debt securities offered by this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement. Alternatively, any debt securities offered and sold pursuant to this prospectus may be issued by one or more of our subsidiaries and guaranteed by us and may be guaranteed by one or more of our other subsidiaries. Financial information concerning our guarantor subsidiaries and non-guarantor subsidiaries, if any, is or will be included, as applicable, in our periodic reports filed pursuant to the Exchange Act, to the extent required by the rules and regulations of the SEC.
3

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
RISK FACTORS
Investing in the securities covered by this prospectus involves various risks. You should carefully consider each of the risks described in the section entitled “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023 and incorporated by reference in this prospectus, as such factors may be updated from time to time in our periodic filings with the SEC, which are accessible on the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov, and all of the other information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, and in any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus that we provide you in connection with an offering of securities covered by this prospectus. The risks and uncertainties discussed in the documents referred to above and other matters discussed in those documents could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, liquidity and results of operations and the market price of our securities. Moreover, the risks and uncertainties discussed in the foregoing documents are not the only risks and uncertainties that we face, and our business, financial condition, liquidity and results of operations and the market price of our securities could be materially adversely affected by other matters that are not known to us or that we currently do not consider to be material risks to our business.
4

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DISCLOSURE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
This prospectus and the documents incorporated and deemed to be incorporated by reference herein contain, and any prospectus supplement and free writing prospectus that we may provide to you in connection with an offering of the securities described in this prospectus may contain, forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Exchange Act, which reflect our current views with respect to, among other things, future events, operations and financial performance. You can identify these forward-looking statements by the use of forward-looking words such as “outlook,” “believes,” “expects,” “potential,” “continues,” “may,” “will,” “should,” “seeks,” “approximately,” “predicts,” “intends,” “plans,” “estimates,” “anticipates,” “foresees” or negative versions of those words, other comparable words or other statements that do not relate to historical or factual matters. The forward-looking statements are based on our beliefs, assumptions and expectations of our future performance, taking into account all information currently available to us. Such forward-looking statements are subject to various risks and uncertainties and assumptions relating to our operations, financial results, financial condition, business prospects, growth strategy and liquidity. Some of these factors are described under the heading “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023 and incorporated by reference in this prospectus. These factors should not be construed as exhaustive and should be read in conjunction with the risk factors, as such factors may be updated from time to time, and other cautionary statements that are included in this prospectus and in our other periodic filings, which are accessible on the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov. If one or more of these or other risks or uncertainties materialize, or if our underlying assumptions prove to be incorrect, our actual results may vary materially from those indicated in these forward-looking statements. New risks and uncertainties arise over time, and it is not possible for us to predict those events or how they may affect us. Therefore, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which it is made. We do not undertake any obligation to publicly update or review any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise, except as required by law.
The documents incorporated and deemed to be incorporated by reference herein contain or may contain, and any prospectus supplement and free writing prospectus that we may provide to you in connection with an offering of the securities described in this prospectus may contain, market data, industry statistics and other data that have been obtained from, or compiled from, information made available by third parties. We have not independently verified this data or these statistics.
5

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
USE OF PROCEEDS
Unless otherwise specified in a prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus prepared in connection with an offering the securities pursuant to this prospectus, the net proceeds from the sale by us of any securities covered by this prospectus will be used for general corporate purposes. General corporate purposes may include repayment, repurchase or redemption of debt, acquisitions, additions to working capital, capital expenditures and investments in our subsidiaries. Net proceeds may be temporarily invested or temporarily used to repay indebtedness prior to deployment for their intended purposes.
We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the securities described in this prospectus by any selling stockholders.
6

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK
The following description summarizes the most important terms of our capital stock, including our Class A common stock, to which this prospectus supplement relates. This summary does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws, copies of which have been previously filed by us with the SEC and incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement.
Our authorized capital stock consists of 3,500,000,000 shares, all with a par value of $0.01 per share, of which:
•
1,500,000,000 are designated as Class A common stock;
​
•
500,000,000 are designated as non-voting common stock;
​
•
1,000 are designated as Class B common stock;
​
•
499,999,000 are designated as Class C common stock; and
​
•
1,000,000,000 are designated as preferred stock, of which 12,400,000 shares are designated as Series A Preferred Stock.
​
We had outstanding as of December 31, 2022:
•
173,892,036 shares of Class A common stock;
​
•
3,489,911 shares of non-voting common stock;
​
•
1,000 shares of Class B common stock; and
​
•
117,231,288 shares of Class C common stock.
​
In addition, as of December 31, 2022, 21,833,218 shares of Class A common stock are issuable upon the exercise of outstanding equity awards.
As used in this section, “we,” “us” and “our” means Ares Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors, but not any of its subsidiaries.
Common Stock
Economic Rights
Dividends. Subject to preferences that apply to shares of Series A Preferred Stock and any other shares of preferred stock outstanding at the time, the holders of our Class A common stock and non-voting common stock are entitled to receive dividends out of funds legally available if our board of directors, in its discretion, determines to issue dividends and then only at the times and in the amounts that our board of directors may determine. The holders of our Class B common stock and Class C common stock do not have any rights to receive dividends.
Liquidation. If we become subject to an event giving rise to our dissolution, liquidation or winding up, the assets legally available for distribution to our stockholders would be distributable ratably among the holders of our Class A common stock, non-voting common stock and any participating preferred stock outstanding at that time ranking on a parity with our Class A common stock with respect to such distribution, subject to prior satisfaction of all outstanding debt and liabilities and the preferential rights of and the payment of liquidation preferences, if any, on any outstanding shares of our Series A Preferred Stock and any other outstanding shares of preferred stock. The holders of our Class B common stock and Class C common stock do not have any rights to receive distributions upon our dissolution, liquidation or winding up.
Voting Rights
Except as expressly provided in our Certificate of Incorporation, the holders of our Class A common stock, Class B common stock and Class C common stock will be entitled to vote on all matters on which
7

TABLE OF CONTENTS
stockholders of a corporation are entitled to vote under the DGCL, including the election of our board of directors. The holders of non-voting common stock shall have no voting powers on any matter on which the stockholders are required or permitted to vote, except as expressly provided in our Certificate of Incorporation or required by applicable law or regulation.
Holders of our Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share of Class A common stock.
On January 31 of each year, our board of directors will determine whether the Ares Ownership Condition (as defined below) is satisfied. The “Ares Ownership Condition” is a determination of our board of directors on or about January 31 of each year as to whether the total voting power held collectively by (i) holders of our Class C common stock (currently only Ares Voting LLC), (ii) then-current or former Ares personnel (including indirectly through related entities) and (iii) Ares Owners Holdings L.P. (“Ares Owners”), without duplication, is at least 10% of the collective voting power of our outstanding Class A common stock and our Class C common stock, voting together as a single class. For purposes of determining whether the Ares Ownership Condition is satisfied, our board of directors will treat as outstanding, and as held by the foregoing persons, all shares of common stock deliverable to such persons pursuant to equity awards granted to such persons. On any date on which the Ares Ownership Condition is satisfied, holders of our Class B common stock are entitled to a number of votes, in the aggregate, equal to (x) four times the aggregate number of votes attributable to the Class A common stock minus (y) the aggregate number of votes attributable to the Class C common stock. On any date on which the Ares Ownership Condition is not satisfied, holders of our Class B common stock are not entitled to vote on any matter submitted to a vote of our stockholders.
Ares Management GP LLC is the sole holder of shares of our Class B common stock. Ares Voting LLC, the sole holder of our Class C common stock, is generally entitled to a number of votes equal to the number of Ares Operating Group Units held of record by each limited partner of the Ares Operating Group Partnerships (as defined below) (other than us and our subsidiaries). If in the future other persons are admitted to the Ares Operating Group as limited partners and are issued shares of our Class C common stock, such other holders of our Class C common stock will be entitled, in the aggregate, to a number of votes equal to the number of Ares Operating Group Units held of record by such holder of Class C common stock. If the ratio at which Ares Operating Group Units are exchangeable for shares of our Class A common stock changes from a one-for-one basis, the number of votes to which the holders of the Class C common stock are entitled will be adjusted accordingly.
Except as provided in our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and under the DGCL and the rules of the NYSE, shares of our Series A Preferred Stock are generally non-voting.
Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that the number of authorized shares of any class of stock, including our Class A common stock, may be increased or decreased (but not below the number of shares of such class then outstanding) with the approval of a majority of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock entitled to vote thereon. However, given the disparity in the voting power of our classes of common stock, on any date on which the Ares Ownership Condition is satisfied, holders of our Class B common stock will control any such vote and are effectively able to approve an increase or decrease in the number of authorized shares of any other class of common stock without a separate vote of the holders of the applicable class of common stock. This could allow holders of our Class B common stock to increase and issue additional shares of Class A common stock and/or Class C common stock beyond what is currently authorized in our Certificate of Incorporation without the consent of the holders of the applicable class of common stock. Additional classes of common stock having special voting rights could also be issued.
No Preemptive or Similar Rights
Our Class A common stock, Class B common stock and Class C common stock are not entitled to preemptive rights and are not subject to conversion, redemption or sinking fund provisions. Our non-voting common stock is not entitled to preemptive rights and is not subject to redemption or sinking fund provisions. Our non-voting common stock is entitled to conversion, effective immediately upon any Widely Dispersed Offering, pursuant to which each share of non-voting common stock so transferred shall automatically be converted into one share of Class A common stock.
8

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Exchange
Three of our indirect subsidiaries, Ares Holdings, Ares Offshore Holdings L.P. and Ares Investments L.P. (collectively, the “Ares Operating Group Partnerships”) issued units representing limited partnership interests (a partnership unit in each of the Ares Operating Group Partnerships, collectively, an “Ares Operating Group Unit”) that are exchangeable for our Class A common stock pursuant to the Fifth Amended and Restated Exchange Agreement among us and the other parties thereto (the “Exchange Agreement”), on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary adjustments for splits, unit dividends and reclassifications and compliance with applicable lock-up, vesting and transfer restrictions. On April 1, 2021, we completed an internal reorganization (the “Reorganization”) that simplified the organizational structure and merged Ares Offshore Holdings L.P. and Ares Investments L.P. with Ares Holdings. As a result of the Reorganization, Ares Holdings became the sole entity in the Ares Operating Group. When Ares Operating Group Units are exchanged for shares of Class A common stock, the number of votes to which the shares of our Class C common stock are entitled shall automatically be reduced by the number of Ares Operating Group Units so exchanged. However, so long as the Ares Ownership Condition is satisfied, the issuance of Class A common stock would increase the number of votes to which holders of Class B common stock are entitled.
Limited Call Right
If at any time:
(i)
less than 10% of the then issued and outstanding shares of any class (other than Class B common stock, Class C common stock, non-voting common stock and preferred stock) are held by persons other than the Holdco Members or their respective affiliates; or
​
(ii)
we are subjected to registration under the provisions of the U.S. Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended,
​
we will have the right, which we may assign in whole or in part to any record holder of Class B common stock or any of its affiliates, to acquire all, but not less than all, of the remaining shares of the class held by unaffiliated persons.
As a result of our right to purchase outstanding shares of common stock, a stockholder may have their shares purchased at an undesirable time or price.
Preferred Stock
Our board of directors is authorized, subject to limitations prescribed by the DGCL, to issue preferred stock in one or more series, to establish from time to time the number of shares to be included in each series, and to fix the designation, powers (including voting powers), preferences and rights of the shares of each series and any of its qualifications, limitations or restrictions, in each case without further vote or action by our stockholders (except as may be required by the terms of any preferred stock then outstanding). Our board of directors may also increase (but not above the total number of shares of preferred stock then authorized and available for issuance and not committed for other issuance) or decrease (but not below the number of shares of that series then outstanding) the number of shares of any series of preferred stock, without any further vote or action by our stockholders. The powers, preferences and rights of each series of preferred stock, and the qualification, limitations or restrictions thereof, if any, may differ from those of any and all other series at any time outstanding. Our board of directors may authorize the issuance of preferred stock with voting or conversion rights that could adversely affect the proportion of voting power held by, or other relative rights of, the holders of our Class A common stock. The issuance of preferred stock, while providing flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes, could, among other things, have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in our control of our company and might adversely affect the market price of the Class A common stock or the proportion of voting power held by, or other relative rights of, the holders of the Class A common stock.
Conflicts of Interest
The DGCL permits corporations to adopt provisions renouncing any interest or expectancy in certain opportunities that are presented to the corporation or its officers, directors or stockholders. Our Certificate
9

TABLE OF CONTENTS
of Incorporation, to the maximum extent permitted from time to time by the DGCL, renounces any interest or expectancy that we have in any business ventures of (a) each member of our board of directors and our officers, (b) each record holder of Class B common stock, (c) Ares Management GP LLC (our “Former General Partner”), (d) any person or entity who is or was a “tax matters partner” ​(as defined in the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”) prior to amendment by P.L. 114-74) or “partnership representative” ​(as defined in Section 6223 of the Code after amendment by P.L. 114-74), member, manager, officer or director of any record holder of Class B common stock or our Former General Partner, (e) any member, manager, officer or director of any record holder of Class B common stock or our Former General Partner who is or was serving at the request of any record holder of Class B common stock or our Former General Partner as a director, officer, manager, employee, trustee, fiduciary, partner, tax matters partner, partnership representative, member, representative, agent or advisor of another person or entity, (f) any person or entity who controls any record holder of Class B common stock or our Former General Partner and (g) certain other specified persons (collectively, the “Indemnitees”). Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that each Indemnitee has the right to engage in businesses of every type and description, including business interests and activities in direct competition with our business and activities. Our Certificate of Incorporation also waives and renounces any interest or expectancy that we may have in, or right to be offered an opportunity to participate in, business opportunities that are from time to time presented to the Indemnitees. Notwithstanding the foregoing, pursuant to our Certificate of Incorporation, each record holder of Class B common stock has agreed that its sole business will be to act as a record holder of Class B common stock and as a general partner or managing member of any partnership or limited liability company that we may hold an interest in and that it will not engage in any business or activity or incur any debts or liabilities except (x) in connection therewith or (y) in connection with the acquisition, owning or disposing of equity securities of us or any of our subsidiaries.
Anti-Takeover Provisions
Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and the DGCL contain provisions, which are summarized in the following paragraphs, that are intended to enhance the likelihood of continuity and stability in the composition of our board of directors and to discourage certain types of transactions that may involve an actual or threatened acquisition of our company. These provisions are intended to avoid costly takeover battles, reduce our vulnerability to a hostile change in control or other unsolicited acquisition proposal, and enhance the ability of our board of directors to maximize stockholder value in connection with any unsolicited offer to acquire us. However, these provisions may have the effect of delaying, deterring or preventing a merger or acquisition of our company by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or other takeover attempt that a stockholder might consider in its best interest, including attempts that might result in a premium over the prevailing market price for the shares of Class A common stock held by stockholders.
Loss of voting rights. If at any time any person or group (other than a record holder of Class B common stock, Ares Owners, a Holdco Member or any of their respective affiliates, or a direct or subsequently approved transferee of the foregoing) beneficially owns 20% or more of any class of our stock then outstanding, that person or group will lose voting rights on all of its shares of stock and such shares of stock may not be voted on any matter as to which such shares may be entitled to vote and will not be considered to be outstanding when sending notices of a meeting of stockholders, calculating required votes, determining the presence of a quorum or for other similar purposes, in each case, as applicable and to the extent such shares of stock are entitled to any vote. These restrictions do not apply to our Class B common stock or Class C common stock.
Requirements for advance notification of stockholder proposals. Our Bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals brought forth at annual or special meetings of our stockholders. Generally, to be timely, a stockholder’s notice must be received at our principal executive offices not less than 90 days or more than 120 days prior to the first anniversary date of the immediately preceding annual meeting of stockholders. Our Bylaws also specify requirements as to the form and content of a stockholder’s notice. Our Bylaws allow the chairman of the meeting at a meeting of the stockholders to adopt rules and regulations for the conduct of meetings, which may have the effect of precluding the conduct of certain business at a meeting if the rules and regulations are not followed. These provisions may deter, delay or discourage a potential acquirer from attempting to influence or obtain control of our company.
10

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Special stockholder meetings. Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that special meetings of our stockholders may be called at any time only by or at the direction of our board of directors, a record holder of Class B common stock or stockholders representing 50% or more of the voting power of the outstanding stock of the class or classes of stock which are entitled to vote at such meeting. Class A common stock and Class C common stock are considered the same class of common stock for this purpose.
Stockholder action by written consent. Pursuant to Section 228 of the DGCL, any action required to be taken at any annual or special meeting of the stockholders may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote if a consent or consents in writing, setting forth the action so taken, is signed by the holders of outstanding stock having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all shares of our stock entitled to vote thereon were present and voted, unless the Certificate of Incorporation provides otherwise or it conflicts with the rules of the NYSE. Our Certificate of Incorporation permits stockholder action by written consent by stockholders other than the Class B Stockholder only if consented to by the board of directors in writing.
Amendments to our Certificate of Incorporation requiring Class B Stockholder approval. Except as otherwise expressly provided by applicable law or any certificate of designation for any series of our preferred stock, on any date on which the Ares Ownership Condition is satisfied, only the record holders of Class B common stock shall have the right to vote on certain amendments to our Certificate of Incorporation that are proposed by our board of directors.
Such amendments include:
(i)
any amendment that our board of directors has determined:
​
(a)
is necessary or appropriate in connection with (x) a pro rata distribution of shares of our stock or of options, rights, warrants or appreciation rights relating to shares of our stock or (y) a subdivision or combination of our stock,
​
(b)
based on the advice of counsel, is necessary or appropriate to prevent us or the Indemnitees from having a material risk of being in any manner subjected to registration under the provisions of the U.S. Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, the U.S. Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended, or “plan asset” regulations adopted under the U.S. Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, regardless of whether such are substantially similar to plan asset regulations currently applied or proposed by the United States Department of Labor, or
​
(c)
is necessary or appropriate to cure any ambiguity, omission, mistake, defect or inconsistency;
​
(ii)
any amendment that is expressly permitted by our Certificate of Incorporation to be voted on solely by the record holders of Class B common stock; or
​
(iii)
any amendment that reflects a merger or conveyance pursuant to certain provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation that do not require stockholder approval for such a merger or conveyance.
​
Super-majority requirements for certain amendments to our Certificate of Incorporation. Except for amendments to our Certificate of Incorporation that require the sole approval of the record holders of Class B common stock, any amendments to our Certificate of Incorporation require the vote or consent of stockholders holding at least 90% of the voting power of our Class A common stock and Class C common stock, voting together as a single class, unless we obtain an opinion of counsel confirming that such amendment would not affect the limited liability of any of our stockholders under the DGCL. Any amendment of this provision of our Certificate of Incorporation also requires the vote or consent of stockholders holding at least 90% of the voting power of our Class A common stock and Class C common stock, voting together as a single class.
Merger, sale or other disposition of assets. Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that we may, with the approval of the record holders of at least a majority in voting power of our Class A common stock and Class C common stock, and, on any date on which the Ares Ownership Condition is satisfied, with the approval of the record holders of our Class B common stock, sell, exchange or otherwise dispose of all
11

TABLE OF CONTENTS
or substantially all of our assets in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, or consummate any merger, consolidation or other similar combination, or approve the sale, exchange or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of our subsidiaries, except that no approval of our Class A common stock and Class C common stock shall be required in the case of certain limited transactions involving our reorganization into another limited liability entity where the governing instruments of the resulting entity provide our stockholders with substantially the same rights and obligations as are contained in our Certificate of Incorporation. We may in our sole discretion mortgage, pledge, hypothecate or grant a security interest in all or substantially all of our assets (including for the benefit of persons other than us or our subsidiaries) without the prior approval of the holders of our Class A common stock and Class C common stock. We may also sell all or substantially all of our assets under any forced sale of any or all of our assets pursuant to the foreclosure or other realization upon those encumbrances without the prior approval of the holders of our Class A common stock and Class C common stock.
Preferred stock. If holders of any preferred stock that we may issue have the right to require us to redeem all or a portion of their series of preferred stock upon the occurrence of a change of control event, third parties may be discouraged from pursuing certain transactions with us that may otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.
Choice of forum. The Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware (or, solely to the extent that the Court of Chancery lacks subject matter jurisdiction, any other court in the State of Delaware with subject matter jurisdiction) is the exclusive forum for resolving any claims, suits, actions or proceedings arising out of or relating in any way to our Certificate of Incorporation (including any claims, suits or actions to interpret, apply or enforce (i) the provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation or our Bylaws, (ii) our duties, obligations or liabilities to our stockholders, or of our stockholders to us, or among our stockholders, (iii) the rights or powers of, or restrictions on, us or any of our stockholders, (iv) any provision of the DGCL or (v) any other instrument, document, agreement or certificate contemplated by any provision of the DGCL relating to us (regardless of whether such claims, suits, actions or proceedings (x) sound in contract, tort, fraud or otherwise, (y) are based on common law, statutory, equitable, legal or other grounds or (z) are derivative or direct claims)).
Business Combinations
We have opted out of Section 203 of the DGCL, which provides that an “interested stockholder” ​(a person other than the corporation or any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary who, together with affiliates and associates, owns, or, if such person is an affiliate or associate of the corporation, within three years did own, 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of a corporation) may not engage in “business combinations” ​(which is broadly defined to include a number of transactions, such as mergers, consolidations, asset sales and other transactions in which an interested stockholder receives or could receive a financial benefit on other than a pro rata basis with other stockholders) with the corporation for a period of three years after the date on which the person became an interested stockholder without certain statutorily mandated approvals.
Indemnification of Directors and Officers
Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that in most circumstances we will indemnify the following persons, to the fullest extent permitted by law, from and against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, joint or several, expenses (including legal fees and expenses), judgments, fines, penalties, interest, settlements or other amounts arising from any and all threatened, pending or completed claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, and whether formal or informal, and including appeals, in which any Indemnitee may be involved, or is threatened to be involved, as a party or otherwise, by reason of its status as an Indemnitee, whether arising from acts or omissions to act occurring on, before or after the date of its Certificate of Incorporation, on an after tax basis: (a) each member of our board of directors and each of our officers, (b) each record holder of Class B common stock, (c) our Former General Partner, (d) any person or entity who is or was a tax matters partner or partnership representative, member, manager, officer or director of any record holder of Class B common stock or our Former General Partner, (e) any member, manager, officer or director of any record holder of Class B common stock or our Former General Partner who is or was serving at the request of any record holder of Class B common
12

TABLE OF CONTENTS
stock or our Former General Partner as a director, officer, manager, employee, trustee, fiduciary, partner, tax matters partner, partnership representative, member, representative, agent or advisor of another person or entity; provided that such a person or entity will not be indemnified solely for providing, on a fee-for-services basis or similar arm’s-length compensatory basis, agency, advisory, consulting, trustee, fiduciary or custodial services, (f) any person or entity who controls any record holder of Class B common stock or the Former General Partner and (g) any person a record holder of Class B common stock, in its sole discretion, designates as an Indemnitee.
We agree to provide this indemnification unless there has been a final and non-appealable judgment entered by a court of competent jurisdiction determining that these persons acted in bad faith or with criminal intent. Any indemnification under these provisions will only be out of our assets. We are not personally liable for, and do not have any obligation to contribute or loan funds or assets to the board of directors to enable it to effectuate, indemnification. We may purchase insurance against liabilities asserted against and expenses incurred by persons for our activities, regardless of whether we would have the power to indemnify the person against liabilities under our Certificate of Incorporation.
Transfer Agent and Registrar
The transfer agent and registrar for our Class A common stock, non-voting common stock, Class B common stock and Class C common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC. The transfer agent and registrar’s address is 6201 15th Avenue, Brooklyn, New York 11210, and its telephone number is (877) 681-8121.
Listing
Our Class A common stock is listed on the NYSE under the ticker symbol “ARES”.
13

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES AND GUARANTEES
The following description of debt securities describes general terms and provisions of a series of debt securities and, if applicable, the guarantees of the debt securities of that series that may be offered pursuant to this prospectus and an applicable prospectus supplement. The debt securities may be issued from time to time in one or more series. The particular terms of each series that is offered by a prospectus supplement, including the issuer of the debt securities, will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, which we will file with the SEC. If any particular terms of the debt securities or, if applicable, any guarantees of the debt securities of that series or the applicable indenture described in a prospectus supplement differ from any of the terms described in this prospectus, the terms described in the applicable prospectus supplement will supersede the terms described in this prospectus.
Any series of debt securities issued by us will be issued under one or more indentures, each to be entered into by us, one or more subsidiary guarantors, a trustee, registrar, paying agent and transfer agent and/or a collateral agent, as applicable. Any series of debt securities issued by our subsidiaries will be issued under one or more indentures, each to be entered into by such issuer, us, one or more subsidiary guarantors, a trustee, registrar, paying agent and transfer agent and/or a collateral agent, as applicable. The trustee, registrar, paying agent, transfer agent, collateral agent, calculation agent and/or foreign currency agent (collectively, the “agents”), as applicable, shall be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. The following summary of selected provisions of the indentures, the debt securities and the guarantees does not purport to be complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by reference to, all of the provisions in the indenture, including definitions therein of certain terms and the provisions made part thereof by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the “Trust Indenture Act”). This summary may not contain all of the information that you may find useful. You should review the form of applicable indenture, the form of any applicable supplemental indenture and the form of certificate evidencing the applicable debt securities, which forms have been or will be filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part or as exhibits to documents which have been or will be incorporated by reference in this prospectus.
As used in this section, “we,” “us” and “our” means Ares Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors, but not any of its subsidiaries. As used in this prospectus, “debt securities” means the debentures, notes, guarantees, bonds and other evidence of indebtedness offered pursuant to this prospectus and an applicable prospectus supplement and authenticated by the relevant trustee and delivered under the indenture. The term “issuer” means us and/or one or more of our subsidiaries, depending on which registrant is offering the debt securities, and the term “issuers” is a collective reference to the registrants offering debt securities using this prospectus.
General
The issuer may offer the debt securities from time to time in as many distinct series as the issuer may determine. All debt securities will be our senior unsecured obligations. The indenture does not limit the amount of debt securities that the issuer may issue under that indenture. The issuer may, without the consent of the holders of the debt securities of any series, issue additional debt securities ranking equally with, and otherwise similar in all respects to, the debt securities of the series (except for the public offering price, the issue date, the issue price, the date from which interest will accrue and, if applicable, the date on which interest will first be paid) so that those additional debt securities will be consolidated and form a single series with the debt securities of the series previously offered and sold.
The debt securities of any series of the applicable issuer may have the benefit of guarantees (each, a “guarantee”) by one or more of our subsidiaries, specified as a “guarantor” ​(each, a “subsidiary guarantor”) in the prospectus supplement for the series of such debt securities. In the case of debt securities issued by a subsidiary, the debt securities will also be guaranteed by us (collectively with the subsidiary guarantors, the “guarantors”). Unless otherwise expressly stated or the context otherwise requires, as used in this section, the term “guaranteed debt securities” means debt securities that, as described in the prospectus supplement relating thereto, are guaranteed by one or more guarantors pursuant to the applicable supplemental indenture. Financial information concerning our guarantor subsidiaries and non-guarantor subsidiaries, if any, is or will be included, as applicable, in our periodic reports filed pursuant to the Exchange Act, to the extent required by the rules and regulations of the SEC.
14

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The debt securities of each series will be issued in fully registered form without interest coupons. We currently anticipate that the debt securities of each series offered and sold pursuant to this prospectus will be issued as global debt securities as described under “— Book-Entry; Delivery and Form; Global Securities” and will trade in book-entry form only.
Debt securities denominated in U.S. dollars will be issued in denominations of $2,000 and any integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof, unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement. If the debt securities of a series are denominated in a foreign or composite currency, the applicable prospectus supplement will specify the denomination or denominations in which those debt securities will be issued.
Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the issuer will repay the debt securities of each series at 100% of their principal amount, together with accrued and unpaid interest thereon at maturity, except if those debt securities have been previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled.
Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the debt securities of each series will not be listed on any securities exchange. The applicable prospectus supplement will include a discussion of material U.S. federal income tax considerations applicable to the debt securities.
Provisions of Indenture
The indenture provides that debt securities may be issued under it from time to time in one or more series. For each series of debt securities, this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement will describe the following terms and conditions of that series of debt securities:
•
the title of the series;
​
•
the maximum aggregate principal amount, if any, established for debt securities of the series;
​
•
the person to whom any interest on a debt security of the series will be payable, if other than the person in whose name that debt security (or one or more predecessor debt securities) is registered at the close of business on the regular record date for such interest;
​
•
the date or dates on which the principal of any debt securities of the series will be payable or the method used to determine or extend those dates;
​
•
the rate or rates at which any debt securities of the series will bear interest, if any, the date or dates from which any such interest will accrue, the interest payment dates on which any such interest will be payable and the regular record date for any such interest payable on any interest payment date;
​
•
the place or places where the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on any debt securities of the series will be payable and the manner in which any payment may be made;
​
•
the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which any debt securities of the series may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at our option and, if other than by a board resolution, the manner in which any election by us to redeem the debt securities will be evidenced;
​
•
our obligation or right, if any, to redeem or purchase any debt securities of the series pursuant to any sinking fund or at the option of the holder thereof and the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which any debt securities of the series will be redeemed or purchased, in whole or in part, pursuant to such obligation;
​
•
if other than denominations of $2,000 and any integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof, the denominations in which any debt securities of the series will be issuable;
​
•
if the amount of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on any debt securities of the series may be determined with reference to a financial or economic measure or index or pursuant to a formula, the manner in which such amounts will be determined;
​
•
if other than U.S. dollars, the currency, currencies or currency units in which the principal of or premium, if any, or interest on any debt securities of the series will be payable and the manner of determining the equivalent thereof in U.S. dollars for any purpose;
​
15

TABLE OF CONTENTS
•
if the principal of or premium, if any, or interest on any debt securities of the series is to be payable, at our election or the election of the holder thereof, in one or more currencies or currency units other than that or those in which such debt securities are stated to be payable, the currency, currencies or currency units in which the principal of or premium, if any, or interest on such debt securities as to which such election is made will be payable, the periods within which and the terms and conditions upon which such election is to be made and the amount so payable (or the manner in which such amount will be determined);
​
•
if other than the entire principal amount thereof, the portion of the principal amount of any debt securities of the series which will be payable upon declaration of acceleration of the maturity thereof pursuant to the indenture;
​
•
if the principal amount payable at the stated maturity of any debt securities of the series will not be determinable as of any one or more dates prior to the stated maturity, the amount which will be deemed to be the principal amount of such debt securities as of any such date for any purpose thereunder or hereunder, including the principal amount thereof which will be due and payable upon any maturity other than the stated maturity or which will be deemed to be outstanding as of any date prior to the stated maturity (or, in any such case, the manner in which such amount deemed to be the principal amount will be determined);
​
•
if other than by a board resolution, the manner in which any election by us to defease any debt securities of the series pursuant to the indenture will be evidenced; whether any debt securities of the series other than debt securities denominated in U.S. dollars and bearing interest at a fixed rate are to be subject to the defeasance provisions of the indenture; or, in the case of debt securities denominated in U.S. dollars and bearing interest at a fixed rate, if applicable, that the debt securities of the series, in whole or any specified part, will not be defeasible pursuant to the indenture;
​
•
if applicable, that any debt securities of the series will be issuable in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities and, in such case, the respective depositaries for such global securities and the form of any legend or legends which will be borne by any such global securities, and any circumstances in which any such global security may be exchanged in whole or in part for debt securities registered, and any transfer of such global security in whole or in part may be registered, in the name or names of persons other than the depositary for such global security or a nominee thereof and any other provisions governing exchanges or transfers of such global security;
​
•
any addition to, deletion from or change in the events of default applicable to any debt securities of the series and any change in the right of the trustee or the requisite holders of such debt securities to declare the principal amount thereof due and payable;
​
•
any addition to, deletion from or change in the covenants applicable to debt securities of the series;
​
•
if the debt securities of the series are to be convertible into or exchangeable for cash and/or any securities or other property of any person (including us), the terms and conditions upon which such debt securities will be so convertible or exchangeable;
​
•
whether the debt securities of the series will be guaranteed by any persons and, if so, the identity of such persons, the terms and conditions upon which such debt securities will be guaranteed and, if applicable, the terms and conditions upon which such guarantees may be subordinated to other indebtedness of the respective guarantors;
​
•
whether the debt securities of the series will be secured by any collateral and, if so, the terms and conditions upon which such debt securities will be secured and, if applicable, upon which such liens may be subordinated to other liens securing other indebtedness of us or of any guarantor;
​
•
whether the debt securities of the series will be subordinated to other indebtedness of the issuer and, if so, the terms and conditions upon which such debt securities will be subordinated;
​
•
if a trustee other than the trustee named in the indenture is to act as trustee for the securities of a series, the name and corporate trust office of such trustee; and
​
•
any other terms of the debt securities of the series and any guarantees of the debt securities (which terms will not be inconsistent with the provisions of the indenture, except as permitted thereunder).
​
16

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Interest
In the applicable prospectus supplement, we will designate the debt securities of a series as being either debt securities bearing interest at a fixed rate of interest or debt securities bearing interest at a floating rate of interest.
Each debt security will begin to accrue interest from the date on which it is originally issued. Interest on each such debt security will be payable in arrears on the interest payment dates set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement and as otherwise described below and at maturity or, if earlier, the redemption date described below. Interest will be payable to the holder of record of the debt securities at the close of business on the record date for each interest payment date, which record dates will be specified in such prospectus supplement.
As used in the indenture, the term “business day” means, with respect to debt securities of a series, any day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, that is not a day on which banking institutions or trust companies are authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to close in the place where the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the debt securities are payable.
Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement:
•
For fixed rate debt securities, if the maturity date, the redemption date or an interest payment date is not a business day, we will pay principal, premium, if any, the redemption price, if any, and interest on the next succeeding business day, and no interest will accrue from and after the relevant maturity date, redemption date or interest payment date to the date of that payment. Interest on the fixed rate debt securities will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.
​
•
For floating rate debt securities, if any interest payment date for the debt securities of a series bearing interest at a floating rate (other than the maturity date or the redemption date, if any) would otherwise be a day that is not a business day, then the interest payment date will be postponed to the following date which is a business day, unless that business day falls in the next succeeding calendar month, in which case the interest payment date will be the immediately preceding business day; if the maturity date or the redemption date, if any, is not a business day, we will pay principal, premium, if any, the redemption price, if any, and interest on the next succeeding business day, and no interest will accrue from and after the maturity date or the redemption date, if any, to the date of that payment. Interest on the floating rate debt securities will be computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed during the relevant interest period and a 360-day year.
​
Optional Redemption
If specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, we may elect to redeem all or part of the outstanding debt securities of a series from time to time before the maturity date of the debt securities of that series. Upon such election, we will notify the trustee of the redemption date and the principal amount of debt securities of the series to be redeemed. If less than all the debt securities of the series are to be redeemed, the particular debt securities of that series to be redeemed will be selected by the trustee by such method as the trustee deems fair and appropriate, including by lot or pro rata. The applicable prospectus supplement will specify the redemption price for the debt securities to be redeemed (or the method of calculating such price), in each case in accordance with the terms and conditions of those debt securities.
Notice of redemption will be given to each holder of the debt securities to be redeemed not less than 15 nor more than 60 days prior to the date set for such redemption. This notice will include the following information: the redemption date; the redemption price (or the method of calculating such price); if less than all of the outstanding debt securities of consisting of more than one series are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption, the respective principal amounts) of the particular debt securities to be redeemed and, if less than all of the outstanding debt securities of any series consisting of a single security are to be redeemed, the principal amount of the debt security to be redeemed; that on the date of redemption, the redemption price will become due and payable upon each debt security to be redeemed and, if applicable, that interest thereon will cease to accrue on and after the redemption date; the place or places where such debt securities are to be surrendered for payment of the redemption price; for any debt securities that by their terms may be converted, the terms of conversion, the date on which the right
17

TABLE OF CONTENTS
to convert will terminate and the place or places where such debt securities may be surrendered for conversion; that the redemption is for a sinking fund, if such is the case; and the CUSIP, ISN or any similar number of the debt securities to be redeemed.
By no later than 11:00 a.m. (New York City time) on the business day prior to any redemption date, we will deposit or cause to be deposited with the trustee or with a paying agent (or, if we are acting as paying agent with respect to the debt securities being redeemed, we will segregate and hold in trust as provided in the indenture) an amount of money sufficient to pay the aggregate redemption price of, and (except if the redemption date shall be an interest payment date or the debt securities of such series provide otherwise) accrued interest on, all of the debt securities or the part thereof to be redeemed on that date. On the redemption date, the redemption price will become due and payable upon all of the debt securities to be redeemed, and interest, if any, on the debt securities to be redeemed will cease to accrue from and after that date. Upon surrender of any such debt securities for redemption, we will pay those debt securities surrendered at the redemption price together, if applicable, with accrued interest to the redemption date.
Any debt securities to be redeemed only in part must be surrendered at the place or places where the debt securities are payable and established by us for such purpose, and we will execute, and the trustee will authenticate and deliver to a holder without service charge, new debt securities of the same series and of like tenor, of any authorized denominations as requested by that holder, in a principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the debt securities that holder surrenders.
Payment and Transfer or Exchange
Principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the debt securities of each series will be payable, and the debt securities may be exchanged or transferred, at the office or agency maintained by us for such purpose. Payment of principal of and premium, if any, and interest on a global security registered in the name of or held by The Depository Trust Company (“DTC”) or its nominee will be made in immediately available funds to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered holder of such global security. If any of the debt securities is no longer represented by a global security, payment of interest on certificated debt securities in definitive form may, at our option, be made by check mailed directly to holders at their registered addresses. See “— Book-Entry; Delivery and Form; Global Securities.”
A holder may transfer or exchange any certificated debt securities in definitive form at the same location given in the preceding paragraph. No service charge will be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of debt securities, but we or the trustee may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith.
If the debt securities of any series (or of any series and specified tenor) are to be redeemed in part, we are not required to (i) issue, register the transfer of or exchange any debt security selected for redemption (or of such series and specific tenor, as the case may be) for a period of 15 days before mailing of a notice of redemption of the debt security to be redeemed or (ii) register the transfer of or exchange any debt security selected for redemption in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of any debt securities being redeemed in part. The registered holder of a debt security will be treated as the owner of it for all purposes.
Subject to any applicable abandoned property law, all amounts of principal of and premium, if any, or interest on the debt securities paid by us that remain unclaimed two years after such payment was due and payable will be repaid to us, and the holders of such debt securities will thereafter look solely to us for payment.
Covenants
The indenture sets forth limited covenants, including the covenant described below, that will apply to each series of debt securities issued under the indenture, unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement. However, these covenants do not, among other things:
•
limit the amount of indebtedness or lease obligations that may be incurred by the issuer and the guarantors;
​
•
limit the ability of the issuer or guarantors to issue, assume or guarantee debt secured by liens; or
​
18

TABLE OF CONTENTS
•
the issuer or guarantor us from paying dividends or making distributions on our capital stock or purchasing or redeeming our capital stock.
​
Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets
The indenture provides that the issuer may not be a party to a Substantially All Merger (as defined below) or participate in a Substantially All Sale (as defined below), unless:
•
the issuer is the surviving person, or the person formed by or surviving such Substantially All Merger or to which such Substantially All Sale has been made (the “Successor Person”) is organized under the laws of the Permitted Jurisdictions (as defined below) and has assumed by supplemental indenture all of our obligations under the indenture;
​
•
immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no default or event of default under the indenture has occurred and is continuing; and
​
•
the issuer delivers to the trustee an officers’ certificate or an opinion of counsel, each stating that such transaction and any supplemental indenture relating thereto comply with the indenture and that all conditions precedent provided for in the indenture relating to such transaction have been complied with.
​
Upon the consummation of such transaction, the Successor Person will be substituted for us in the indenture, with the same effect as if it had been an original party to the indenture. As a result, the Successor Person may exercise our rights and powers under the indenture, and the issuer will be released from all of our liabilities and obligations under the indenture and under the debt securities.
Any substitution of the Successor Person for us might be deemed for federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of the debt securities for “new” debt securities, resulting in recognition of gain or loss for such purposes and possibly certain other adverse tax consequences to beneficial owners of the debt securities. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of any such substitution.
For purposes of this covenant:
•
a “person” means an individual, a corporation, a partnership, a limited liability company, an association, a trust or any other entity including government or political subdivision or an agency or instrumentality thereof;
​
•
a “Substantially All Merger” means our merger or consolidation with or into another person that would, in one or a series of related transactions, result in the transfer or other disposition, directly or indirectly, of all or substantially all of our combined assets taken as a whole to any other person; and
​
•
a “Substantially All Sale” means a sale, assignment, transfer, lease or conveyance to any other person, in one or a series of related transactions, directly or indirectly, of all or substantially all of our combined assets taken as a whole to any other person.
​
•
“Permitted Jurisdictions” means the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof.
​
Guarantees
The debt securities of any series of each issuer may be guaranteed by one or more of our subsidiaries and, in the case of debt securities issued by one of our subsidiaries, such debt securities may also be guaranteed by us. The guarantors of any series of guaranteed debt securities of each issuer may differ from the guarantors of any other series of guaranteed debt securities of such issuer or any other issuer. In the event the issuer issues a series of guaranteed debt securities, the specific guarantors of the debt securities of that series will be identified in the applicable prospectus supplement and a description of some of the terms of guarantees of those debt securities will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. Unless otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement relating to a series of guaranteed debt securities, each guarantor of the debt securities of such series will unconditionally guarantee the due and punctual payment of the principal of, and premium, if any, and interest, if any, on and any other amounts payable with respect to, each debt security of such series and the due and punctual performance of all of the applicable
19

TABLE OF CONTENTS
issuer’s other obligations under the applicable indenture with respect to the debt securities of such series, all in accordance with the terms of such debt securities and the applicable indenture.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement relating to a series of guaranteed debt securities, the applicable indenture will contain provisions to the effect that the obligations of each guarantor under its guarantees and such indenture shall be limited to the maximum amount as will, after giving effect to all other contingent and fixed liabilities of such guarantor, result in the obligations of such guarantor under such guarantees and such indenture not constituting a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer under applicable law. However, there can be no assurance that, notwithstanding such limitation, a court would not determine that a guarantee constituted a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer under applicable law. If that were to occur, the court could void the applicable guarantor’s obligations under that guarantee, subordinate that guarantee to other debt and other liabilities of that guarantor or take other action detrimental to holders of the debt securities of the applicable series, including directing the holders to return any payments received from the applicable guarantor.
The applicable prospectus supplement relating to any series of guaranteed debt securities will specify other terms of the applicable guarantees.
Unless otherwise expressly stated in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to a series of guaranteed debt securities, each guarantee will be the unsubordinated and unsecured obligation of the applicable guarantor and will rank on a parity in right of payment with all other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and guarantees of such guarantor.
No Gross Up
The issuer and the trustee will be entitled to deduct the amount required pursuant to an agreement described in Section 1471(b) of the Code or otherwise imposed pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (such Sections commonly referred to as “FATCA”), and neither the issuer nor the trustee shall have any obligation to gross-up any payment to pay any additional amount as a result of such deduction. In addition, unless otherwise provided in an applicable supplemental indenture, the issuer shall not be obligated to pay any additional amounts with respect to our debt securities as a result of any withholding or deduction for, or on account of, any other present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges.
Events of Default
Each of the following events are defined in the indenture as an “event of default” ​(whatever the reason for such event of default and whether or not it will be voluntary or involuntary or be effected by operation of law or pursuant to any judgment, decree or order of any court or any order, rule or regulation of any administrative or governmental body) with respect to the debt securities of any series:
(1)
default in the payment of any installment of interest on any debt securities of that series, and such default continues for a period of 30 days after the payment becomes due and payable;
​
(2)
default in the payment of principal of or premium, if any, on any debt securities of that series when it becomes due and payable, regardless of whether the payment became due and payable at its stated maturity, upon redemption, upon declaration of acceleration or otherwise;
​
(3)
default in the deposit of any sinking fund payment, when and as due by the terms of any debt securities of that series;
​
(4)
default in the performance, or breach, of any covenant or agreement of ours in the indenture with respect to the debt securities of that series (other than as referred to in clause (1), (2) or (3) above), which continues and is not cured for a period of 90 days after written notice to us by the trustee or to us and the trustee by the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series;
​
(5)
the issuer pursuant to or within the meaning of the Bankruptcy Law (as defined below):
​
•
commence a voluntary case or proceeding;
​
20

TABLE OF CONTENTS
•
consent to the entry of an order for relief against us in an involuntary case or proceeding;
​
•
consent to the appointment of a Custodian (as defined below) of us or for all or substantially all of our property;
​
•
make a general assignment for the benefit of our creditors;
​
•
file a petition in bankruptcy or answer or consent seeking reorganization or relief; consent to the filing of such petition or the appointment of or taking possession by a Custodian; or
​
•
take any comparable action under any foreign laws relating to insolvency;
​
(6)
a court of competent jurisdiction enters an order or decree under any Bankruptcy Law that:
​
•
is for relief against us in an involuntary case, or adjudicates us insolvent or bankrupt;
​
•
appoints a Custodian of us or for all or substantially all of our property;
​
•
orders the winding-up or liquidation of us (or any similar relief is granted under any foreign laws); or
​
•
and the order or decree remains unstayed and in effect for 90 days;
​
(7)
any guarantee of the debt securities of that series ceases to be in full force and effect (except as contemplated by the terms of the indenture) or is declared null and void in a judicial proceeding or the guarantor denies or disaffirms its obligations under the indenture or its guarantee, in each case unless the guarantee has been released pursuant to the terms of the ondenture; and
​
(8)
any other event of default provided with respect to debt securities of that series occurs.
​
“Bankruptcy Law” means Title 11, United States Code or any similar federal or state or foreign law for the relief of debtors.
“Custodian” means any custodian, receiver, trustee, assignee, liquidator or other similar official under any Bankruptcy Law.
If an event of default with respect to debt securities of any series (other than an event of default specified in clause (5) or (6) above with respect to us) occurs and is continuing, the trustee by notice to us, or the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series, by notice to us and the trustee, may declare the principal and accrued and unpaid interest on all the debt securities of that series to be due and payable. Upon such a declaration, such principal and accrued and unpaid interest will be due and payable immediately. If an event of default specified in clause (5) or (6) above with respect to us occurs and is continuing, the principal and accrued and unpaid interest on the debt securities of that series will become and be immediately due and payable without any declaration or other act on the part of the trustee or any holders.
The holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series may rescind a declaration of acceleration and its consequences, if the issuer has deposited certain sums with the trustee and all events of default with respect to the debt securities of that series, other than the nonpayment of the principal which have become due solely by such acceleration, have been cured or waived, as provided in the indenture.
An event of default for a particular series of debt securities does not necessarily constitute an event of default for any other series of debt securities issued under the indenture.
The issuer is required to furnish the trustee annually a statement by certain of our officers to the effect that, to the best of their knowledge, the issuer is not in default in the performance and observance of any of the terms, provisions and conditions under the indenture or, if there has been a default, specifying each such default and the nature and status thereof which such officers may have knowledge.
No holder of any debt securities of any series will have any right to institute any judicial or other proceeding with respect to the indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver, assignee, trustee, liquidator or sequestrator (or similar official), or for any other remedy unless:
21

TABLE OF CONTENTS
(1)
an event of default has occurred and is continuing and such holder has given the trustee prior written notice of such continuing event of default, specifying an event of default with respect to the debt securities of that series;
​
(2)
the holders of not less than 25% of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series have requested the trustee to institute proceedings in respect of such event of default;
​
(3)
the trustee has been offered indemnity reasonably satisfactory to it against its costs, expenses and liabilities in complying with such request;
​
(4)
the trustee has failed to institute proceedings 60 days after the receipt of such notice, request and offer of indemnity; and
​
(5)
no direction inconsistent with such written request has been given for 60 days by the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series.
​
The holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debt securities of a series will have the right, subject to certain limitations, to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee, with respect to the debt securities of that series, and to waive certain defaults. The indenture provides that if an event of default occurs and is continuing, the trustee will exercise such of its rights and powers under the indenture, and use the same degree of care and skill in their exercise, as a prudent person would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of such person’s own affairs. Subject to such provisions, the trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the indenture at the request of any of the holders of the debt securities of a series unless they will have offered to the trustee security or indemnity satisfactory to the trustee against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred by it in compliance with such request or direction.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, the holder of any debt security will have an absolute and unconditional right to receive payment of the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on that debt security on or after the due dates expressed in that debt security and to institute suit for the enforcement of payment.
Modification and Waivers
Modification and amendments of the indenture and the debt securities of any series may be made by us and the trustee with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series affected thereby; provided, however, that no such modification or amendment may, without the consent of the holder of each outstanding debt security of that series affected thereby:
•
change the stated maturity of the principal of, or installment of interest on, any debt security;
​
•
reduce the principal amount of any debt security or reduce the amount of the principal of any debt security which would be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the maturity thereof or reduce the rate of or extend the time of payment of interest on any debt security;
​
•
reduce any premium payable on the redemption of any debt security or change the date on which any debt security may or must be redeemed;
​
•
change the coin or currency in which the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on any debt security is payable;
​
•
impair the right of any holder to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or after the stated maturity of any debt security (or, in the case of redemption or repayment, on or after the redemption date or repayment date, as applicable);
​
•
reduce the percentage in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities, the consent of whose holders is required for any such amendment or waiver (of compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or certain defaults under the indenture and their consequences) provided for in the indenture; modify any provisions in the indenture regarding the modifications and amendments requiring the
​
22

TABLE OF CONTENTS
consent of the holders of each affected debt security, except to increase any percentage vote required or to provide that certain other provisions of the indenture cannot be modified or waived without the consent of the holder of each debt security affected thereby;
•
make any change that adversely affects the right to convert or exchange any debt security or decreases the conversion or exchange rate or increases the conversion price of any convertible or exchangeable debt security, unless such decrease or increase is permitted by the terms of the debt securities;
​
•
subordinate the debt security of any series to any of our other obligations;
​
•
if any debt security is guaranteed, release any guarantor of a debt security from any of its obligations under its guarantee thereof, except in accordance with the terms of the Indenture; or
​
•
modify any of the above provisions.
​
The issuer and the trustee may, without the consent of any holders, modify or amend the terms of the indenture and the debt securities of any series with respect to the following:
•
to add to our covenants for the benefit of holders of the debt securities of all or any series or to surrender any right or power conferred upon us or to surrender any right or power conferred upon us;
​
•
to evidence the succession of another person to, and the assumption by the Successor Person of our covenants, agreements and obligations under, the indenture pursuant to the covenant described under “— Covenants-Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets”;
​
•
to add any additional events of default for the benefit of holders of the debt securities of all or any series;
​
•
to add one or more guarantees for the benefit of holders of the debt securities;
​
•
to secure the debt securities;
​
•
to add or appoint a successor or separate trustee or other agent;
​
•
to provide for the issuance of additional debt securities of any series;
​
•
to establish the form or terms of debt securities of any series as permitted by the indenture;
​
•
to comply with the rules of any applicable securities depository;
​
•
to provide for uncertificated debt securities in addition to or in place of certificated debt securities;
​
•
to add to, change or eliminate any of the provisions of the indenture in respect of one or more series of debt securities; provided that any such addition, change or elimination (a) shall neither (1) apply to any debt security of any series created prior to the execution of the applicable supplemental indenture and entitled to the benefit of such provision nor (2) modify the rights of the holder of any such debt security with respect to such provision or (b) shall become effective only when there is no debt security described in clause (1) outstanding;
​
•
to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision of the indenture;
​
•
to change any other provision contained in the debt securities of any series or under the indenture; provided that the change does not adversely affect the interests of the holders of debt securities of any series in any material respect; or
​
•
to conform any provision of the indenture or the debt securities of any series to the description of such debt securities contained in the prospectus, prospectus supplement, offering memorandum or similar document with respect to the offering of the debt securities of such series.
​
The holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series may, on behalf of the holders of all debt securities of that series, waive compliance by us with certain restrictive provisions of the indenture. The holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of a series may, on behalf of the holders of all debt securities of that series, waive any past default and its consequences under the indenture with respect to the debt securities of that series, except a default (1) in the payment of principal or premium, if any, or interest on debt
23

TABLE OF CONTENTS
securities of that series or (2) in respect of a covenant or provision of the indenture that cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each debt security of that series. Upon any such waiver, such default will cease to exist, and any event of default arising therefrom will be deemed to have been cured, for every purpose of the indenture; however, no such waiver will extend to any subsequent or other default or impair any rights consequent thereon.
Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance
The issuer may discharge or defease its obligations under the indenture as set forth below, unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement.
The issuer may discharge certain obligations to holders of the debt securities of a series and any guarantee of such debt securities that have not already been delivered to the trustee for cancellation and which have either become due and payable or will become due and payable within one year (or scheduled for redemption within one year) by (i) depositing with the trustee, in trust, money in an amount sufficient to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on such debt securities not previously delivered to the trustee for cancellation, for principal and premium, if any, and interest to the date of such deposit (in the case of debt securities which have become due and payable) or to the stated maturity or redemption date, as the case may be, (ii) paying all other sums payable under the indenture and (iii) delivering to the trustee an officers’ certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent in the indenture relating to the discharge as to that series have been complied with.
The indenture provides that the issuer may elect either (i) to defease and be discharged from any and all obligations with respect to the debt securities of a series and any guarantee of such debt securities (except for, among other things, obligations to register the transfer or exchange of the debt securities, to replace temporary or mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen debt securities, to maintain an office or agency with respect to the debt securities and to hold moneys for payment in trust) (“legal defeasance”) or (ii) to be released from our obligations to comply with the restrictive covenants under the indenture, and any omission to comply with such obligations will not constitute a default or an event of default with respect to the debt securities of a series and clauses (4) and (7) under “— Events of Default” will no longer be applied (“covenant defeasance”). Legal defeasance or covenant defeasance, as the case may be, will be conditioned upon, among other things, the irrevocable deposit by us with the trustee, in trust, of (x) money in an amount, (y) U.S. government obligations which through the scheduled payment of principal and interest in accordance with their terms will provide money in an amount, or (z) a combination thereof, in each case sufficient to pay and discharge the principal or premium, if any, and interest on the debt securities.
In the case of legal defeasance, we must have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel confirming that (i) we have received from, or there has been published by, the Internal Revenue Service, a ruling or (ii) since the date of the indenture, there has been a change in the applicable Federal income tax law, in either case, to the effect that the holders of the debt securities of that series will not recognize gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of the deposit and such legal defeasance and will be subject to the same federal income tax as would be the case if the deposit and legal defeasance did not occur. In the case of covenant defeasance, we must have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel stating that, under then applicable federal income tax law, the holders of the debt securities of that series will not recognize gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of the deposit and covenant defeasance to be effected and will be subject to the same federal income tax as would be the case if the deposit and covenant defeasance did not occur. In addition, in the case of either legal defeasance or covenant defeasance, we shall have delivered to the trustee (i) an officers’ certificate to the effect that the neither such debt securities nor any other debt securities of the same series will be delisted as a result of such deposit and (ii) an officers’ certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent with respect to such legal defeasance or covenant defeasance have been complied with.
Upon the effectiveness of a legal defeasance or covenant defeasance with respect to any series of guaranteed debt securities, each guarantor of the debt securities of such series shall be automatically and unconditionally released and discharged from all of its obligations under its guarantee of the debt securities of such series and all of its other obligations under the applicable indenture in respect of the debt securities of that series, without any action by us, any guarantor or the trustee, and without the consent of the holders of any debt securities.
24

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The issuer may exercise its legal defeasance option notwithstanding our prior exercise of our covenant defeasance option.
Book-Entry; Delivery and Form; Global Securities
Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the debt securities of each series will be issued in the form of one or more global debt securities, in definitive, fully registered form without interest coupons, each of which we refer to as a “global security.” Each such global security will be deposited with the trustee as custodian for DTC and registered in the name of a nominee of DTC in New York, New York for the accounts of participants in DTC.
Investors may hold their interests in a global security directly through DTC if they are DTC participants, or indirectly through organizations that are DTC participants. The indenture provides that the global securities may be exchanged in whole or in part for debt securities registered, and no transfer of a global security in whole or in part may be registered, in the name of any person other than DTC or its nominee unless:
(1)
DTC notifies us that it is unwilling or unable or no longer permitted under applicable law to continue as depository for such global security and a successor depository is not appointed within 90 days;
​
(2)
an event of default with respect to such global security has occurred and be continuing;
​
(3)
the issuer delivers to the trustee an order to such effect; or
​
(4)
there shall exist such circumstances, if any, in addition to or in lieu of the foregoing as have been specified for this purpose in the indenture.
​
The information in this section of this prospectus concerning DTC and DTC’s book-entry system has been obtained from sources that we believe to be reliable, but we do not take responsibility for this information.
Governing Law
The indenture and the debt securities (and any guarantees thereof) will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.
Regarding the Trustee
The trustee under the indenture will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement.
The trustee under the indenture will be permitted to engage in transactions, including commercial banking and other transactions, with us and our subsidiaries from time to time; provided that if the trustee acquires any conflicting interest it must eliminate such conflict upon the occurrence of an event of default, or else resign.
25

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES
We may issue fractional interests in shares of Class A common stock or preferred stock, rather than shares of Class A common stock or preferred stock, with those rights and subject to the terms and conditions that we may specify in a prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus. If we do so, we will provide for a depositary (either a bank or trust company depositary that has its principal office in the United States) to issue receipts for depositary shares, each of which will represent a fractional interest in a share of Class A common stock or preferred stock. The shares of Class A common stock or preferred stock underlying the depositary shares will be deposited under a deposit agreement between us and the depositary. The prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus will include the name and address of the depositary and will include a discussion of material U.S. federal income tax considerations applicable to the Class A common stock, preferred stock and depositary shares, as applicable.
As used in this section, “we,” “us” and “our” means Ares Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors, but not any of its subsidiaries.
26

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS
We may issue warrants to purchase debt or equity securities. Each warrant will entitle the holder to purchase for cash the amount of debt or equity securities at the exercise price stated or determinable in a prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus for the warrants. We may issue warrants independently or together with any offered securities. The warrants may be attached to or separate from those offered securities. We will issue the warrants under warrant agreements to be entered into between us and a bank or trust company, as warrant agent, all as described in a related prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus. The warrant agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the warrants and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders or beneficial owners of warrants.
As used in this section, “we,” “us” and “our” means Ares Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors, but not any of its subsidiaries.
The prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus relating to any warrants that we may offer will contain the specific terms of the warrants. These terms will include some or all of the following:
•
the title of the warrants;
​
•
the price or prices at which the warrants will be issued;
​
•
the designation, amount and terms of the securities for which the warrants are exercisable;
​
•
the designation and terms of the other securities, if any, with which the warrants are to be issued and the number of warrants issued with each other security;
​
•
the aggregate number of warrants;
​
•
any provisions for adjustment of the number or amount of securities receivable upon exercise of the warrants or the exercise price of the warrants;
​
•
the price or prices at which the securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants may be purchased;
​
•
the date on and after which the warrants and the securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants will be separately transferable, if applicable;
​
•
if applicable, a discussion of material U.S. federal income tax considerations;
​
•
the date on which the right to exercise the warrants will commence, and the date on which the right will expire;
​
•
the maximum or minimum number of warrants that may be exercised at any time;
​
•
the effect of any merger, consolidation, sale or other disposition of our business on the warrant agreement and the warrants;
​
•
the terms of any rights to redeem or call the warrants;
​
•
any listing of warrants on any securities exchange;
​
•
information with respect to book-entry procedures, if any; and
​
•
any other terms of the warrants, including terms, procedures and limitations relating to the exchange and exercise of the warrants.
​
27

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS
We may issue purchase contracts, including contracts obligating holders to purchase from us and us to sell to the holders, a specified principal amount of debt securities or a specified number of shares of Class A common stock, preferred stock or depositary shares at a future date or dates, as specified in a related prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus. Alternatively, the purchase contracts may obligate us to purchase from holders, and obligate holders to sell to us, a specified principal amount of debt securities or a specified or varying number of shares of Class A common stock, preferred stock or depositary shares. The consideration for the debt securities, Class A common stock, preferred stock or depositary shares and the principal amount of debt securities or number of shares of each may be fixed at the time the purchase contracts are issued or may be determined by a specific reference to a formula set forth in the purchase contracts. The purchase contracts may provide for settlement by delivery by us or on our behalf of the underlying security, or they may provide for settlement by reference or linkage to the value, performance or trading price of the underlying security. The purchase contracts may be issued separately or as part of purchase units consisting of a purchase contract and other securities or obligations issued by us or third parties, including U.S. treasury securities, which may secure the holders’ obligations to purchase or sell, as the case may be, shares of Class A common stock, preferred stock or depositary shares under the purchase contracts. The purchase contracts may require us to make periodic payments to the holders thereof or vice versa, and these payments may be unsecured or prefunded on some basis and may be paid on a current or on a deferred basis. The purchase contracts may require holders to secure their obligations thereunder in a specified manner and may provide for the prepayment of all or part of the consideration payable by holders in connection with the purchase of the underlying security pursuant to the purchase contracts.
The securities related to the purchase contracts may be pledged to a collateral agent for our benefit pursuant to a pledge agreement to secure the obligations of holders of purchase contracts to purchase the underlying security under the related purchase contracts. The rights of holders of purchase contracts to the related pledged securities will be subject to our security interest therein created by the pledge agreement. No holder of purchase contracts will be permitted to withdraw the pledged securities related to such purchase contracts from the pledge arrangement.
As used in this section, “we,” “us” and “our” means Ares Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors, but not any of its subsidiaries.
28

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS
We may issue units consisting of one or more purchase contracts, warrants, debt securities, shares of preferred stock, shares of Class A common stock or any combination of such of our securities (but not securities of third parties), as specified in a related prospectus supplement or a free writing prospectus.
As used in this section, “we,” “us” and “our” means Ares Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors, but not any of its subsidiaries.
29

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS
Information about selling stockholders, where applicable, will be set forth in a prospectus supplement, in a post-effective amendment or in filings we make with the SEC which are incorporated into this prospectus by reference.
30

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION
We and/or the selling stockholders (and any of their pledgees, donees, transferees, assignees and successors-in-interest), if applicable, may sell the securities in one or more of the following ways (or in any combination) from time to time:
•
through underwriters or dealers;
​
•
directly to a limited number of purchasers or to a single purchaser;
​
•
in “at the market offerings,” within the meaning of Rule 415(a)(4) under the Securities Act, to or through a market maker or into an existing trading market, on a securities exchange or otherwise; or
​
•
through agents.
​
The prospectus supplement will state the terms of the offering of the securities, including, to the extent applicable:
•
the name or names of any underwriters, dealers or agents, if any;
​
•
the name or names of the selling stockholders, if any;
​
•
the purchase price of such securities and the proceeds to be received by us, if any;
​
•
the method of distribution of such securities offered thereby;
​
•
the terms of any subscription rights;
​
•
any delayed delivery arrangements;
​
•
any over-allotment or other options under which underwriters may purchase additional securities from us or any selling stockholders;
​
•
any underwriting discounts or agency fees and other items constituting underwriters’ or agents’ compensation;
​
•
any public offering price;
​
•
any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers; and
​
•
any securities exchange or market on which the securities may be listed.
​
If we and/or the selling stockholders, if applicable, use underwriters in the sale, the securities will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account and may be resold from time to time in one or more transactions, including:
•
negotiated transactions;
​
•
at a fixed public offering price or prices, which may be changed;
​
•
at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
​
•
at prices related to prevailing market prices; or
​
•
at negotiated prices.
​
Any public offering price, dealer purchase price, discount, commission or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.
Unless otherwise stated in a prospectus supplement, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase any securities will be conditioned on customary closing conditions and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of such series of securities, if any are purchased.
The prospectus supplement will name any agent involved in the offer or sale of the securities and any commissions we pay to them. Generally, any agent will be acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment.
We and/or the selling stockholders, if applicable, may authorize underwriters, dealers or agents to solicit offers by certain purchasers to purchase the securities from us at the public offering price set forth in
31

TABLE OF CONTENTS
the prospectus supplement pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a specified date in the future. The contracts will be subject only to those conditions set forth in the prospectus supplement, and the prospectus supplement will set forth any commissions we pay for solicitation of these contracts.
Underwriters, dealers and agents involved in the offering of the securities may engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us, our subsidiaries or other affiliates or any selling securityholders in the ordinary course of their businesses.
In order to facilitate the offering of the securities, any underwriters or agents, as the case may be, involved in the offering of such securities may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of such securities or other securities that may be issued upon conversion, exchange or exercise of such securities or the prices of which may be used to determine payments on the securities. Specifically, the underwriters or agents, as the case may be, may over-allot in connection with the offering, creating a short position in such securities for their own account. In addition, to cover over-allotments or to stabilize the price of the securities or of such other securities, the underwriters or agents, as the case may be, may bid for, and purchase, such securities in the open market. Finally, in any offering of such securities through a syndicate of underwriters, the underwriting syndicate may reclaim selling concessions allotted to an underwriter or a dealer for distributing such securities in the offering if the syndicate repurchases previously distributed securities in transactions to cover syndicate short positions, in stabilization transactions or otherwise. Any of these activities may stabilize or maintain the market price of the securities above independent market levels. The underwriters or agents, as the case may be, are not required to engage in these activities, and may end any of these activities at any time without notice.
Underwriters and agents may be entitled under agreements entered into with us to indemnification by us against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribution with respect to payments which the underwriters or agents may be required to make. Underwriters and agents may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for us and our affiliates in the ordinary course of business.
32

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
LEGAL MATTERS
The validity of the securities will be passed upon for us by Kirkland & Ellis LLP, Los Angeles, California. An investment vehicle comprised of certain partners of Kirkland & Ellis LLP and their related persons owns interests representing less than 1% of the capital commitments of funds affiliated with Ares. If the validity of the securities will be passed upon by counsel for any underwriters, dealers or agents, such counsel will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement.
33

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
EXPERTS
The consolidated financial statements of Ares Management Corporation appearing in Ares Management Corporation’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023, and the effectiveness of Ares Management Corporation’s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2022, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.
34

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION
We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC (File No. 001-36429). The SEC maintains an Internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the SEC. The address of the site is http://www.sec.gov. This reference to the SEC’s website is an inactive textual reference only and is not a hyperlink.
We are subject to the reporting, proxy and information requirements of the Exchange Act, and are required to file periodic reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. These periodic reports, proxy statements and other information are available at the website of the SEC referred to above, as well as on our website, https://www.aresmgmt.com/. This reference to our website is an inactive textual reference only and is not a hyperlink. The contents of our website are not part of this prospectus, and you should not consider the contents of our website in making an investment decision with respect to our Class A common stock. We will furnish our stockholders with annual reports containing audited financial statements and quarterly reports containing unaudited interim financial statements for each of the first three quarters of each year.
35

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE
The SEC allows us to “incorporate by reference” into this prospectus the information we provide in other documents filed by us with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus and any prospectus supplement. We incorporate by reference the following documents that we have filed with the SEC (other than portions of these documents that are either (i) described in paragraph (e) of Item 201 of Registration S-K or paragraphs (d)(1)-(3) and (e)(5) of Item 407 of Regulation S-K or (ii) deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules, including pursuant to Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K (including any financial statements or exhibits relating thereto furnished pursuant to Item 9.01), unless otherwise indicated therein):
We incorporate by reference into this prospectus the following documents or information filed with the SEC:
•
Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023;
​
•
Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on January 5, 2023 (excluding Item 7.01 and Exhibit 99.1 thereof);
​
•
The description of our securities filed as an exhibit to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023; and
​
•
All documents filed, but not furnished, by Ares Management Corporation under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of the initial registration statement and before the termination of the offering to which this prospectus relates.
​
In addition, all documents subsequently filed by us with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act (other than portions of these documents that are either (i) described in paragraph (e) of Item 201 of Registration S-K or paragraphs (d)(1)-(3) and (e)(5) of Item 407 of Regulation S-K or (ii) deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules, including pursuant to Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K (including any financial statements or exhibits relating thereto furnished pursuant to Item 9.01), unless otherwise indicated therein), until all offerings under the Registration Statement of which this prospectus is a part are completed or terminated, will be considered to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus and to be a part of this prospectus from the dates of the filing of such documents. The most recent information that we file with the SEC automatically updates and supersedes more dated information.
We will provide without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom this prospectus is delivered, upon his or her written or oral request, a copy of any or all documents referred to above which have been or may be incorporated by reference into this prospectus, excluding exhibits to those documents unless they are specifically incorporated by reference into those documents. You may request copies of those documents from Ares Management Corporation, 2000 Avenue of the Stars, 12 th Floor, Los Angeles, California 90067. You also may contact us at (310) 201-4100 or visit our website at http://www.aresmgmt.com for copies of those documents. Our website and the information contained on our website are not a part of this prospectus, and you should not rely on any such information in making your decision whether to invest in the securities covered by this prospectus.
36

TABLE OF CONTENTS
​
​
$750,000,000
Ares Management Corporation
5.600% Senior Notes due 2054
​
PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT
​
Joint Book-Running Managers

​ | Morgan Stanley | ​ | ​ | Citigroup | ​ | ​ | RBC Capital Markets | ​ | ​ | SMBC Nikko | ​ | ​ | Truist Securities | ​

Co-Managers

​ | Ares Management Capital Markets LLC | ​ | ​ | Barclays | ​ | ​ | BNY Capital Markets | ​ | ​ | BofA Securities | ​

​ | Deutsche Bank Securities | ​ | ​ | Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC | ​ | ​ | J.P. Morgan | ​ | ​ | MUFG | ​

​ | UBS Investment Bank | ​ | ​ | US Bancorp | ​ | ​ | Wells Fargo Securities | ​

​ | AmeriVet Securities | ​ | ​ | Loop Capital Markets | ​ | ​ | R. Seelaus & Co., LLC | ​ | ​ | Ramirez & Co., Inc. | ​ | ​ | Siebert Williams Shank | ​

October 9, 2024
​
​